

Loyola University Chicago Loyola eCommons

Dissertations

Theses and Dissertations

2010

The Tumor Suppressor PKC8 Is Critical for UV-Induced G2/M Checkpoint Activation and Apoptosis

Edward Lewis Lagory Loyola University Chicago

Recommended Citation

Lagory, Edward Lewis, "The Tumor Suppressor PKCδ Is Critical for UV-Induced G2/M Checkpoint Activation and Apoptosis" (2010). *Dissertations*. Paper 35. http://ecommons.luc.edu/luc_diss/35

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Theses and Dissertations at Loyola eCommons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Loyola eCommons. For more information, please contact ecommons@luc.edu.



This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial-No Derivative Works 3.0 License. Copyright © 2010 Edward Lewis Lagory

LOYOLA UNIVERSITY CHICAGO

THE TUMOR SUPPRESSOR PKCδ IS CRITICAL FOR UV-INDUCED G2/M CHECKPOINT ACTIVATION AND APOPTOSIS

A DISSERTATION SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF THE GRADUATE SCHOOL IN CANDIDACY FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF MOLECULAR AND CELLULAR BIOCHEMISTRY

PROGRAM IN MOLECULAR AND CELLULAR BIOCHEMISTRY

 $\mathbf{B}\mathbf{Y}$

EDWARD LEWIS LAGORY CHICAGO, ILLINOIS JUNE 2010

COPYRIGHT BY EDWARD LEWIS LAGORY 2010 ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my advisor and mentor Dr. Mitchell F. Denning for his leadership and guidance throughout my time in his laboratory. Without his insight and support, I would surely not be in the place that I find myself today. He works tirelessly to make his laboratory an inviting and stimulating environment for students of all experience levels, from high school to graduate. His passion for science and teaching are clear to all who know him.

I would also like to thank my dissertation committee for their numerous helpful critiques and suggestions throughout my graduate studies. Drs. Richard Schultz, Manuel Diaz, Nancy Zeleznik-Le, and Neil Clipstone have given me their time and effort to aid my studies, and I owe them a debt of gratitude for that. I have seldom been as nervous as I was heading into my first committee meeting, and although they challenged me to become a better scientist, they were supportive thoughout all of my many meetings.

To my many friends that I have made throughout my studies at Loyola, I feel truly lucky to call you all my friends. Anita Jerome and Vipin Yadav, two graduate students in the Denning lab, became great friends to me over my years in the lab. Their companionship kept me excited to come to lab, even when my experiments were not working and the completion of my studies seemed unattainable. My colleague, Dr. Leonid Sitailo is both an inspiration and a great friend. He was immensely helpful in training me to become a competent laboratory scientist, and I am very grateful to him for that. Some day I hope to finally join him on a camping trip to the great outdoors of Wisconsin. John Voris, Jr. and Heidi Rahn, two former technicians in the Denning lab, made my life in the lab so much easier with their assistance each and every day we worked together. More importantly, I count myself lucky to call them my friends. They are both rapidly on their way to what will be, I'm convinced, wildly successful careers as medical doctors. Hong Xin and Jian-Zhong Qin, from the Nickoloff lab were also great friends to me during my time at Loyola. I have seldom seen a couple work together as well, and as *peacefully*, as they manage to every day.

I am honored to have been a member of the Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry Program at Loyola University Chicago. The faculty members in the program, particularly Drs. Mary Manteuffel, Richard Schultz, Alan Frankfater, William Simmons, and Michael Collins, truly care about the students in the program, and strive to create a stimulating environment for all of the students. The Biochemistry secretaries, Ashyia Paul and Elayne Grzeda made the program run smoothly, and all of the students in the program, myself certainly included, owe them a debt of gratitude. I would also like to thank Margarita Quesada, and Judith Hartwig, the Graduate School secretaries for their assistance. To my parents, I owe you everything that I am today. I suspect that you did not realize what you were starting when you enrolled me in the kindergarten science fair. I owe my love for science, the outdoors, and music to both of you. You have truly shaped me into what I am today, and I will always be grateful to you for what you have given me in life. My siblings, William, Jacob, and Susanna, are my best friends, and many of my fondest childhood memories involve wild adventures with them, canoeing on the Current River, or camping across this beautiful American country.

My wife Melanie is my best friend, and the rock that has gotten me through all of the trials and tribulations of graduate school. Without her support, love, and friendship, I would not be the man that I am. From the time we first met, while attending Illinois State University, I knew there was something special about her. Little did I know then, how important she would be to my life. I am truly fortunate to be married to such a kind, intelligent, selfless woman as she. I look forward to the many challenges and adventures that life surely has in store for us in the future. I couldn't ask for a better person to overcome those challenges with than Melanie.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGURES	vi
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	ix
ABSTRACT	X

CHAPTER	Page Number
I INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Epidermal Biology and Cancer	1
1.1.1 Epidermal Structure and Function	1
1.1.2 Epidermal Tumorigenesis and Cancer	3
1.1.3 Ultraviolet Radiation and Carcinogenesis	4
1.1.4 The Epidermal Keratinocyte	5
1.1.5 The Epidermal Melanocyte	6

1.2 Cell Cycle and Proliferation	8
1.2.1 Cell Cycle Overview	8
1.2.2 Cell Cycle Checkpoints: Critical Guardians of the Genome	11
1.2.3 Intrinsic Versus Extrinsic Checkpoints	13
1.2.4 The G1/S Phase Checkpoint	13
1.2.5 Intra-S-Phase Checkpoints and the Regulation of DNA Replication	15
1.2.6 G2/M Cell Cycle Regulation	16

	1.2.7 Cdk1 Activity and Inhibition of G2 and Mitosis	16
	1.2.8 The G2/M DNA Damage Checkpoint	17
	1.2.9 The Cdk1 Kinases, Wee1 and Myt1	19
	1.2.10 Cdc25 Family Phosphatases	.19
	1.2.11 The ATM and ATR Checkpoint Kinases	21
	1.2.12 Differential Activation of ATM and ATR	22
	1.2.13 The Checkpoint Kinases, Chk1 and Chk2	22
	1.2.14 Mitosis and Regulation of Mitotic Progression	24
	1.2.15 Metaphase and the Spindle Assembly Checkpoint	26
	1.2.16 Chromatin Segregation and Cytokinesis	27
	1.2.17 Do Mammalian Cells Possess a Tetraploidy Checkpoint?	28
1	.3 Programmed Cell Death	30
	1.3.1 Programmed Cell Death Overview	30
	1.3.2 Apoptotic Cell Death	31
	1.3.3 Caspases: The Harbingers of Programmed Cell Death	32
	1.3.4 Caspases and Cell Cycle Checkpoint Activation	33
	1.3.5 Bcl-2 Family Members	34
	1.3.6 Pro-Apoptotic BH3 Only Bcl-2 Family Members	35

1.3.9 Mitotic	catastrophe	

1.4 DNA Damage Responses and Repair	
1.4.1 Sources of DNA Damage	39
1.4.2 The 9-1-1 Complex is Critical for DNA Damage Detection and Repair	39
1.4.3 Nucleotide Excision Repair	40
1.4.4 Repair of DNA Double Stranded Breaks: HR Versus NHEJ Pathways	41
1.4.5 DNA Dependent Protein Kinase is Critical for NHEJ	42
1.4.6 BRCA1/2, the MRN Complex and Homologous Recombination	43

1.5 Protein Kinase C Signaling and Biology	45
1.5.1 Protein Kinase C Family of Serine/Threonine Kinases	45
1.5.2 The Classical PKC Isoforms	45
1.5.3 The Novel PKC Isoforms	46
1.5.4 The Atypical PKC Isoforms	47
1.5.5 Structural Domains of Protein Kinase C	47
1.5.6 The Novel PKC Isoform, δ	50
1.5.7 Post-Translational Mechanisms of PKCδ Regulation	
1.5.8 Alternative Splicing of PKCδ	53
1.5.9 Caspase Cleavage of PKCδ	53
1.5.10 PKCδ is a Critical Mediator of Apoptosis	54

1.5.11 PKCδ and Regulation of the Cell Cycle	
1.5.12 PKCδ and the DNA Damage Response	57
1.5.13 PKCδ as a Tumor Suppressor	
1.6 Significance	60
II MATERIALS AND METHODS	61
2.1 Retroviral Constructs, Packaging and Infection	
2.2 Cell Culture and UV Treatment	62
2.3 Cell Cycle Synchronization	
2.4 siRNA Transfection of HaCaT Cells	65
2.5 Antibodies and Western Blotting	66
2.6 Recombinant PKCδ-cat Kinase Reaction	67
2.7 Flow Cytometry	67
2.8 Phospho~H3(S10)/DNA PI Staining and Mitotic Index	
2.9 Immunofluorescent Staining and Confocal Microscopy	69
2.10 Chromosomal Spreads	69
2.11 Nuclear/Cytoplasmic Fractionation	70
2.12 Thymine Dimer Southwestern Blot	71
2.13 Crystal Violet Staining	72
2.14 Soft Agar Colony Formation Assay	72

III The PKCo Catalytic Fragment Induces G2/M Cell Cycle Arrest	74
3.1Ectopic Expression of PKCδ-cat Induces G2/M Cell Cycle Arrest	74
3.2 PKCδ-cat Expression Induces G2/M Checkpoint Signaling	80
3.3 PKCδ Controls Multiple Cell Cycle Checkpoints	

IV PKCδ is Required for UV-Induced G2/M Checkpoint Activation	91
4.1 UV-Induced G2/M Cell Cycle Arrest Requires PKCδ	91
4.2 UV-Induced G2/M Arrest Requires PKCδ Cleavage and Kinase Activity	100
4.3 UV-Induced G2/M Checkpoint Activation Requires PKCδ	101

V The PKCδ Catalytic Fragment Induces Phosphorylation of Histone H3(S10)....108

5.1 PKCδ-cat Induces Histone H3(S10) Phosphorylation in Interphase Cells108
5.2 PKCδ is Required for UV Radiation-Induced Phosphorylation of Histone H3117
5.3 UV Radiation Exposure Induces Nuclear Foci Containing PKCδ/P~H3(S10)118
5.4 Are there Structural Changes to P~H3(S10) Associated Chromatin?

VI Other Findings of Note	131
6.1 PKCδ is Required for Efficient Repair of UV-Induced Thymine Dimers	131
6.2 PKCδ Suppresses Colony Formation and Anchorage Independent Growth1	133

١	VII DISCUSSION	136
	7.1 The PKCδ Catalytic Fragment is a Critical Regulator of the G2/M Checkpoint	.136
	7.2 Caspase Cleavage of PKCδ is Critical for the UV-Induced G2/M Checkpoint	138
	7.3 Potential Interactions of PKCδ with DNA Repair and Cell Cycle Machinery	139
	7.4 PKCδ-cat Induces Histone H3(S10) Phosphorylatoin Outside of Mitosis	143
	7.5 Tumor Suppressor Mechanisms of PKCδ	148

BIBLIOGRAPHY150	0
-----------------	---

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Overview of the Eukaryotic Cell Cycle	9
Figure 2: The G2/M DNA Damage Checkpoint	18
Figure 3: Structural Domains of the Protein Kinase C Family	49
Figure 4: LZRS-Linker Plasmid Map	63
Figure 5: Retroviral PKCδ Constructs	64
Figure 6: Ectopic Expression of PKCδ-cat-FLAG and PKCδ-cat-ER Proteins	63
Figure 7: PKCδ-cat Induces G2/M Cell Cycle Arrset in Primary Keratinocytes and HaCaT Cells.	77
Figure 8: PKCδ-cat Induces a Decrease in Mitotic Index in HaCaT Cells	78
Figure 9: PKCδ-cat-ER Induces G2/M Cell Cycle Arrest in Wild Type and PKCδ Null MEFs	79
Figure 10: PKCδ Protein Levels are Present in Both Cytoplasm and Nucleus Before and After UV Irradiation	83
Figure 11: UV and PKCδ-cat Expression Induce Cdk1 Tyrosine Phosphorylation	84
Figure 12: PKCδ-cat Induced G2/M Arrest Occurs Independently of ATM/ATR	85
Figure 13: PKCδ-cat-ER Delays Mitotic Exit After Release from Nocodazole Induced Metaphase Arrest	89
Figure 14: PKCδ-cat-ER Delays S-phase Progression After Release from Aphidicolin Arrest	90
Figure 15: PKCδ Protein Levels in Wild Type and PKCδ Null MEFs	93
Figure 16: WT but not PKCδ Null MEFs Undergo UV-Induced G2/M Arrest	94
Figure 17: PKCδ Null MEFs Fail to Arrest in G2/M Over 24hrs Following UV-Radiation Exposure	95

Figure 18: UV Induces a Decrese in Mitotic Index in WT but not PKCδ Null MEFs over 6 hrs) 6
Figure 19: UV-Induced Decrease in Mitotic In Both WT and PKCδ Null MEFs 1 hr After UV-Radiation exposure) 7
Figure 20: Caffeine Sensitizes WT but not PKCδ Null MEFs to UV-Induced Apoptosis	8
Figure 21: γ-Radiation Induces a G2/M Arrest in WT and PKCδ Null MEFs9	19
Figure 22: Expression of PKCδ-GFP Fusion Proteins in PKCδ Null MEFs10	13
Figure 23:PKCδ-GFP Expression Rescues G2/M Checkpoint Function in PKCδ Null MEFs, but Caspase Resistant or Kinase Dead Constructs Do Not10)4
Figure 24: WT PKCδ but not Caspase Resistant or Kinase Dead PKCδ Mutants restores Cdk1(Y15) Phosphorylation After UV10	5
Figure 25: Phosphorylation of Checkpoint Proteins 6hrs after UV Irradiation in WT vs. PKCδ-/- MEFs	6
Figure 26: UV Irradiation Induces Cytoplasmic Sequestration of Cdc25A in Both Wild Type and PKC8 Null MEFs10	17
Figure 27: Expression of PKCδ-cat-ER induces P~H3(S10)11	1
Figure 28: PKCδ-cat-Induced P~H3(S10) Positive Cells Lack Mitotic Morphology11	2
Figure 29: PKCδ-cat Induced P~H3(S10) in Cells with Intact Nuclear Envelopes11	3
Figure 30: Aurora KinaseInhibition does not Block PKCδ-cat Induced P~H3(S10)11	4
Figure 31: PKCδ-cat-Induced P~H3(S10) Positive Cells are in Interphase11	5
Figure 32: PKCδ-cat Phosphorylates Histone H3 (S10) <i>in</i> vitro11	6
Figure 33: PKCδ-cat is Required for the UV-Induced P~H3(S10)12	1
Figure 34: PKCδ-cat is Required for the UV-Induced P~H3(S10)12	2

Figure 35: Knockdown of PKCδ Suppresses Apoptosis and UV-Induced Phosphorylation of Histone H3(S10) in HaCaT Cells	123
Figure 36: UV Induces PKCδ Recruitment to Nuclear Foci	124
Figure 37: UV-Induced Co-localization of PKCδ with P~H3(S10)	125
Figure 38A: Control HaCaT-PKCδ-GFP cells display diffuse PKCδ-GFP nuclear localization, and weak Rad9 staining Figure 38B: No Co-Localization Between PKCδ-GFP and Rad9 in UV-Irradiated HaCaT Cells	126 127
Figure 39A: Control HaCaT-PKCδ-GFP cells display diffuse PKCδ-GFP nuclear localization, and weak γH2AX staining	128
Figure 39B: No Co-Localization Between PKCδ-GFP and γH2AX in UV-Irradiated HaCaT Cells	129
Figure 40: PKCδ-cat-ER Induced P~H3(S10) Positive Nuclei do not show Obvious Alterations to Chromatin Morphology	130
Figure 41: Delayed Removal of Thymine Dimers in PKC8 Null MEFs	132
Figure 42: PKCo loss allows escape from contact inhibition	134
Figure 43: PKCô-GFP Suppresses the Growth of PKCô Null MEFs in Soft Agar	135
Figure 44: PKCδ-cat is Important for G2/M Checkpoint Signaling Downstream or Independent of ATR Signaling	142
Figure 45: UV-Induced Apoptosis Requires PKCo Cleavage	147

List of Abbreviations

APC/C: Anaphase promoting complex/cyclosome

A-T: Ataxia Telangiectasia

ATM: Ataxia telangiectasia mutated kinase

ATR: Ataxia telangiectasia and Rad3 related kinase

Cdk: Cyclin-dependent kinase

G2/M: Boundary between G2 and mitosis

HR: Homologous recombination

KC: Primary human keratinocytes

NER: Nucleotide excision repair

NHEJ: Non-homologous end joining

NMSC: Non-melanoma skin cancer

PKCδ: Protein Kinase C δ

PKCδ-cat: Protein Kinase C δ catalytic fragment

PKC δ -cat-ER: Protein Kinase C δ catalytic fragment/estrogen receptor ligand binding domain fusion protein.

P~Cdk1(Y15): Cdk1 phosphorylatoin on tyrosine 15

P~H3(S10): Histone H3 phosphorylation on serine 10

P~p53(S15): p53 phosphorylation on serine 15

UV: ultraviolet radiation

XP: Xeroderma pigmentosum

Abstract

Protein kinase C delta (PKCδ) is an essential component of the intrinsic apoptotic program. Following DNA damage, such as exposure to UV radiation, PKCS is cleaved in a caspase-dependent manner, generating a constitutively active catalytic fragment (PKCô-cat) which is necessary and sufficient for keratinocyte (KC) apoptosis. We found that in addition to inducing apoptosis, expression of PKC8-cat caused a pronounced G2/M cell cycle arrest in both primary human KCs and immortalized HaCaT cells. Consistent with a G2/M arrest, PKC8-cat induced phosphorylation of Cdk1 (Tyr15), a critical event in the G2/M checkpoint. Treatment with the ATM/ATR inhibitor caffeine was unable to prevent PKCδ-cat induced G2/M arrest, suggesting that PKC δ -cat is functioning downstream of ATM/ATR in the G2/M checkpoint. To better understand the role of PKC δ and PKCô-cat in the cell cycle response to DNA damage, we exposed wild type and PKC8 null MEFs to UV radiation. Wild type MEFs underwent a pronounced G2/M arrest, Cdk1 phosphorylation, and induction of apoptosis following UV exposure, while PKCδ null MEFs were resistant to these effects. Expression of PKCδ-GFP, but not caspase-resistant or kinase inactive PKC δ , was able to restore G2/M checkpoint integrity in PKC₀ null MEFs. The function of PKC₀ in the DNA damage-induced G2/M cell cycle checkpoint may be a critical component of its tumor suppressor function.

In light of recent reports suggesting the importance of nuclear localized PKCô in the apoptotic response, we examined changes in PKCS sub-cellular localization following exposure to UV radiation. Using a PKCô-GFP fusion protein we determined that nuclear PKCô was present after UV exposure, and that it formed foci coinciding with regions of intense DAPI staining, suggesting localization to condensed chromatin. We have previously shown that expression of the PKCô catalytic fragment induced phosphorylation of Histone H3 (Ser10), an important event for mitotic chromatin condensation. Interestingly, PKCô-cat induction of P~H3(S10) was not prevented by inhibition of the mitotic H3 kinase Aurora B, and was induced throughout all phases of the cell cycle, supporting the idea that this event is distinct from the P~H3(S10) induction during mitosis. In vitro phosphorylation studies using recombinant proteins demonstrated that PKCô-cat is capable of directly phosphorylating H3 on Ser10 raising the possibility that PKC δ may function as a Histone H3 kinase in the cell. Using confocal microscopy we found that UV-induced PKCô-GFP foci co-localized with regions of positive P~H3(S10) staining. To avoid any artifacts associated with over-expression of the PKCô-GFP fusion protein, we confirmed the formation of endogenous PKCô foci after UV radiation in normal keratinocytes. This novel chromatin modifying activity of PKC^δ may be an important component of its tumor suppressor function for UVinduced skin cancers in the human epidermis.

Chapter One

I. Introduction

1.1 Epidermal Biology and Cancer

1.1.1 Epidermal Structure and Function

The epidermis is the outermost layer of the skin and the largest organ by weight in the human body. The skin performs many critical functions including providing a protective barrier against infection and the environment as well as maintaining a waterproof layer that prevents loss of water from the human body. The skin is composed of two major layers, the dermis and the epidermis. The dermis is a largely acellular region, consisting primarily of extra-cellular matrix (ECM) proteins, dermal fibroblasts, blood vessels, hair follicles, and sebaceous glands. Dermal fibroblasts secrete the ECM components and other factors that nourish and support the epidermis. The epidermis represents the outermost layer of the skin, and largely consists of the structural cell of the skin, the keratinocyte. Also residing within the epidermis are pigment producing melanocytes and antigen-presenting Langerhaan cells.

Separating the epidermis and dermis and providing a critical anchoring site for basal keratinocytes is the basement membrane. This membrane is composed of ECM proteins and cell membrane receptors including $\alpha 6\beta 4$ integrins and laminin-5 and prevents invasion of keratinocytes and melanocytes into the dermis (Niessen et al., 1994). Importantly, during carcinogenesis, matrix-metalloproteinases secreted by neoplastic

keratinocytes or melanocytes can degrade the basement membrane, allowing invasion of the transformed cells into the dermis and eventually the bloodstream.

The epidermis is a self-renewing tissue, ensuring efficient wound healing post-injury and constant replenishment of the tissue during normal homeostasis. Residing in the basal layer of the epidermis, proliferating keratinocytes detach from the basement membrane, undergo irreversible growth arrest, and begin a sequential differentiation program that ultimately results in cell death and cornification. The epidermis consists of several distinct layers of keratinocytes at various stages of differentiation. These layers include the basal layer, which contains self-renewing undifferentiated keratinocytes, the intermediate spinous and granular layers, and finally the outermost cornified layer which contains dead keratinocytes and the barrier proteins of the skin, including loricrin, involucrin, and filaggrin (Dale and Holbrook, 1987; Presland and Dale, 2000). In direct relation to the increasing level of differentiation during progression from basal to apical regions of the epidermis is a calcium gradient (Menon et al., 1985). The increasing levels of calcium in the suprabasal layer are critical for epidermal barrier function and keratinocyte differentiation through the activation of the classical protein kinase C isoform, PKCα (Elias et al., 1998; Jaken and Yuspa, 1988; Jerome-Morais et al., 2009). Evidence for the critical role of calcium in keratinocyte differentiation is further bolstered by the common use of elevated Ca^{2^+} to induce the differentiation of cultured keratinocytes (Hennings et al., 1980).

During the keratinocyte differentiation process there is a progressive downregulation of cell cycle and proliferation genes such as cyclin D1 and upregulation of differentiation genes such as keratin 1 and 10, desmoglein 1 and ultimately, barrier proteins such as loricrin and profilaggrin. It is believed that the coordinated array of gene activation and repression during differentiation is controlled by epigenetic regulators such as DNMT1, DNMT3a, and DNMT3b as well as the histone demethylase, JMJD3 (Sen et al., 2010; Sen et al., 2008). In addition, the classical protein kinase C isoform, PKC α , is critical for activating the initial growth arrest following detachment of the differentiating keratinocyte from the basement membrane (Jerome-Morais et al., 2009). PKC δ and η have also been implicated in the keratinocyte differentiation program (Adhikary et al., 2010; Kamioka et al., 2010; Szegedi et al., 2009; Cabodi et al., 2000). PKC δ , for example, is critical for the proper epidermal differentiation associated upregulation of involucrin in human keratinocytes (Deucher et al., 2002).

1.1.2 Epidermal Tumorigenesis and Cancer

According to the National Cancer Institute (NCI), epidermal tumors are by far the most commonly diagnosed malignancies in the United States of America with over one million new cases diagnosed each year. There are several types of skin cancer that vary in clinical prognosis depending on the type of cell giving rise to the tumor, as well as the stage of cancer progression at the time of diagnosis. It has been understood for some time that there was a relationship between sun exposure and skin cancers in humans, early work proved the direct link between ultraviolet radiation and skin carcinogenesis in mice in the 1960's (Epstein and Epstein, 1963; Fisher and Kripke, 2002; Cleaver and Crowley, 2002).

1.1.3 Ultraviolet Radiation and Carcinogenesis

The sun emits a wide range of radiation on the electromagnetic spectrum. This includes high-energy wavelengths such as ionizing radiation as well as lower energy wavelengths including the visual spectrum and infrared radiation. Included in the spectrum of light emitted by the sun is ultraviolet (UV) radiation. UV radiation encompasses 100-400 nm wavelengths and is further divided into UV A, B, and C wavelengths. UVC is the highest energy, lowest wavelength form of UV radiation and is commonly used in germicidal lights for sterilization. UVC is emitted from the sun, but does not reach the surface of the Earth because it is absorbed by the outer atmosphere. In contrast, UVA and B are also emitted from the sun, but are less efficiently absorbed by the atmosphere and reach the Earth's surface at appreciable levels. Notably, the thinning of the ozone layer correlates with increased levels of UVA and UVB radiation reaching the surface of the Earth. This has lead to a significant increase in skin cancer incidence in areas such as Australia where the thinning of the ozone layer is more pronounced than other regions (de Gruijl, 1999).

UVB, and possibly to a lesser extent UVA radiation, is highly carcinogenic in humans (de Gruijl et al., 1993). Exposure of DNA to UVB radiation generates bulky DNA adducts, including thymine dimers and 6-4 photoproducts, as well as oxidative damage to the DNA represented by formation of 8-oxo-2'-deoxyguanosine (Hemminki, 1993). The presence of these adducts on a DNA molecule distorts the double helix and can cause

errors in DNA replication and thus result in potentially carcinogenic mutations being incorporated into the genome of damaged keratinocytes or melanocytes (Sinha and Hader, 2002). Because the damage caused by UV radiation is sequence specific, specific UV signature mutations have been characterized, the most common being CC to TT and C to T mutations, with GC to AT mutations also commonly detected (Miller, 1985; Brash et al., 1987). Mutations that follow these patterns have been detected throughout critical cancer related genes such p53, indicating why p53 function is altered in many cases of NMSC (Brash et al., 1991).

UVA has long been considered to be less harmful than the higher energy forms of UV radiation, however recent evidence has revealed that UVA can also have a carcinogenic effect on the skin, although the mechanism is less understood. The direct mutagenic effect of UV radiation exposure on DNA molecules underscores the vital role of cell cycle checkpoints in recognizing damage, preserving genomic integrity. These checkpoints will be discussed in depth later in this document.

1.1.4 The Epidermal Keratinocyte

Keratinocytes are the structural cell of the epidermis and are the most common cell type in the skin. In the basal layer of the epidermis, self-renewing keratinocytes divide asymmetrically, allowing for maintenance of the proliferative compartment while giving rise to post-mitotic keratinocytes that make up the supra-basal layers (Lechler and Fuchs, 2005). Supra-basal keratinocytes undergo a sustained growth arrest and differentiation program that ultimately results in cell death and cornification. This differentiation process results in expression of key proteins such as loricrin, filaggrin, and involucrin, which provide the skin with its barrier function.

Disruption of this growth arrest and differentiation process can results in keratinocyte neoplasias and non-melanoma skin cancers (NMSC). NMSCs includes both basal and squamous cell carcinomas, which together account for over 1 million new cases diagnosed within the United States each year. This makes non-melanoma skin cancer the most common form of cancer by far. Generally, these cancers are associated with a relatively low rate lethality with approximately 1000 deaths each year being attributed to metastatic growth of NMSCs. Despite this, preventing their formation using prophylactic treatments with sunscreens or lotions would decrease the significant morbidity associated with the treatment and removal of these tumors.

1.1.5 The Epidermal Melanocyte

Melanocytes originate from the neural crest during development. In the epidermis, melanocytes are responsible for producing skin pigmentation through generation of melanins. Once produced, these pigmented compounds are passed to keratinocytes where they absorb UV radiation, thus protecting epidermal cells from the carcinogenic effects of UV radiation exposure.

The most deadly skin cancer, malignant melanoma, arises from epidermal melanocytes. According to the NCI, approximately 70,000 new cases of cutaneous melanoma are diagnosed within the United States each year. While melanoma patients diagnosed with pre-metastatic disease have a favorable 5 year survival rate, those diagnosed with advanced metastatic disease have a 5 year survival rate of only 15.8% (Altekruse SF et al., 2009). This is because melanomas often display significant resistance to standard treatments such as chemotherapy and radiation. They also present with a high rate of metastasis to vital organs such as the brain and liver, making this form of skin cancer highly lethal.

1.2 Cell Cycle and Proliferation

1.2.1 Cell Cycle Overview

Multi-cellular eukaryotes, such as humans and mice, undergo a tightly controlled cell cycle in which the entire genome and cellular contents are replicated and equal halves are divided into two daughter cells (Figure 1). While it has been understood for decades that cells undergo a mitotic cell division process, the idea of a cell cycle in which the cells commit to DNA replication and division is more recent (Smith and Martin, 1973). Proper control of the cell cycle is critical in preventing aberrant proliferation, as well as ensuring that genomic mutations are not propagated to daughter cells. The majority of differentiated cells in the body are in a state of senescence or quiescence, depending on the tissue and cell type. These cells have for the large part, permanently exited the cell cycle and undergone terminal differentiation, allowing them to support the organ and tissue architecture in which they exist.

Despite the predominance of post-mitotic cells in the human body, proliferating cell populations make up a significant component of self-renewing tissues. For example, proliferating basal layer keratinocytes are critical for the replenishment of the suprabasal layers of the epidermis and are absolutely required for epidermal integrity (Regnier et al., 1986). Similarly, crypt cells in the small intestine migrate away from the basal region of the crypt and undergo terminal differentiation to become one of a number of cell types critical for barrier function and nutrient absorption in the colon (Humphries and Wright,



Figure 1 – Overview of the Eukaryotic Cell Cycle. The eukaryotic cell cycle is tightly controlled. Progression through several "checkpoints" at key transitions in the cell cycle requires the coordinated activation/inhibition of various cyclin-dependent kinase activity. These kinases are tightly controlled, and can only be activated upon binding of cyclin proteins, whose expression is strictly limited to specific cell cycle phases, ensuring that Cdk activity is only activated in the proper cell cycle compartment.

2008). The signal responsible for driving this growth arrest and differentiation program is likely unique to each individual tissue and cell type.

The eukaryotic cell cycle can be broken down into several stages. These stages are known as G1, S, G2, and finally mitosis (M). There is an additional cell cycle stage G0, in which the cell has permanently (senescence), or reversibly (quiescence) exited the cell cycle. The G1, or gap 1 phase of the cell cycle is tightly regulated by factors such as nutrient availability, cell-cell contact, and other extrinsic and intrinsic criterion that must be satisfied before the cell commits to undergoing a cell cycle. Once a cell has proceeded through the restriction checkpoint in early G1 phase, it has committed to division and now contains only intrinsic barriers to checkpoint progression. Importantly, the presence of mitogenic factors is critical for passage through the restriction point and the commitment to cell division. When a cell has determined that there are sufficient biomaterials available, the cell passes through the G1/S boundary and begins S phase.

The cell cycle stage known as S phase encompasses the period of genomic replication that occurs before a cell can undergo division. During S phase, the cell precisely replicates each and every one of its chromosomes. In this way the cell exits S phase having completely replicated the genome only once and is prepared to pass through the G2 phase into mitosis.

During G2 phase, a gap phase significantly shorter than G1, the cell prepares to enter mitosis. Once all required mitotic proteins are synthesized, the cell passes through G2 into mitosis where it undergoes chromatin condensation, metaphase alignment and

segregation of the chromatin into two equal halves. Once proper chromosome segregation has taken place, the cell completes the division process separating the two daughter cells which are now in a G0/G1 cell cycle stage. At this stage, one full cell cycle is completed.

1.2.2 Cell Cycle Checkpoints: Critical Guardians of the Genome

As previously mentioned, cell cycle progression is a tightly regulated process. Throughout the cell cycle, specific Cyclin-dependent kinases (Cdks) are required for cell cycle progression (Figure 1). These Cdks are dependent upon binding of cyclin proteins for their kinase activity and are tightly regulated by phosphorylation and cytoplasmic sequestration by 14-3-3 chaperone proteins. Thus, while the Cdk proteins are expressed fairly evenly across all phases of the cell cycle, their activity is constrained to specific stages by the regulation of cyclin expression and binding. The first cyclin was identified as a protein which was rapidly degraded upon the onset of cell division (Evans et al., 1983). The importance of cyclins for cell cycle progression was realized when it was described that their injection into Xenopus oocytes induced meosis or mitosis (Swenson et al., 1986).

The critical importance of proper Cdk/cyclin complex regulation is revealed in the fact that many cancers overexpress one or multiple Cdks and cyclins. For example, cyclin D and Cdk4 are two commonly overexpressed oncogenes in many cancer types (Kim and Diehl, 2009; An et al., 1999). The balance between cell cycle arrest and progression is struck by the degree to which Cdk/cyclin complexes are activated or inhibited and this

balance is governed by cell cycle checkpoints. Cell cycle checkpoints are coordinated signal transduction cascades that respond to a wide variety of stimuli and exert a negative force on cell cycle progression. Checkpoint activation halts the cell cycle, allowing time for the cell to resolve the checkpoint stimuli before checkpoint activation is alleviated, and cell cycle progression can resume.

The misregulation of cellular proliferation can give rise to hyperproliferative disorders and ultimately, malignant cancers. It is therefore critical that mechanisms are in place to prevent cell cycle misregulation from occurring. As a result, higher eukaryotes have developed multiple cell cycle checkpoints that are able to halt cell cycle progression in response to a wide range of stimuli, including but not limited to nutrient deprivation, DNA damage, or unattached mitotic spindles. Loss of checkpoint function is known to be a causative effect in many types of cancer. For example, over 50% of all tumors have mutated p53 function (Gasco et al., 2002). Similarly, many cancers have mutations in some component of the Rb signaling pathway resulting in premature G1/S phase transition (Nevins, 2001). Finally, many familial cancer syndromes involve mutations to critical cell cycle and DNA repair genes, including Li-Fraumeni Syndrome (p53), Fanconi's anemia (FANC genes), ataxia telangiectasia (ATM), xerodermum pigmentosa (XP genes), Nijmegan Breakage Syndrome (Nbs1), Cockayne (ERCC) syndrome and many others (Li and Fraumeni, Jr., 1969; Strathdee et al., 1992; Savitsky et al., 1995b; Savitsky et al., 1995a; Cleaver et al., 2009; Weemaes et al., 1981; Tauchi et al., 1999; Weeda et al., 1990). Many of the genes involved in these disorders will be discussed more extensively in later sections.

1.2.3 Intrinsic Versus Extrinsic Checkpoints

Cell cycle checkpoints can be sorted into two encompassing categories, namely intrinsic and extrinsic checkpoints. Extrinsic checkpoints can only be satisfied by external stimuli. For example, mitogenic growth factors must be present and bound to their corresponding receptors to initiate a signal transduction cascade that drives a cell through said checkpoint. An example of an extrinsic checkpoint in eukaryotic cells is the restriction point in G1, in which growth factor stimulation drives a cell to commit to the cell cycle (Pardee, 1974). In contrast, intrinsic cell cycle checkpoints are satisfied by meeting requirements that arise within the cell itself. These checkpoints include the G1/S and G2/M phase cell cycle checkpoints.

1.2.4 The G1/S Phase Checkpoint

The G1/S checkpoint is a critical guardian of the genome and prevents premature initiation of genomic replication. The main effectors of the G1/S phase checkpoint include such vital tumor suppressors as p53 and the retinoblastoma pocket protein family. The critical effector step in the G1/S checkpoint is the binding of Rb family proteins to the transcription factor E2F1. This binding prevents the transcriptional activation of E2F1 target genes that are critical for initiating S phase and DNA replication. The mechanism by which Rb inhibits E2F1 dependent transcription likely involves the recruitment of correpressor complexes containing among other things histone methyltransferases and deacetylases (Nielsen et al., 2001; Petrie et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2002).

The Rb protein was first identified as the gene mutated in familial retinoblastoma, and the genetic studies of these cancers led to the two-hit paradigm of carcinogenesis (Knudson, Jr., 1971). The Rb protein exists in several phosphorylation states within a cell depending on the cell cycle status (Buchkovich et al., 1989; Chen et al., 1989). Interestingly, senescent and quiescent G0 cells contain a completely unphosphorylated Rb, suggesting complete inactivation of Cdk4/6 and Cdk2 activity (Futreal and Barrett, 1991). Cells in early- to mid-G1 contain primarily hypo-phosphorylated Rb. This hypo-phosphorylation of Rb is catalyzed by Cdk4/cyclin D although whether this enhances or inhibits Rb activity remains controversial. As cells progress through late G1 phase, gradual activation of Cdk2/cyclin E complexes leads to the hyperphosphorylation of Rb. This hyperphosphorylation of Rb inhibits Rb activity, and leads to dissociation of the RB/E2F1 complex (Harbour et al., 1999). The release of E2F1 from Rb results in the E2F1 dependent transcription of critical S phase genes like DNA polymerase and PCNA (DeGregori et al., 1995).

In addition to regulation of cell cycle progression by inhibiting transcription of E2F target genes, the Cdk/cyclin complexes are themselves subjected to tight regulation by the binding of Cdk inhibitor proteins (CKI). These proteins include p21, p16INK4A, and p27. CKIs are inhibitors of Cdk/cyclin complexes and suppress kinase activity to these complexes upon binding. Following DNA damage, p21 is transcribed in a largely p53-dependent manner and induces G1/S phase arrest by inhibiting the activity of both Cdk4 and Cdk2 (El Deiry et al., 1993; Harper et al., 1993; He et al., 2005a). Similarly to p21,

the CKI p16 was first identified as a 16 kDa protein that bound to and inhibited Cdk4 in response to SV40 or oncogenic Ras transformation in fibroblasts (Serrano et al., 1993; Serrano et al., 1997). Interestingly, the p16INK4a gene locus overlaps with another tumor suppressor, p19ARF, which stabilizes p53 by limiting the ability of MDM2 to induce p53 degradation (Quelle et al., 1997; Serrano et al., 1996; Kamijo et al., 1997; Pomerantz et al., 1998). p27kip1 is an additional Cdk inhibitor that appears to have specificity for the inhibition of Cdk2/cyclin E complexes (Polyak et al., 1994).

Adding a further layer of complexity to the regulation of G1/S cell cycle progression is the presence of Cdk activating kinases (CAKs) which phosphorylate the T-loop of Cdk1 and 2 (Kamijo et al., 1997; Fesquet et al., 1993). The precise identity of the CAK acting at various cell cycle stages remains controversial, however it is believed that Cdk7/cyclin H may function as a CAK during both G1/S and G2/M cell cycle progression (Jeffrey et al., 1995; Matsuoka et al., 1994; Fisher and Morgan, 1994).

1.2.5 Intra-S-Phase Checkpoints and the Regulation of DNA Replication

It is well known that the treatment of cells actively replicating DNA in S phase with hydroxyurea or DNA damage causes a decrease in the rate of nascent DNA synthesis (Harper and Elledge, 1998). This suggests that a system is in place to monitor the genome for damage, even following commitment to the cell cycle and DNA replication. Indeed, much work has been done to characterize the so-called intra-S phase checkpoints. This work has revealed the critical importance of Mec1 and Rad53 in decreasing late-origin

firing during DNA replication after damage is detected (Grallert and Boye, 2008; Tercero and Diffley, 2001). This results in an overall decreased rate of DNA synthesis, allowing time for the repair of DNA damage.

1.2.6 G2/M Cell Cycle Regulation

Similar to the series of checkpoints in place at the G1/S phase boundary, progression into mitosis from the G2 phase is a tightly regulated process. The G2/M checkpoint has evolved to prevent cells from prematurely entering mitosis, or from entering mitosis in the presence of DNA damage. Prior to mitotic entry cells must first satisfy a series of requirements before entry into mitosis is permitted, the ultimate requirement being the activation of the cyclin dependent kinase, Cdk1.

1.2.7 Cdk1 Activity and Inhibition during G2 and Mitosis

Cdk1 was first identified as the protein cdc2, which was identified as a critical factor for mitotic entry in *Schizosaccharomyces pombe* (Nurse and Thuriaux, 1980). Cdc2 was subsequently identified in higher eukaryotes as a component of the mitosis promoting factor in *Xenopus laevis* (Dunphy et al., 1988). Additional studies identified cdc2 as a cyclin dependent kinase, capable of binding both cyclin A and B (Dunphy et al., 1988; Draetta et al., 1989). Several conditions must be met for Cdk1 activation to occur. The first is the synthesis and binding of cyclin B to Cdk1. As cyclin B protein levels are regulated by cell cycle stage, this ensures that Cdk1 activation can only occur in late S

and G2 phases of the cell cycle. In addition to cyclin B binding, Cdk1 is also phosphorylated on its T-loop by Cdk7, an event that is important for cyclin binding and subsequent Cdk1 activation (Draetta and Beach, 1989).

1.2.8 The G2/M DNA Damage Checkpoint

Opposing the activation of Cdk1/cyclin B and entry into mitosis is a signal transduction cascade that prevents the premature or inappropriate entry into mitosis (Figure 2). This pathway culminates with the inhibitory phosphorylation of Cdk1 on Thr 14 and Tyr 15 and is known as the G2/M checkpoint. The G2/M checkpoint ensures that cells do not enter mitosis in the presence of DNA damage, and thus preserves genomic integrity. Conversely, the G2/M DNA damage checkpoint is a target of cancer therapy, as the inhibition of this checkpoint in the presence of DNA damage is known to induce cancer cell death.



Figure 2–The G2/M DNA Damage Checkpoint. DNA damage in G2 activates a signal transduction cascade that culminates in the inhibition of Cdk1/cyclin B complex, which is required for cells to enter into the prophase of mitosis. Some of the key components of the G2/M checkpoint are displayed above. Proteins and events that promote G2/M checkpoint activation are displayed in red. Proteins that promote mitotic entry are displayed in green.
1.2.9 The Cdk1 Kinases, Wee1 and Myt1

During progression through the G2-phase, and during conditions in which the G2/M checkpoint is active, Cdk1 is phosphorylated on Tyr15 and Thr14. These phosphorylation events are catalyzed by the kinases Wee1 and Myt1 (Parker et al., 1995; Parker and Piwnica-Worms, 1992; Piwnica-Worms et al., 1991; Mueller et al., 1995; Booher et al., 1997). This phosphorylation event is critical for the inhibition of Cdk1 activity that prevents cells from inappropriately entering mitosis (Rhind et al., 1997). The expression and activity of Wee1 and Myt1 increase as cells pass through S and into the G2 phase until entry into mitosis, when Wee1 is degraded as a result of Plk1 mediated hyperphosphorylation (Watanabe et al., 1995; van Vugt et al., 2004). As the inhibitory phosphorylation of Cdk1 is the ultimate outcome of G2/M checkpoint signaling, it is not surprising that the checkpoint kinase, Chk1, can phosphorylate and activate Wee1 directly (Raleigh and O'Connell, 2000).

1.2.10 Cdc25 Family Phosphatases

During the entry into prophase, Cdk1 becomes sequentially dephosphorylated on Thr 14 and Tyr 15 (Borgne and Meijer, 1996). Cdc25 phosphatases are absolutely required for this dephosphorylation event to take place. The Cdc25 phosphatase family contains three isoforms, A, B, and C that differ in pattern of expression across the cell cycle, as well as their mode of regulation. These phosphatases are responsible for removing inhibitory phosphorylation marks on Cdk kinases, and thus are positive regulators of the cell cycle (Gautier et al., 1991; Lee et al., 1992; Dunphy and Kumagai, 1991). Due to their positive regulation of Cdk activity, Cdc25 family phosphatases can be classified as putative oncogenes (Galaktionov et al., 1995). Indeed, Cdc25 A and B are commonly overexpressed and associated with poor prognosis in many cancer types, including colorectal, gastric, head and neck, and non-small cell lung cancers (Gasparotto et al., 1997; Kudo et al., 1997; Wu et al., 1998; Takemasa et al., 2000; Kristjansdottir and Rudolph, 2004).

As described in section 1.2.13, Cdc25 phosphatases are negatively regulated by Chk1/2 phosphorylation. Chk1/2 phosphorylation of Cdc25 leads to cytoplasmic sequestration and inhibition of phosphatase activity via binding to 14-3-3 chaperone proteins (Conklin et al., 1995; Peng et al., 1997; Dalal et al., 1999). Cdc25A is rapidly degraded during checkpoint activation in response to phosphorylation by Chk1 (Mailand et al., 2000; Molinari, 2000). It is now understood that the ubiquitin ligase, SCF binds to phosphorylated Cdc25A following DNA damage, and promotes ubiquitination degradation of Cdc25A (Donzelli et al., 2002). In contrast, Cdc25C is primarily regulated by hyperphosphorylation, and is not detectably degraded following checkpoint activation.

Complex genetic studies in mice have demonstrated that the three Cdc25 isoforms are at least somewhat redundant in their function. The loss of Cdc25 B or C individually, or Cdc25B and C together demonstrated no detectable phenotype, suggesting that Cdc25A is able to compensate for loss of B and C (Chen et al., 2001). In contrast, the Cdc25A^{-/-} mutation was embryonic lethal. Furthermore, conditional knockout of Cdc25A in adult

mice lacking Cdc25B and C resulted in severe intestinal hypoplasia, and rapid death due to loss of intestinal crypts (Lee et al., 2009). This indicates that Cdc25A can complement loss of Cdc25B or C, but that Cdc25A has important and necessary roles during early embryogenesis and normal tissue homeostasis. It is therefore likely that the aberrant expression of even one Cdc25 isoform would be sufficient to override cell cycle checkpoint activation in response to DNA damage.

1.2.11 The ATM and ATR Checkpoint Kinases

Several kinases are activated downstream of the recognition of DNA damage. Ataxia telangiectasia mutated kinase (ATM) was discovered based on its mutation in the congenital ataxia telangiectasia (A-T) disease (Savitsky et al., 1995b; Savitsky et al., 1995a). A-T is a rare, congenital disorder that is associated with severe hypersensitivity to ionizing radiation. This sensitivity occurs due to defects in the ATM protein which result in impaired checkpoint signaling following ionizing radiation exposure. This defective signaling results in genomic instability and increased cancer incidence. Ataxia telangiectasia and Rad3 related kinase (ATR) is another DNA damage-activated kinase that is critical for proper checkpoint signaling following UV-radiation exposure (Hall-Jackson et al., 1999; Cimprich et al., 1996). ATR binds to sites of UV-damaged DNA via interaction with ATR-interacting protein ATRIP (Cortez et al., 2001). ATR binding to ATRIP results in ATR activation and propagation of a signal transduction cascade that promotes cell cycle arrest, and DNA repair.

1.2.12 Differential Activation of ATM and ATR

Depending on the type of DNA present in the cell, the response towards that damage can vary greatly. This includes the activation of different repair mechanisms, as well as the coordination of different cell cycle regulators. This can be seen by the differential activation of ATM and the related kinase, ATR (Helt et al., 2005). Following double stranded break formation, such as occurs during ionizing radiation exposure, ATM is activated, and exerts a negative force on the cell cycle by phosphorylating Chk2 on Thr 68 and p53 on Ser 15 (Matsuoka et al., 2000; Canman et al., 1998). In contrast, ATR responds to UV-induced DNA adducts and replication fork collapse by phosphorylating and activating Chk1 on Ser 345 and p53 on Ser 15 (Zhao and Piwnica-Worms, 2001; Tibbetts et al., 1999). While activation of both Chk 1 and 2 have the effect of halting the cell cycle, the differential activation of ATM and ATR allows the cell to detect a wide array of genotoxic events, and respond accordingly. Interestingly, caffeine, a radiosensitizing agent with known anti-cancer properties is an inhibitor of both ATM and ATR kinase activity (Sarkaria et al., 1999) For example, treatment with caffeine sensitizes keratinocytes to apoptosis following UV exposure by inhibiting the ATR-Chk1 signaling axis (Heffernan et al., 2009; Lu et al., 2008; Lu et al., 2004; Lu et al., 2002; Conney et al., 2008; Conney et al., 2007).

1.2.13 The Checkpoint Kinases, Chk1 and Chk2

Immediately downstream of ATM and ATR kinases in the DNA damage cell cycle checkpoints are the checkpoint kinases Chk1 and Chk2. Upon activation, both kinases phosphorylate and inactivate the Cdc25 family of phosphatases and thus indirectly inhibit Cdk/cyclin complex activity. Which Chk kinase is activated depends on the upstream checkpoint kinases activated, as well as the cell cycle stage in which the damage was detected. Chk2 is primarily activated by ATM phosphorylation on Thr68, and is primarily activated during G1 and S phase checkpoint responses. Once activated by ATM, Chk2 inhibits Cdc25C by direct phosphorylation on Ser 216, resulting in cell cycle arrest (Matsuoka et al., 1998). In addition to inhibiting Cdc25 activity, Chk2 also phosphorylates and activates p53 during the DNA damage response (Hirao et al., 2000).

Chk1 is activated primarily by phosphorylation on Ser345, and is critically important for the G2/M cell cycle checkpoint. Chk1 is a critical downstream mediator of ATM checkpoint signaling, as the ectopic expression of Chk1 can restore G2/M checkpoint integrity in ataxia-telangiectasia cells, which are known to have impaired ATM function (Chen et al., 1999b). The critical importance of these genes is revealed by the finding that Chk1 null mice die at E2.5 from p53-independent apoptosis. Furthermore, it was demonstrated that Chk1 was essential for G2/M checkpoint activation following ionizing radiation in murine ES cell lines. Chk1 is a bona fide tumor suppressor, as Chk1 heterozygous null mice have an increased incidence of mammary tumor formation in the presence of WNT-1 ligand expression (Liu et al., 2000).

1.2.14 Mitosis and Regulation of Mitotic Progression

It is now well established that Cdk1/cyclin B activity is critical for mitotic entry. The cell cycle phase known as mitosis consists of at least 6 distinct stages, prophase, prometaphase, metaphase, anaphase, telophase, and finally cytokinesis. In addition to the extensive regulation of mitotic entry, there are highly complex regulatory pathways within mitosis that ensure the equal distribution of chromosomes to each newly forming daughter cell.

The first stage of mitosis is the prophase. During prophase, Aurora B kinase becomes active and phosphorylates histone H3 on Ser10 and Ser28 (Giet and Glover, 2001; Goto et al., 2002). This phosphorylation is thought to promote mitotic chromatin condensation through the recruitment of condensin proteins (Schmiesing et al., 2000). Notably, however, yeast possessing an H3(S10A) mutation still efficiently condense chromatin during prophase, and are able to complete mitosis comparably to their wild type counterparts (Hsu et al., 2000; Prigent and Dimitrov, 2003). While this may call into question the direct requirement for H3(S10) phosphorylation during mitotic chromatin condensation, this discrepancy may reflect differences in mitotic regulation between yeast and higher eukaryotes. Simultaneous to the condensation of chromatin during prophase, is the reversible breakdown of the nuclear envelope which is associated with depolymerization of the nuclear lamina (Gerace and Blobel, 1980). Dissociation of the nuclear lamina occurs following phosphorylation of lamin B envelope proteins by

Cdk1/cyclin B (Peter et al., 1990; Courvalin et al., 1992). Notably, this reversible depolymerization differs from the irreversible dissociation that occurs during apoptosis.

The process of chromatin condensation and nuclear envelope breakdown occurs throughout prophase and prometaphase. Another key process that begins during prometaphase is the generation of bipolar mitotic spindles from the centrosomes. Centrosomes contain γ -tubulin and provide the seeding site for α - and β -tubulin polymerization in the formation of the mitotic spindle apparatus. As spindle formation occurs, the leading edge of the spindle connects to the kinetochore of one of a pair of sister chromatids. It is critically important that during spindle attachment, each pair of sister chromatids are attached to a spindle associated with opposing centrosomes. This ensures equal chromosomal segregation during the later stages of mitosis. The correct bipolar attachment of spindles to each kinetochore is a key factor monitored by the spindle-attachment checkpoint during the next stage of mitosis, metaphase. The importance of spindle assembly and attachment to the successful completion of mitosis is evident in the success of microtubule poisons such as paclitaxel and docetaxel as anticancer agents. These compounds disrupt microtubule dynamics by preventing $\alpha\beta$ -tubulin depolymerization and thus prevent proper kinetochore attachment and chromosomal segregation (Schiff and Horwitz, 1980).

1.2.15 Metaphase and the Spindle Assembly Checkpoint

As nuclear envelope breakdown and chromatin condensation completes, the kinetochores of each chromosome associate in a bipolar manner with the mitotic spindle apparatus. As this association occurs, the chromatin migrates to the metaphase plate, which is perpendicular to the axis between the two centrosomes. Cells maintain a metaphase arrest until each kinetochore is attached to a mitotic spindle in what is known as the spindle assembly checkpoint (Wells and Murray, 1996; Wells, 1996). Amazingly, the presence of even one unattached kinetochore is sufficient to maintain activation of the spindle assembly checkpoint and prevent the cell from progressing into anaphase. The signal emanated from unattached kinetochores is thought to arise from binding to Mad2 protein (Chen et al., 1996). This binding efficiently prevents activation of the Anaphase Promoting Complex, whose activity is critical for anaphase progression.

In order for the cell to overcome a metaphase arrest, and proceed into anaphase, the activity of Cdk1/cyclin B must first be inhibited (Lorca et al., 1992). Once conditions for satisfying the spindle assembly checkpoint have been met, Cdc20 accumulates, binds to and activates the Anaphase Promoting Complex/Cyclosome (APC) (Fang et al., 1998b; Fang et al., 1998a). The APC/C is a ubiquitin ligase, that targets many mitotic regulators, including cyclin B for proteasomal degradation (King et al., 1995).

Another key substrate of APC/C is securin protein. While unattached kinetochores are present in the mitotic cell, securin binds to and inactivates separase proteins

(Waizenegger et al., 2002). This inactivation prevents separase from cleaving the cohesin protein complexes that maintain sister chromatid attachment. Thus APC/C promotes anaphase entry through promoting degradation of multiple proteins, including cyclin B and securin (Leismann and Lehner, 2003).

1.2.16 Chromatin Segregation and Cytokinesis

Once all kinetochores are properly attached to the bipolar mitotic spindle, the spindle assembly checkpoint is satisfied, and the cell enters anaphase. The onset of anaphase occurs following degradation of the cohesin complexes that connect sister chromosomes and prevent their separation (Michaelis et al., 1997). Cohesin removal allows the centrosomes to pull the sister chromosomes in opposite directions, ensuring equal copies of each chromosome will be present in both daughter cells. As the chromatin is drawn towards the centrosomes, the cell progresses through anaphase and telophase into the final phase of mitosis, cytokinesis, during which the process of cell division is completed.

Cytokinesis is the physical process of cell division, and can occur only upon completion of chromosomal segregation. Once segregation is completed, a contractile ring containing actin and myosin filaments forms between the two newly forming daughter cells and begins to form what is known as the cleavage furrow (Sanger, 1975). This contractile ring then pinches off the membrane between the two daughter cells, resulting in the completion of mitosis and formation of two independent daughter cells. A complex signal transduction pathway dubbed the mitotic exit network tightly regulates the cytoskeletal reorganization necessary for cytokinesis to occur (Bardin and Amon, 2001). While the mitotic exit network has been well described in *S. cerevisae* and *S. pombe* (where it is known as the septation initiation network), the regulatory pathway in higher eukaryotes remain unclear. Some components that have been identified in higher eukaryotes include the large tumor suppressor 1 (LATS1), Mob1, and the Rab family of GTPases (Bothos et al., 2005; Kouranti et al., 2006; Chow et al., 2010).

Factors that can interfere with successful completion of cytokinesis include chromosome bridging between the newly forming daughter cells. This bridging prevents the completion of cytokinesis, and if it cannot be resolved, will lead to cleavage furrow regression and cytokinesis failure. The result of cytokinesis failure is the generation of a binucleated tetraploid cell. It is thought that following cytokinesis failure, the resulting tetraploid cell then exits the cell cycle due to a p53-dependent checkpoint in early-G1 phase.

1.2.17 Do Mammalian Cells Possess a Tetraploidy Checkpoint?

There remains a great deal of controversy over whether there is a checkpoint in place within the G0/G1 phase of the cell cycle to protect against further cycling of tetraploid cells (Uetake and Sluder, 2004). This checkpoint, located in early-G1, is thought to prevent further risk for genomic instability caused by altered chromosomal numbers in the tetraploid cell. p53 deficient cells exhibit increased levels of genomic instability and polyploidy following mitotic defects, leading some to postulate that the tetraploidy

checkpoint is p53 dependent (Sphyris and Harrison, 2005; Vitale et al., 2007). Nontransformed cells were demonstrated to arrest in G1 following induction of tetraploidy dependent on their p53 status, suggesting such a checkpoint does indeed exist (Andreassen et al., 2001). However, other groups question whether such a checkpoint exists at all in mammalian cells (Wong and Stearns, 2005).

1.2 Programmed Cell Death

1.3.1 Programmed Cell Death Overview

Multi-cellular organisms require additional safeguards compared to unicellular organisms since the health and fitness of the organism as a whole must take precedence over the survival of an individual cell. As a result, higher eukaryotic organisms have evolved complex programmed cell death pathways that ensure the death of cells in order to preserve the organism as a whole. Programmed cell death pathways are involved in processes as diverse as development to the response to DNA damage from ultraviolet radiation. The earliest form of cell death to be discovered, necrosis, was described to occur following tissue injury. For many years, however, it was recognized that a non-necrotic cell death pathway must exist to account for homeostasis in tissues containing proliferating cell populations. The earliest forms of this type of cell death were described as shrinking necrosis and later became known by the current term of apoptosis (Kerr et al., 1972).

1.3.2 Apoptotic Cell Death

Apoptosis is characterized morphologically by decreased cell size, nuclear envelope breakdown, chromatin condensation and fragmentation, and membrane blebbing (Earnshaw, 1995). A primary attribute of apoptosis is that it allows for cell death with minimal effects on the surrounding tissue. This is because the highly coordinated process that induces cell death during apoptosis packages intra-cellular contents in such a way that they are not released into the extracellular space. This is in contrast to necrosis, a process in which the cell membrane ruptures, spilling intra-cellular contents in the extracellular space. The release of intracellular contents induces a massive inflammatory response and can damage the surrounding tissue.

A critical step in the apoptotic process is permeabilization of the outer mitochondrial membrane. This permeabilization releases mitochondrial contents into the cytosol including cytochrome C (Adachi et al., 1997). Cytochrome C, which participates in the electron transport chain during oxidative metabolism, binds to APAF-1 to form the apoptosome complex responsible for promoting processing and activation of procaspase 9 (Zou et al., 1997; Cain et al., 2000). Caspase 9 then activates the major effector caspase, caspase 3, which cleaves a number of proteins to set in place a series of events that will result in nuclear envelope breakdown, chromatin condensation and degradation and ultimately, cell death (Li et al., 1997a). For some time, it has been understood that a network of caspase activation is critical to the apoptotic process (Yuan et al., 1993).

1.3.3 Caspases: The Harbingers of Programmed Cell Death

Ced-3, a homolog of Interleuken 1 converting enzyme (ICE), now known as caspase 1, was the first protease identified as a player in the apoptotic process (Yuan et al., 1993). Since this discovery, 11 additional caspases have been identified in mammals. These

caspases play important roles in processes as diverse as apoptosis and cellular differentiation.

The caspase cleavage network is a complex and highly controlled pathway that involves a number of distinct caspases that are activated at different stages in the cell death pathway (Danial and Korsmeyer, 2004). In addition, the specific caspases that are activated depends on the cell death stimulus. The apoptotic caspases can be loosely grouped into the initiator caspases (those which cleave/activate of other caspases), and the effector caspases (those which cleave other proteins to promote apoptosis). The initiator caspases are caspase 2, 8, 9, and 10. The effector caspases are caspases 3, 6, and 7. While caspase 1 was the first identified pro-apoptotic caspase, it is now thought to be primarily involved in promoting inflammation (Miller et al., 1995). Caspase 14 is not involved in apoptosis, but instead promotes keratinocyte differentiation (Eckhart et al., 2000). The functions of caspases 4 and 5 have not been completely described at this point.

Many substrates of the effector caspases have been described in the literature. For example, it is well known that caspase 3 binds and cleaves PKCδ to generate a constitutively active catalytic fragment that will be discussed in depth in section 1.5.9. Other caspase substrates important for the execution of apoptosis include DNAse enzymes, PARP, the nuclear lamins and many others (Enari et al., 1998; Lazebnik et al., 1994; Orth et al., 1996; Zhivotovsky et al., 1997).

Regulation of apoptosis also occurs at the level of the caspases. The IAP proteins were identified as anti-apoptotic proteins that function by directly or indirectly inhibiting the activity of caspases (Clem et al., 1991; Deveraux et al., 1997). For example, XIAP binds directly to, and inhibits, caspase 9 (Srinivasula et al., 2001). Adding further complexity to caspase regulation, is the fact that the IAP proteins themselves are regulated by binding of the SMAC and DIABLO proteins. Binding of SMAC or DIABLO to XIAP prevents XIAP from inhibiting caspase activity, and thus promotes apoptosis (Du et al., 2000; Verhagen et al., 2000). In addition to cytochrome C, caspase-independent inducers of apoptosis are also released from the mitchondria. These include endonuclease G and AIF, both of which travel to the nucleus and induce chromatin condensation and degradation (Li et al., 2001; Susin et al., 1999).

1.3.4 Caspases and Cell Cycle Checkpoint Activation

Interestingly, caspases may be important for cellular processes outside of apoptosis. For example, there is evidence that caspase 2 has an important function in regulating the G2/M transition following exposure to γ -irradiation. In this study, it was demonstrated that the loss of caspase 2 activity compromised G2/M checkpoint activation (Shi et al., 2009). Furthermore, it was demonstrated that after IR exposure, caspase 2 is incorporated into a complex with DNA-PK and PIDD (which has been previously shown to activate caspase 2). This complex, dubbed the DNA-PK-PIDDosome, promotes caspase 2 autoprocessing and activation. Interestingly, no substrates for caspase 2 have yet been identified to explain how it would have influence over cell cycle progression. Caspase 2

may also be unique amongst caspases in that it is the only caspase with at least partial constitutive nuclear localization, making it primed to participate in a nuclear DNA damage response (Zhivotovsky et al., 1999). Supporting a role for caspase 2 in cell cycle control, it has been demonstrated that the loss of caspase 2 causes an increase in proliferation and tumorigenicity in Ras/E1A transformed MEFs (Ho et al., 2009).

1.3.5 BCL-2 Family Members

The Bcl-2 family of proteins includes a number of proteins that play both pro- and antiapoptotic roles in the cell. The first family member, Bcl-2, was identified as an oncogene located at a chromosomal breakpoint in B cell lymphoma (Pegoraro et al., 1984). Although this putative oncogene had no discernible effect on proliferation, it was soon discovered that the expression of Bcl-2 conferred resistance to various apoptotic stimuli (Vaux et al., 1988). Since the discovery of Bcl-2, other pro-survival family members, including but not limited to Bcl-XL and Mcl-1 have been identified (Boise et al., 1993; Kozopas et al., 1993). The primary antiapoptotic activity of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family members comes from their ability to bind to Bax and Bak, and prevent the oligomerization of these pro-apoptotic proteins. By preventing Bax/Bak oligomerization, the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins prevent inappropriate permeabilization of the outer mitochondrial membrane, and thus execution of the apoptotic cascade.

In addition to the pro-survival Bcl-2 family members, a number of pro-apoptotic proteins, including Bax and Bak have been described (Oltvai et al., 1993). These proteins contain

oligomerization domains that upon activation can form pores on the outer mitochondrial membrane, allowing the release of cytochrome C and activation of the apoptosome. The oligomerization of Bax and Bak is prevented by binding of the pro-survival Bcl-2 proteins, with this interaction representing a key component of their anti-apoptotic function. The pro-survival family members contain domains BH1-4 which form a pocket capable of binding the BH3 domains of Bax and Bak, thus preventing their oligomerization (Muchmore et al., 1996).

1.3.6 Pro-Apoptotic BH3 Only Bcl-2 Family Members

Another class of proteins in Bcl-2 family are the pro-apoptotic BH3-only proteins. The first BH3 only family member, Bid, was identified as a pro-apoptotic protein that upon expression could bind to Bax and promote mitochondrial membrane permeabilization (Wang et al., 1996). Two other important BH3-only proteins are the p53-dependent Noxa and Puma (Oda et al., 2000; Nakano and Vousden, 2001). Upon activation, p53 binds to the promoters of these genes and activates their transcription. Other BH3-only proteins include both BIM and BAD. BH3-only proteins promote apoptosis by disrupting the interaction between Bcl-2, Bcl-XL, and Mcl-1 with Bax and Bak.

1.3.7 Intrinsic versus Extrinsic Apoptosis

Apoptosis can be classified into at least two general classes depending on the initiating death stimulus. Extrinsic apoptosis occurs in response to autocrine or paracrine signaling

via death receptor activation. Death receptors are transmembrane proteins and include Fas and FADD. Death receptors are activated upon binding of death ligands such as Fas Ligand, and transmit an intracellular apoptotic signal by stimulating the processing of pro-caspase 8 zymogen into the cleaved and activated caspase 8 (Kischkel et al., 1995).

In contrast, intrinsic apoptosis occurs in response to intracellular stimuli such as high levels of DNA damage or oxidative stress. The intrinsic apoptotic pathway involves the permeabilization of the mitochondria and activation of the apoptosome that was described in sections 1.2.3 and 1.2.4.

The boundaries between intrinsic and extrinsic apoptosis are not completely clear. For example, while death receptor induction of caspase 8 is sufficient to induce caspase 3 and 7 activation independent of mitochondrial permeabilization in some cell types, others require cleavage of Bid to an active truncated form (t-Bid). Cleavage of Bid allows the t-Bid protein to travel to the mitochondria where it promotes permeabilization by inducing Bax/Bak oligomerization (Li et al., 1998).

1.3.8 Chromatin Condensation During Apoptosis

During the late stages of apoptosis, the nuclear envelope is broken down via the phosphorylation and cleavage of lamin B and the chromatin becomes condensed and is cut into oligo-nucleosomal fragments (Neamati et al., 1995; Enari et al., 1998). The molecular events behind this condensation are not clearly understood, but warrant further

investigation. Whether there is a role for histone H3 phosphorylation in apoptotic chromatin condensation in an analogous manner to that which occurs during prophase of mitosis is unclear.

The protein Acinus is cleaved by caspases during apoptosis and promotes condensation of chromatin in the absence of DNA fragmentation, suggesting that chromatin condensation and degradation are independent during apoptosis (Sahara et al., 1999). Furthermore, AKT protects against chromatin condensation and apoptosis by phosphorylating acinus on Ser 422 and 573, thereby preventing caspase cleavage of acinus during apoptosis (Hu et al., 2005). One group has reported that PKCô-mediated phosphorylation of histone H2B on Thr 14 is a critical downstream mediator following acinus cleavage and activation (Hu et al., 2007). However, the molecular mechanism behind the importance of H2B phosphorylation and chromatin condensation remains elusive. Whether other histone phosphorylation events (such as H3 S10 and S28) are important for chromatin condensation during apoptosis remains unclear.

1.3.9 Mitotic Catastrophe

Mitotic Catastrophe was first characterized in *S. pombe* as gross abnormalities in chromosomal segregation that occurred in Cdc2/wee1 mutant strains. This study demonstrated that mutations in positive regulators of the G2/M checkpoint, such as cdc25, could suppress this phenotype, implicating inappropriate mitotic entry as a causative factor (Molz et al., 1989). The hallmark of mitotic catastrophe is the formation

of polyploid multi-micronucleated cells that arise after several cycles of mitotic failure and endo-reduplication (Castedo et al., 2002; Castedo et al., 2004a; Erenpreisa et al., 2005). Whether multi-micronucleated cells are the intended consequence of mitotic catastrophe, or are a byproduct of an escape from mitotic cell death remains the subject of much controversy (Castedo et al., 2004b). Cancer cells are often sensitized to cell death by mitotic catastrophe since they often lack intact cell cycle checkpoints that are necessary to protect against inappropriate mitotic entry in response to DNA damage (Park et al., 2005; Eom et al., 2005; Chan et al., 1999; Castedo et al., 2004c). As a consequence of this sensitivity, the induction of mitotic catastrophe in tumors is an attractive therapeutic target.

Chapter 1.4 DNA Damage Responses and Repair

1.4.1 Sources of DNA Damage

Throughout the lifetime of an organism, frequent exposure to DNA damage in various forms is inevitable. DNA damage can be caused by many different factors including endogenous factors arising from within the cell and exogenous sources of DNA damage in the environment. The importance of DNA damage repair is evident in the findings that many components of DNA repair pathways are mutated in disorders that cause cancer predisposition. For example, the ATM mutation results in the disorder ataxia telangiectasia which, among other symptoms causes a sever hypersensitivity to ionizing radiation exposure (Savitsky et al., 1995a). Furthermore, mutations to the base excision repair machinery results in a disorder known as xeroderma pigmentosum which is associated with UV hypersensitivity and increased incidence of skin malignancy (Cleaver et al., 2009).

All types of DNA damage, however, are not equal in terms of the response elicited by the cell. In fact, the response and detection of DNA damage within a cell varies depending on the type and source of DNA damage. For example, exposure to γ -radiation induces double stranded breaks in the DNA backbone which are recognized differently than the bulky DNA adducts that occur following exposure to UVB radiation.

1.4.2 The 9-1-1 Complex is Critical for DNA Damage Detection and Repair

The DNA repair proteins Rad9, Rad1, and Hus1 make up the so called 9-1-1 complex that is essential for both DNA repair and cell cycle checkpoint integrity (St Onge et al., 1999; Hopkins et al., 2004). The complex of Rad9, Rad1, and Hus1 forms a heterotrimeric ring-like complex which acts similarly to PCNA as a clamp. An additional protein, Rad17, acts as the clamp loading complex for 9-1-1, and is essential for 9-1-1 function (Venclovas and Thelen, 2000). The 9-1-1 complex is multifunctional, in that it is critical both in activating cell cycle checkpoints by recruiting ATM/ATR to sites of damage as well as participating directly in DNA repair. Rad9 is also thought to have a direct role in DNA repair, as it is known to interact with components of the nucleotide excision repair pathway, such as FLAP endonuclease, and DNA polymerase (Friedrich-Heineken et al., 2005; Toueille et al., 2004). Interestingly, the activation of Rad9 following treatment with 5-azacytidine required activation of PKC8 and ATM (Yoshida et al., 2003).

1.4.3 Nucleotide Excision Repair

The nucleotide excision repair (NER) pathway is critical in the repair of UVB-induced DNA damage. UVB radiation exposure induces the formation of bulky DNA adducts within the nucleus. These adducts include pyrimidine dimers and 6,4-photoproducts. If these adducts are not adequately repaired, they can cause stalling of DNA polymerase during S-phase resulting in erroneous DNA replication. This can result in hotspot mutations in tumor suppressor genes like p53 at sites of adjacent pyrimidine nucleotides (de Gruijl and Rebel, 2008). Mutations in components of the base excision repair

machinery cause increased skin cancer incidence as a direct result of the inability to remove UV-induced DNA adducts (Berg et al., 2000).

NER can be divided into two processes, global NER, and transcription-coupled NER. During global NER, the XPC-Rad23 complex recognizes and binds to distortions in the DNA double helix caused by bulky DNA adducts (Masutani et al., 1994). Once bound, XPC recruits XPB and D, components of the TFIIH transcription factor, which unwind the double helix surrounding the lesion (Drapkin et al., 1994). The endonucleases XPF and XPG then make incisions in the backbone on either side of the lesion, allowing for removal of the damaged DNA (Bessho et al., 1997). DNA polymerase then fills in the excised region using the other strand as a template.

Transcription coupled NER differs in the mechanism by which the damage is recognized. Rather than relying on the recognition of lesions by XPC, transcription coupled repair likely begins with stalling of RNA polymerase at the site of the DNA adduct (Mu and Sancar, 1997). The subsequent steps after recognition are conserved between the two types of NER. Notably, patients suffering from Cockayne Syndrome have defects in transcription coupled NER (Schmickel et al., 1977; Venema et al., 1990).

1.4.4 Repair of DNA Double Stranded Breaks: HR Versus NHEJ Pathways

While DNA adducts pose a significant mutagenic risk to a cell, DNA double stranded breaks are potentially much more deleterious. The presence of DNA double stranded breaks can induce genomic instability by leading to chromosomal translocations. Indeed many cancers, including leukemias, are associated with distinct patterns of chromosomal translocations. These translocations, in which two chromosomes are fused together at the site of the double stranded break, can be highly mutagenic depending on their locations within the chromosomes. For example, in chronic myelogenous leukemia, the reciprocal translocation of chromosomes 9 and 22 results in the expression of the fusion protein BCR-ABL, the expression of which is potently oncogenic (Rowley, 1973). Due to the risk posed to a cell by double stranded breaks, cells have evolved multiple mechanisms for their detection and repair.

Two repair pathways are critical for the repair of double stranded breaks. These pathways are non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) and homologous recombination (HR). HR utilizes homologous DNA sequences to properly align the DNA sequences prior to ligation. Since this process requires the presence of sister chromosomes, it is thought to occur only in cells which are in the S, G2, and M phases of the cell cycle. In contrast to HR, NHEJ is slightly more error prone, but does not require homologous chromosomes and can therefore function prior to DNA replication.

1.4.5 DNA Dependent Protein Kinase (DNA-PK) is Critical for NHEJ

The recognition of DNA DSBs involves the assembly of the Ku70/80 proteins into a heterodimeric complex at the sites of the break. The Ku proteins have a high affinity for exposed DNA ends, and following assembly at the site of damage, act as a scaffold for

the recruitment of the NHEJ repair machinery (Walker et al., 2001). The presence of Ku heterodimers at break sites is sufficient to recruit DNA-PK, a kinase related to the ATM and ATR checkpoint kinases, which is critical for completion of NHEJ (Spagnolo et al., 2006). Recruitment and activation of DNA-PK is critical for assembly and activation of enzymes such as Artemis, XRCC4, and DNA ligase IV, all of which are critical for end processing and ligation (Ahnesorg et al., 2006; Hentges et al., 2006; Goodarzi et al., 2006; Meek et al., 2007).

1.4.6 BRCA1/2, the MRN Complex and Homologous Recombination

The second mode of DSB repair is homologous recombination. This process utilizes homologous sister chromosomes to accurately identify and ligate the appropriate DNA ends, and involves distinct protein complexes from those involved in NHEJ. The MRN complex consists of Mre11, Rad50, and Nbs1 (Xiao and Weaver, 1997). The importance of this complex to DNA repair is evident in patients suffering from Nijmegen Break Syndrome, a genetic disease associated with Nbs1 mutations that results in massive genetic instability. Following DNA DSB formation the MRN complex is recruited to the break site via direct interaction of Mre11 with the exposed DNA end (de Jager et al., 2001b; de Jager et al., 2001a). Following assembly at the break site, The MRN complex then process the DNA ends to expose RPA coated stretches of single stranded DNA for use in subsequent steps of HR-mediated repair (Trujillo and Sung, 2001).

Also critical to the HR repair process are the tumor suppressor Brca proteins. The Brca1 and 2 genes have been identified in hereditary breast cancers, in which individuals carrying Brca mutations have an elevated risk for developing breast cancer (Castilla et al., 1994; Thorlacius et al., 1998). Brca1 and 2 are clearly important for homologous recombination, as cells with impaired Brca1 or Brca2 function have depleted levels of HR following DNA damage (Moynahan et al., 2001b; Moynahan et al., 2001a; Chen et al., 1999a).

Chapter 1.5 Protein Kinase C Signaling and Biology

1.5.1 Protein Kinase C Family of Serine/Threonine Kinases

Protein kinase C was first discovered in bovine brain extracts as a proteolytically activatable kinase (Inoue et al., 1977). The protein kinase C (PKC) family consists of at least 9 isoforms which differ in pattern of tissue expression and overall signaling biology. The 9 isoforms can be further separated into the classical isoforms, novel isoforms, and atypical PKC isoforms. PKC isoforms play diverse roles in processes including cellular differentiation, proliferation, apoptosis, and migration. The human epidermis expresses 5 distinct PKC isoforms, α , δ , ε , η , and ζ (Denning, 2004).

1.5.2 The Classical PKC Isoforms

The classical PKC isoforms were the first PKC isoforms to be identified, and include PKC α , PKC β , and PKC γ . Classical PKC isoforms are activated by intracellular Ca²⁺ release from the endoplasmic reticulum in response to binding of inositol triphosphate to the inositol triphosphate receptor. In addition to activation by Ca²⁺, classical PKC isoforms are activated by binding to diacylglycerol. Inositol triphosphate and diacylglycerol are generated when phospholipase C cleaves phosphatidyl inositol bisphosphate following phosphorylation of phosphatidyl inositol by phosphatidyl inosito-3 kinase (PI3K) (Berridge and Irvine, 1984).

Interestingly, the lone classical PKC isoform expressed in the human epidermis is PKC α . As there is a positive Ca²⁺ gradient in the epidermis, it is interesting to note that PKC α has been demonstrated to play a critical role in the induction of differentiation induced cell cycle withdrawal (Jerome-Morais et al., 2009).

1.5.3 The Novel PKC Isoforms

The novel PKC isoforms include PKC\delta, PKCE, PKCn, and PKC0 (Ono et al., 1987). Unlike the cPKC isoforms, nPKCs do not respond to Ca^{2+} stimulus as they contain a C2like domain that varies significantly from the Ca²⁺ responsive C2 domain of the classical PKC isoforms (Pappa et al., 1998). nPKC isoforms do, however, retain responsiveness to diacylglycerol stimulation. The precise function of the C2-like domain of PKC8 remains unclear, but it has been purported to bind to and enable actin redistribution in neutrophils (Lopez-Lluch et al., 2001). In addition, the C2-like domain of PKC δ has been demonstrated to bind to phospho-tyrosine residues, enabling phosphorylation specific interactions with other proteins (Benes et al., 2005). In contrast to the anti-proliferative effects of PKC₀, PKC₀ promotes proliferation (Cacace et al., 1996). The positive role for PKCE in proliferation is bolstered by the finding that PKCE transgenic mice are more susceptible to formation of squamous cell carcinoma when treated with the DMBA/TPA carcinogenesis regimen (Reddig et al., 2000; Jansen et al., 2001). While PKCE is a potential oncogene, another novel PKC isoform, η , localizes to the granular layer of the epidermis and is important for normal epidermal differentiation (Koizumi et al., 1993; Osada et al., 1993; Cabodi et al., 2000).

1.5.4 The Atypical PKC Isoforms

The third class of PKC isoforms, the atypical PKCs include PKC ζ and PKC ι/λ (Ono et al., 1987; Ono et al., 1989; Selbie et al., 1993). These isoforms are perhaps the least well understood of the three classes and lack responsiveness to either Ca²⁺ or diacylglycerol. In the epidermis, PKC ζ has been implicated in establishing cell polarity and in the formation of intercellular tight junctions (Helfrich et al., 2007; Izumi et al., 1998).

1.5.5 Structural Domains of Protein Kinase C

PKCs are multi-domain proteins, and the domain makeup of each PKC class differs (Figure 3). Generally, the structure of PKC proteins can be broken down into the regulatory and catalytic domains, each of which constitutes roughly half of the protein. The PKC catalytic domain contains the C3 and C4 domains (Newton, 1997). The C4 domain of PKC provides the protein with its catalytic activity and substrate binding domain. The C3 domain of PKC binds to ATP, bringing it in proximity to the catalytic site in the C4 domain allowing for transfer of the γ -phosphate of ATP to PKC substrates.

There is a great deal of variation between PKC isoforms in the makeup of the regulatory domain of the protein. Classical PKC isoforms contain a calcium binding C2 domain in the regulatory domain of the protein. The C2-like domain of the novel PKC isoforms lacks Ca²⁺ responsiveness, but likely confers unique substrate binding properties for these isoforms. Both classical and novel, but not atypical PKC isoforms contain phorbol ester

binding C1b domains (Hunn and Quest, 1997). These allow the protein to localize to the membrane upon activation where it can interact with and phosphorylate a variety of downstream effectors.

Another key structural component of protein kinase C is the pseudosubstrate domain. Thus far, every PKC isoform, with the possible expection of PKCµ contains a pseudosubstrate domain in within the regulatory domain of the protein (House and Kemp, 1987). Under conditions in which PKC is inactive, the pseudosubstrate binds to the substrate binding catalytic site of PKC, and inhibits PKC activity. Mutation to the pseudosubstrate domain, or disruption of pseudosubstrate domain binding using blockin antibodies is sufficient to induce PKC activity, indicating the importance of this intramolecular interaction in preventing inappropriate PKC activation (Pears et al., 1990; Makowske and Rosen, 1989). Upon activation of PKC, the interaction of the pseudosubstrate domain and the catalytic domain is disrupted, thus freeing the catalytic site to phosphorylate PKC targets.



Figure 3 – Structural Domains of the Protein Kinase C Family. Shown above is the basic domain makeup of the classical, novel, and atypical PKCs. The C1A and B domains provide binding to diacylglycerol and phorbol esters and are present on novel and classical isoforms. The C2 domain binds Ca²⁺ and is incomplete in the novel isoforms. The PB1 domain of the atypical PKCs is thought to mediate protein-protein interactions. Also labeled is the caspase cleavage site that is unique to PKCδ among all PKC isoforms.

1.5.6 The Novel PKC isoform, δ

Protein Kinase C δ was first cloned from a rat brain cDNA library using probes designed to recognize classical PKC isoforms (Olivier and Parker, 1991). Further characterization led to the classification of PKC δ as being unresponsive to Ca²⁺ stimulation and predominantly expressed in the murine epidermis and other epithelial tissues, as well as the brain (Leibersperger et al., 1991). The characterization of human PKC δ followed shortly after the discovery of this isoform in rats and mice (Aris et al., 1993). PKC δ protein has a molecular weight of approximately 78 kDa. PKC δ tends to phosphorylate substrates on the following consensus sequence:

S/TXXR/K (X represents any amino acid residue)

PKCδ is unique among PKC isoforms in several ways. First, PKCδ contains a conserved nuclear localization sequence (NLS) within the C4 domain (DeVries et al., 2002). Several groups have reported the importance of nuclear translocation of PKCδ during apoptosis (Scheel-Toellner et al., 1999; Yoshida et al., 2003; Eitel et al., 2003). In addition, it has been demonstrated that mutation of this nuclear localization sequence abrogates the ability of PKCδ to induce apoptosis (DeVries et al., 2002; DeVries-Seimon et al., 2007). The importance of the NLS for PKCδ pro-apoptotic activity suggests that there are key substrates for PKCδ within the nucleus. Interestingly, the V5 region of PKCδ has also been reported to regulate PKCδ sub-cellular localization, suggesting that other factors than the putative NLS may control nuclear translocation of PKCδ (Wang et al., 2004).

Another unique aspect of PKC δ is that it is capable of undergoing activation independently of membrane localization (Steinberg, 2004). This may be, at least in part, due to activation of PKC δ by caspase cleavage.

PKCδ contains a conserved caspase cleavage site within the hinge region that separates the regulatory and catalytic domains of the protein. This cleavage event generates a constitutively activated catalytic fragment of approximately 40 kDa in molecular weight (Emoto et al., 1995). The fate of the regulatory domain of PKCδ following caspase cleavage is not well understood. This caspase cleavage site and the associated biological functions of PKCδ cleavage will be discussed below.

PKCδ protein function varies significantly depending on the tissue and cellular context. For example, PKCδ expression is lost in many squamous cell carcinomas and PKCδ has a well characterized role in promoting apoptosis (Reyland et al., 1999; Reyland et al., 2000; Matassa et al., 2001; Carpenter et al., 2002; Denning et al., 2002; Lasfer et al., 2006). In contrast, PKCδ expression has been associated with poor prognosis in breast cancers (McKiernan et al., 2008). Additionally, PKCδ activity was demonstrated to be a pro-survival protein in some breast cancer cell lines (McCracken et al., 2003).

1.5.7 Post-Translational Mechanisms of PKCo Regulation

Full length PKCδ activity is extensively modulated by a number of phosphorylation events that occur on serine, threonine, and tyrosine residues located throughout the protein. PDK1 phosphorylates PKCδ on Thr505 of the activation loop to prime the protein for activation (Le Good et al., 1998; Balendran et al., 2000; Flynn et al., 2000). This PDK1-mediated phosphorylation promotes the autophosphorylation of Ser 643 and 662, generating a catalytically competent "mature" PKCδ protein (Li et al., 1997b; Stempka et al., 1999). It is important to note that while these phosphorylation events are critical for the maturation of PKCδ to a catalytically competent protein, they do not activate the full length protein in the absence of other stimuli/phosphorylation events.

In addition to serine and threonine phosphorylation, PKCδ can also be extensively phosphorylated on key tyrosine residues located throughout the protein (Denning et al., 1993; Li et al., 1994). Tyrosine phosphorylation of PKCδ can be catalyzed by the Src family of tyrosine kinases (Gschwendt et al., 1994; Zang et al., 1997). In addition, tyrosine phosphorylation is stimulated by activation of the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) (Denning et al., 1996; Denning et al., 2000; Bossi et al., 2008a). Tyrosine phosphorylation sites on PKCδ that have been identified include Tyr 187, 311, 332 (Szallasi et al., 1995; Li et al., 1996; Blake et al., 1999; Lu et al., 2007b; Lu et al., 2007a). Whether the tyrosine phosphorylation of PKCδ activates or inhibits the kinase activity of PKCδ remains the subject of controversy (Denning et al., 1993; Fukunaga et al., 2001; Blass et al., 2002). In keratinocytes, the expression of oncogenic ras induces

tyrosine phosphorylation and inhibition of PKCδ activity (Denning et al., 1993). Interestingly, phosphorylation at Tyr311 and 332 may modulate caspase cleavage due to the proximity to the caspase cleavage site in the hinge region.

1.5.8 Alternative Splicing of PKCo

In addition to being regulated at the transcriptional and post-translational levels, PKCδ can also be regulated by alternative splicing. To date, eight different PKCδ splice variants have been identified in different species. Although the function of the various isoforms has yet to be clearly described, at least some of the variants may display resistance to caspase cleavage. For example, the PKCδ II and VIII isoform cannot be cleaved by caspase 3, and appear to be anti-apoptotic in function (Sakurai et al., 2001; Jiang et al., 2008). PKCδVIII expression, for example, is capable of rescuing NT2 cells from etoposide-induced apoptosis.

1.5.9 Caspase Cleavage of PKCo

PKCδ is unique among PKC isoforms in that is proteolytically activated by caspase cleavage during apoptosis in many cell types (Emoto et al., 1995; Ghayur et al., 1996; Denning et al., 1998). Occuring on highly conserved aspartic acid residues (see below), this cleavage generates a constitutively active catalytic fragment, PKCδ-cat, by separating the regulatory and catalytic domains of PKCδ. This catalytic fragment has been convincingly demonstrated to be both necessary and sufficient for UV-induced

apoptosis. For example, the ectopic expression of the PKC δ -cat is sufficient to induce apoptosis in human keratinocytes (Denning et al., 2002). Conversely, expression of a cleavage resistant PKC δ mutant protects cells against UV-induced apoptosis, suggesting that the cleavage of PKC δ is a critically important step in the apoptotic cascade (D'Costa and Denning, 2005).

PKCδ Conserved Caspase Cleavage Sequence $DMQD_{330}$ N

The primary caspase responsible for cleaving PKC δ has been reported to be caspase 3, although it has also been reported that caspase 2 can also cleave PKC δ at this region (Panaretakis et al., 2005).

It is likely that in addition to conferring constitutive catalytic activity to the PKCδ catalytic domain, caspase cleavage also allows access to a host of new substrates as PKCδ activity no longer requires phorbol ester binding following cleavage. This cleavage therefore generates a soluble pool of activated PKCδ-cat that may phosphorylate proteins that are not phosphorylated by the membrane bound full length PKCδ (Denning et al., 1998).

1.5.10 PKCδ is a Critical Mediator of Apoptosis

Protein Kinase C δ is critically important for a diverse range of functions within the human body. In the epidermis, and many other tissues, PKC δ is necessary and sufficient
for the induction of apoptosis in response to a wide variety of stimuli and therefore has important tumor suppressive function. This work, largely using cell culture, has been extended into PKC δ null mice, where it was demonstrated that the loss of PKC δ confers a resistance to etoposide or γ -irradiation induced apoptosis (Humphries et al., 2006).

A great deal of effort has been exerted toward understanding the downstream substrates of PKCδ that make this protein so important for the apoptotic cascade. This work has yielded insight into many interesting targets of PKCδ signaling that may explain why this protein is so potently pro-apoptotic. For example, the PKCδ has been shown to phosphorylate and activate p53 on Ser 15 and 46 (Lee et al., 2006; Yoshida et al., 2006a). In addition to regulating p53 activation at the post-translational level, PKCδ has also been implicated in the transcriptional activation of p53 via induction of the apoptotic protein Btf (Liu et al., 2007). PKCδ has also been implicated in the regulation of the p53 family member, p73 during apoptosis (Ren et al., 2002). In addition, PKCδ also phosphorylates Mcl-1, to promote Mcl-1 degradation and Bax activation during UV-induced apoptosis (Sitailo et al., 2004; Sitailo et al., 2006). PKCδ functions as an apoptotic lamin kinase (Cross et al., 2000). The pro-apoptotic role of PKCδ also likely reflects PKCδ-mediated induction of p38 signaling (Tanaka et al., 2003).

It has also been postulated that PKC δ activity stimulates an pro-apoptotic autocrine signaling loop via the induction of TRAIL and TNF α signaling (Gonzalez-Guerrico and

Kazanietz, 2005). Interestingly, at least in LNCaP prostate cancer cells, this pro-apoptotic function appears to be independent of PKCδ cleavage (Fujii et al., 2000).

1.5.11 PKCô and Regulation of the Cell Cycle

In addition to regulating apoptosis, PKC δ also has a role in regulating cell cycle progression following DNA damage. Over-expression studies have demonstrated that PKC δ can induce cell cycle arrest at multiple stages in the cell cycle. For example, PKC δ overexpressing Chinese hamster ovary cells underwent a cell division arrest in mitosis following phorbol ester stimulation (Watanabe et al., 1992). Subsequent work demonstrated that the inhibition of cytokinesis by PKC δ likely involves the inhibition of Lats1, an integral component of the mitotic exit network (Takahashi et al., 2006). In addition, the treatment of metastatic melanoma cells with TPA results in inhibition of Cdk1 and a G2/M arrest, although the specific PKC isoforms involved in this arrest were not identified (Arita et al., 1998).

Besides regulating progression through the G2 and M phases of the cell cycle, PKCδ has also been implicated in regulating the G1/S phase of the cell cycle. PKCδ was shown to induce p27 and delay cyclin D expression following serum stimulation of quiescent rat microvascular endothelial cells (Ashton et al., 1999). Treatment of anaplastic human thyroid cancer cells with TPA induced a G1 arrest associated with upregulation of p21 and p27, and this effect could be blocked by siRNA mediated depletion of PKCδ (Afrasiabi et al., 2008). Similar work in lung adenocarcinoma cells demonstrated TPA induced G1 arrest was dependent on PKC δ but not PKC α , and was associated with upregulation of p21 (Nakagawa et al., 2005). Conversely, in Wistar rat thyroid cells, PKC δ has been demonstrated to induce apoptosis by first inducing G1 progression followed by S phase arrest (Santiago-Walker et al., 2005).

1.5.12 PKCδ and the DNA Damage Response

PKC δ has recently been implicated in the DNA damage response where it was phosphorylated and activated by ATM following treatment with 5-azacytidine and subsequently phosphorylated and activated Rad9 to promote DNA repair (Yoshida et al., 2003). Interestingly, PKC δ was also discovered downstream of ATM in the activation of NF- κ B transcription following UV-irradiation, making PKC δ a bona-fide target of ATM following DNA damage (Ravi et al., 2007). Specific ATM phosphorylation sites in PKC δ remain to be indentified.

In contrast to the positive role in DNA repair, PKCδ may also act as a signal to shut down DNA repair pathways. It was reported that PKCδ-cat phosphorylates and inactivates DNA-PK during apoptosis (Bharti et al., 1998). Since shutdown of repair mechanisms is known to occur during apoptosis, DNA-PK may be an additional substrate important for PKCδ apoptotic activity.

1.5.13 PKCδ as a Tumor Suppressor

Given the importance of PKC δ to apoptosis, cell cycle regulation, and DNA repair, it is not entirely surprising that PKC δ has been identified as a putative tumor suppressor. In human squamous cell carcinomas, the expression of PKC δ is lost, and the re-expression of PKC δ in SCC cell lines suppresses their tumorigenicity (D'Costa et al., 2006). Furthermore, PKC δ transgenic mice are resistant to both skin papilloma and squamous cell carcinoma formation in response to treatment with the DMBA-TPA carcinogenesis regimen (Reddig et al., 1999). Interestingly, while PKC₀ transgenic mice were resistant to the chemical carcinogenesis regimen, they showed no resistance to a UV carcinogenesis regimen (Aziz et al., 2006). This surprising finding could illustrate a true discrepancy between the requirement for PKC δ as a tumor suppressor in chemical versus UV carcinogenesis, or it may be an indication that the endogenous levels of PKCS are sufficient for UV tumor suppression. If the latter is true, then increasing PKC δ levels would not be expected to have an additional protective effect over that provided by the endogenous protein. In addition, PKC δ levels were reduced in the SCCs generated by UV radiation, suggesting that even in the transgenic mice, PKC δ expression was lost during tumorigenesis. In order to address this question further, the use of PKCδ knockout mice should be utilized with the UV carcinogenesis regimen to determine whether the loss of PKCδ function confers susceptibility to SCC formation.

The loss of PKC δ in squamous cell carcinomas likely occurs at the transcriptional level (Yadav et al., 2010). PKC δ expression is also lost or decreased in a number of other

cancer types, including endometrial, and colon cancer (Reno et al., 2008; Kahl-Rainer et al., 1994; Craven and DeRubertis, 1994). In contrast, PKCδ is overexpressed in mammary tumors and is associated with metastatic progression (Kiley et al., 1999a; Kiley et al., 1999b). How PKCδ can be both oncogenic and tumor suppressive remains to be determined.

1.6 Significance

While PKC δ clearly functions as a tumor suppressor in the skin, the mechanism of tumor suppression by PKC δ is not completely understood. Here, we seek to investigate and characterize additional tumor suppressor mechanisms of PKC δ in relation to G2/M cell cycle regulation and apoptosis. By gaining a better understanding of PKC δ function in the epidermis, we may be able to identify new therapies in the treatment of squamous cell carcinomas of the skin. Further characterization of the PKC δ signaling network will aid in the development of treatments that could restore PKC δ expression, or activation of important downstream effectors whose regulation may be altered in the absence of PKC δ signaling.

Chapter 2

Materials and Methods

2.1 Retroviral Constructs, Packaging, and Infection

PKCδ-GFP, PKCδ(D327A)-GFP, and PKCδ(K376R)-GFP constructs were graciously provided by Dr. Mary E. Reyland (University of Colorado Health Sciences Center) and were previously described (DeVries et al., 2002). These constructs were sub-cloned in XhoI/NotI sites of the LZRS-Linker retroviral expression vector for infection of cultured KCs and mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs). LZRS-PKCδ-cat-FLAG, and the 4hydroxytamoxifen-activatable LZRS-PKCδ-cat-ER were previously described (Sitailo et al., 2004). A diagram of the LZRS-Linker retroviral plasmid is displayed in Figure 4. Please note that the multiple cloning site used for subcloning of PKCδ constructs into the LZRS-Linker plasmid is located between the 5' and 3' long terminal repeat sequences (LTR). Upon infection with the LZRS retrovirus the LTR sequences, along with any intervening sequences, are incorporated randomly into the genome of the infected cell. The 5' LTR then drives transcription of the target gene of interest.

Retroviral supernatant was generated by calcium phosphate-mediated transfection of Phoenix-Ampho packaging cells as described previously (Sitailo et al., 2002). Following transfection, Phoenix-Ampho cells were positively selected for plasmid incorporation by treatment with 10 ng/mL puromycin until the culture dishes reached approximately 75% confluency. Phoenix-Ampho cells were then refed with DMEM minus puromycin and

incubated at 32 °C overnight to generate retrovirus. Retroviral infection of target cells using Phoenix-Ampho retroviral supernatant was done for 1 hr at 1200 rpm and 32°C. Schematic diagrams of the PKCδ full length and catalytic fragment constructs used in this study are displayed in Figure 5.

2.2 Cell Culture and UV Treatment

Primary human KCs were isolated from neonatal foreskins with Loyola Institutional Review Board approval as described previously (Mitra and Nickoloff, 1994; Tibudan et al., 2002). KCs and HaCaT cells were cultured in Medium 154CF with 0.07 mM calcium and HKGS (Cascade Biologics). Spontaneously immortalized MEFs from wild type or PKCδ null mice were cultured in DMEM (Invitrogen) containing 10% fetal bovine serum, and were kindly provided by Dr. Anning Lin (University of Chicago). PKCδ-cat-ER was activated by treatment with 10 μM 4-hydroxytamoxifen (Alexis Biochemicals) (Sitailo et al., 2004). In all experiments using PKCδ-cat-ER, control (Linker) transduced cells were also treated with 4-hydroxytamoxifen. ATM/ATR inhibition was achieved by the addition of 2 mM caffeine in water to the culture medium (Sarkaria et al., 1999). The inhibition II (189404, Calbiochem) in the culture medium. UV irradiation was done using a UV Panelite Unit with approximately 65% emission in the UVB spectrum as previously described (D'Costa et al., 2006).



Figure 4 – LZRS-Linker Plasmid Map. Shown above is a schematic of the LZRS-Linker plasmid used in the subcloning and retrovirus generation of all PKCδ constructs used within this document. Please note the mltiple cloning site (MCS) is located between the 5' and 3' LTR sequences, resulting in the incorporation of the target sequence upon retroviral recombination into the genome of infected cells. The puroR construct allows for selection of transfected Phoenix-Ampho cells using puromycin.



PKC δ Constructs

Figure 5–Retroviral PKCδ Constructs. Schematic diagrams of the PKCδ constructs used throughout this document. PKCδ-cat indicates the PKCδ catalytic fragment. ER is the estrogen receptor ligand binding domain. GFP is green fluorescent protein.

2.3 Cell Cycle Synchronization

For mitotic synchronization experiments, HaCaT cells were treated with 10 ng/mL nocodazole for 18 hours to induce metaphase arrest (Chou and Omary, 1994). Cells were released from nocodazole arrest by removal of media, washing in PBS, and refeeding with nocodazole-free 154CF containing 10 μ M 4-hydroxytamoxifen. Exit from mitosis was monitored using propidium iodide staining and FACS analysis as described in the flow cytometry section of this Chapter. An increased percentage of cells with 2N DNA content was interpreted to mean that successful completion of mitosis had occurred.

For G1/S synchronization, cells were treated for 18 hrs with the DNA polymerase inhibitor aphidicolin at a concentration of 10 μ M (Berger et al., 1979; Pedrali-Noy et al., 1980). Following incubation, cells were released by removing the media, washing with PBS, and refeeding with aphidicolin-free 154CF plus 10 μ M 4-hydroxytamoxifen. Progression through S phase was measured by propidium iodide staining and FACS analysis.

2.4 siRNA Transfection of HaCaT Cells

HaCaT cells were transfected with control (SC-37007, Santa Cruz) or PKCδ siRNA (SC-44229, Santa Cruz) using the Lipofectamine 2000 transfection reagent (11668, Invitrogen) in antibiotics-free 154CF. HaCaT cells were plated at a density of 100,000 cells per well in a 6-well plate the day prior to transfection. The next day, 100 pmol of

siRNA per well was combined with 250 μ L of Opti-MEM serum free medium and mixed gently. Meanwhile, 5 μ L per well of Lipofectamine 2000 was diluted in 250 μ L Opti-MEM and incubated at room temperature for 5 min. After incubation, the diluted Lipofectamine 2000 solution was mixed with the diluted siRNA solution, and incubated at room temperature for 20 min. 500 μ L of the Lipofectamine/siRNA solution was added to each well containing 1.5 mL of Opti-MEM and the HaCaT cells. After overnight incubation, cells were washed and refed with normal 154CF media. 48 hrs after transfection, cells were collected for flow cytometry to measure apoptosis, and Western blot analysis to verify successful knockdown of PKC\delta.

2.5 Antibodies and Western Blotting

Cell lysates were collected by scraping cells in RIPA buffer (50 mM Tris, pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 1% Triton X-100, 0.1% SDS, 1% Sodium Deoxycholate). Lysates were briefly sonicated and centrifuged at 14,000 rpm for 5 min to remove cellular debris. Protein concentrations were determined using standard Bradford Reagent methodology. Antibodies used for Western blotting include: Actin (69100, MP Biomedical), Cdc25A (SC-97, Santa Cruz) Cdk1 (SC-747, Santa Cruz), Phosphorylated Cdk1(Y15) (SC-7989R, Santa Cruz), γ H2A.X (UBI 05-636, Upstate), Histone H3 (ab1791, Abcam), Phosphorylated histone H3(S10) (UBI 06-570, Upstate), P~p53(S15) (9284S, Cell Signaling), PKCδ (SC-937, Santa Cruz) (610397, BD), Rad9 (SC-74464, Santa Cruz), α -tubulin (UBI 05-829, Upstate), and Vinculin (V4505, Sigma). Secondary antibodies used for Western blotting were goat anti-rabbit IgG-Alexa Fluor 680 (A21076, Invitrogen),

donkey anti-rabbit IgG-IRDye 800 (611-732-127, Rockland) and goat anti-mouse IgG conjugated to AlexaFluor-680 (A21057, Molecular Probes) and donkey anti-mouse IgG IRDye 800 (610-732-124, Rockland) for detection using the LI-COR infrared scanning system (LI-COR Biosciences).

2.6 Recombinant PKCô-cat Kinase Reaction

To generate recombinant PKCδ-cat, 400 ng of active caspase 3 (201-038-C005; Alexis Biochemicals) was incubated with 200 ng of recombinant full length PKCδ (Panvera Corp) in caspase assay buffer (25 mM HEPES pH 7.4, 0.25 M sucrose, 2 mM EDTA, 2.5 M DTT) for 30 min at 37 °C. 25 ng of full length or cleaved PKCδ was then incubated with 1 µg of recombinant histone H3 (New England Bio) in PKC kinase buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.4, 250 mg/mL BSA, 1 mM EDTA, 1.5 mM MgCl₂, 25 mM ATP, 1 mg/mL 4:1 phosphatidyl choline:phosphatidyl serine, 10 nM 12-O-tetradecanoylphorbol-13-acetate) then incubated at 30 °C for 30 min. To measure histone H3 Ser 10 phosphorylation, reactions were subjected to SDS-PAGE Western blot analysis using anti-P~H3(S10) primary antibody.

2.7 Flow Cytometry

Cells were collected by trypsinization, pelleted and washed in FACS buffer (phosphate buffered saline, 5% fetal bovine serum). Cells were then pelleted and resuspended in 100 μ L of FBS. Cells were fixed by addition of ice-cold 100% ethanol for at least 30 minutes.

RNA was digested by treatment with 10 μ g/mL RNAse for 15 minutes at 37°C. Propidium iodide was added to a final concentration of 50 μ g/mL and samples were incubated on ice for at least 1 hr. Cell cycle profiles were analyzed using a Beckman Coulter EPICS XL-MCL flow cytometer. Histogram overlays were generated using FlowJo software.

2.8 Phospho~H3(S10)/DNA PI Staining and Mitotic Index

For mitotic index measurements in MEFs, the cells were treated with or without UV followed by 10 ng/mL nocodazole to trap any cells that had overcome UV-induced G2/M arrest and entered mitosis. Mitotic index measurements in HaCaT cells were performed 3 days after PKCô-cat-ER transduction, and thus were not treated with nocodazole. Cells were collected and washed in FACS buffer before being fixed in 3.7% formaldehyde for 10 minutes. After fixation, cells were permeabilized in 70% EtOH at 4 °C for 30 min. After washing in FACS buffer, cells were incubated for 2 hrs in 100 μ L of P~H3(S10) antibody. Cells were washed and incubated on ice in 100 μ L of diluted Alexa Fluor-488 anti-rabbit secondary for 30 min. Following secondary antibody incubation, cells were washed twice and incubated in 500 μ L of solution containing 10 μ g/mL RNAse and 50 μ g/mL PI for 30 minutes prior to FACS analysis.

2.9 Immunofluorescent Staining and Confocal Microscopy

Cells were cultured on glass coverslips, fixed in 3.7% formaldehyde, and permeabilized with 0.1% Triton X-100. Alternatively, for staining with certain antibodies, cells grown on coverslips were fixed and permeabilized using ice-cold acetone/methanol (1:1). Following fixation, coverslips were washed in FA buffer then incubated with primary antibody diluted in goat serum to block non-specific binding for 1 hr. Following primary antibody incubation, coverslips were washed in FA buffer and incubated in secondaryfluorophore conjugated secondary antibody diluted 1:400 in goat serum for 1 hr. After staining with primary and secondary antibodies, coverslips were washed in FA then incubated in 100 ng/mL DAPI for 5 min to stain chromatin. Coverslips were mounted onto slides using Gelvatol. Images were generated using a Carl Zeiss LSM-510 confocal microscope with 1 µm optical slice at 40x magnification or an Olympus AX80 epifluorescent microscope, equipped with a QImaging Retiga 4000R digital camera. Secondary antibodies used for immunfluorescent microscopy were goat anti-rabbit IgG-Alexa Fluor 488 (A11008, Molecular Probes) and 568 (A11036, Molecular Probes) and goat anti-mouse IgG-Alexa Fluor 488 (A11001, Molecular Probes) and 568 (A21144, Molecular Probes).

2.10 Chromosomal Spreads

Primary keratinocytes were plated into 6-well dishes for retroviral infection with LZRS-Linker or LZRS-PKCδ-cat-ER retrovirus. Cells were infected the day after plating, and treated with 10 μ M 4-hydroxytamoxifen the day following infection. 3 days postinfection, cells were collected by trypsinization, pelleted, and resuspended in 5 mL hypotonic buffer (75 mM KCl) to induce cell swelling. Cells were incubated in hypotonic buffer at room temperature for 30 minutes, and then pelleted. Cells were resuspended and fixed in 3.7% formaldehyde for 10 minutes. Following fixation, cells were pelleted and permeabilized in 1% Triton X detergent for 10 minutes. Cells were pelleted and resuspended in 300 μ L PBS and pelleted onto microscope slides using a cytospin. After allowing slides to dry, cells were stained with α -P~H3(S10) antibody for 1 hr at room temp, followed by staining of the chromatin with 100 ng/mL DAPI.

2.11 Nuclear/Cytoplasmic Fractionation

Cells were collected in PBS and incubated in hypotonic buffer (10 mM KCl, 50 mM HEPES pH 7.9, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM EGTA, 1 mM DTT, Complete Protease Inhibitor (Roche) and 40 mM glycerophosphate, 2 mM sodium fluoride, and 1 mM sodium orthovanadate) for 15 min on ice. Triton-X 100 was added to a final concentration of 0.5% to complete lysis. Samples were centrifuged and the resulting supernatant contained enriched cytoplasmic proteins. The pellet (containing nuclei) was washed in hypotonic buffer plus 1 M sucrose and lysed in high-salt buffer (400 mM KCl, 50 mM HEPES pH 7.0, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM EGTA, 10% glycerol, 1 mM DTT, Complete Protease Inhibitor and phosphatase inhibitors). Samples were centrifuged, and the resulting supernatant contained contained enriched nuclear proteins.

2.12 Thymine Dimer Southwestern Blot

WT and PKC δ null MEFs were plated into p100 tissue culture dishes. Cells were then exposed to 75 mJ/cm² UV radiation. At the indicated times, DNA was harvested from cells by scraping the cells into 500 µL of DNA lysis buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl pH = 7.8, 5 mM EDTA, 0.3 M NaOAC, 1% SDS, 20 µg/mL proteinase K). Protein digestion was performed by incubating lysates overnight at 55 °C. Following overnight incubation, 500 µL of phenol/chloroform/isoamyl alcohol (25:24:1) was added to each tube with shaking for 2 minutes. Tubes were spun in eppendorf centrifuge at 13,000 rpm for 10 minutes. The aqueous layer (containing DNA) was transferred to a fresh tube, and 1 mL of icecold 100% EtOH was added to precipitate DNA. Tubes were spun at 13,000 rpm for 2 min to pellet DNA, and EtOH was carefully decanted following centrifugation. DNA pellets were then resuspended in 300 µL of TE buffer.

After resuspension, DNA concentrations were measured using a UV spectrophotometer. In preparation for sample loading, 200 ng of DNA were added to a final volume of 500 μ L of TE. DNA was denatured by incubation at 100 °C for 10 min. Using a slot blot apparatus, samples were applied to Hybond-N+ membrane (Amersham) using vacuum pressure to pull TE through the membrane. After loading, membrane was allowed to dry. DNA was then crosslinked to the membrane using 70,000 J of UVC in a UV stratalinker. After crosslinking, the membrane was blocked overnight using Odyssey blocking buffer (LI-COR Biosciences). Membranes were then incubated in α -thymine dimer primary antibody overnight, washed for 15 min in TBS, followed by goat anti-rabbit IgG-Alexa Fluor 680 (A21076, Invitrogen) for 1hr. Following secondary antibody incubation, the membrane was washed in TBST for 1hr then scanned using Licor infrared scanner. Densitometry was done using Licor software, and intensities were corrected by removing the background membrane intensity.

2.13 Crystal Violet Staining

For focus forming assays, WT and PKCδ null MEFs were plated in p100 tissue culture dishes at low density. Cells were cultured to confluent conditions, and maintained at confluency for 7 days. To visualize confluency-induced colony formation, cells were fixed in 3.7% formaldehyde for 5 minutes at room temperature, and then stained with 0.05% crystal violet stain for 5 minutes. Plates were then washed extensively in water to decrease background staining. After allowing plates to airdry, images were generated using a flatbed scanner.

2.14 Soft Agar Colony Formation Assay

PKCδ null MEFs were plated into 6-well dishes for infection with LZRS-PKCδ-GFP retrovirus. Three days post-infection, media/soft agar mixture was prepared by combining 40 mL of 2x DMEM with antibiotics, 10 mL FBS, and 40 mL of melted 44 °C, 1.25% Difco agar for a final concentration of 0.5% agar medium. 1 mL of prepared DMEM-agar medium was poured into each well of a 6-well plate and allowed to solidify at room temperature for 30 min. Meanwhile, PKCδ null control MEFs, and PKCδ null MEFs

expressing PKC δ -GFP were resuspended to a final concentration of 100,000 cells per mL of DMEM-agar medium, and 1 mL of this suspension was added on top of each well. Cells were then grown in soft agar over 10 days then stained using a 1 mg/mL solution of p-iodonitrotetrazolium violet (INT) staining to label metabolically active colonies. 500 μ L of INT solution was added on top of each well, and plates were incubated at 37 °C overnight. Labelled colonies were counted using a bright field microscope.

Chapter Three

The PKCδ catalytic fragment induces multiple cell cycle checkpoints

3.1 Ectopic Expression of PKCô-cat Induces G2/M Cell Cycle Arrest

Many tumor suppressors have critical roles in both the regulation of apoptosis and cell cycle regulation (ie. p53, ATM and ATR). This tight link between cell cycle regulation is not entirely suprising considering that there are common stimuli between the two responses. For example, DNA damage can potently induce both cell cycle checkpoint activation and apoptosis. Furthermore, the onset of apoptosis is often preceded by a period of cell cycle arrest while the cell attempts to repair the damaged DNA. Since the two processes are so tightly intertwined, there should be proteins which share regulation over both pathways. These proteins are expected to play important roles in tumor suppression, as the misregulation of either cell cycle checkpoints or apoptosis promote genomic instability and tumor development.

As discussed in Chapter 1.5.13, PKC δ is a known tumor suppressor in many cancer types, including squamous cell carcinoma. The importance of PKC δ for squamous cell carcinoma tumor suppression likely reflects, at least in part, the key role for PKC δ in the apoptotic cascade of keratinocytes. However, like p53 and many other tumor suppressors, PKC δ has also been reported to regulate cell cycle progression in many cell types, but whether the ability of PKC δ to regulate cell cycle progression is important for PKCδ-mediated tumor suppression is unclear (Watanabe et al., 1992; Takahashi et al., 2006; Arita et al., 1998).

While the role of the PKC δ in apoptosis has been extensively studied little is understood about the role of PKC δ in regulating cell cycle progression, particularly with regards to G2/M checkpoint activation (Watanabe et al., 1992; Takahashi et al., 2006; Arita et al., 1998). To determine the effect, if any, of the PKC^δ catalytic fragment (PKC^δ-cat) on the cell cycle, we retrovirally expressed PKCδ-cat or an inducible PKCδ-cat/estrogen receptor fusion protein (PKCδ-cat-ER) in cultured primary human KCs, HaCaT cells (Figure 4), and MEFs (Figure 7A). Propidium iodide staining revealed that PKCδ-cat expression increased G2/M KCs approximately 2-fold (p<0.005) compared to the control Linker virus population (Figure 5A and B). PKC δ -cat expression had a similar effect on the immortalized HaCaT cell line, which harbors mutant p53, although the effect was slightly diminished (Lehman et al., 1993). A similar but diminished effect was also detected in WT and PKC δ null MEFs, suggesting that the effect of PKC δ -cat on the cell cycle is present in multiple species (Figure 7B). Surprisingly, in these experiments, we did not detect a significant induction of apoptosis (ie. cells with sub-G1 DNA content) following PKCδ-cat induction.

To distinguish between arrest in G2 or M, mitotic index measurements were performed on PKCδ-cat-ER transduced HaCaT cells by measuring P~H3(S10) levels and DNA content. Using this procedure, cells in mitosis should stain positively for P~H3(S10) and have 4N DNA content. In this experiment, a decrease in mitotic index would indicate that PKC δ -cat is inducing G2/M arrest outside of mitosis, while an increase in mitotic index would indicate a mitotic arrest. Figure 6A and 6B show that PKC δ -cat-ER causes a significant (p<0.001) reduction in mitotic cells, indicating that PKC δ -cat-ER induces a G2/M rather than mitotic arrest.



Figure 4–Ectopic Expression of PKCδ-cat-FLAG and PKCδ-cat-ER Proteins. Western blots displaying relative levels of full length (PKCδ-FL) and catalytic fragment (PKCδ-cat) of PKCδ protein are shown in control Linker, PKCδ-cat-FLAG, and PKCδ-cat-ER transduced KCs. PKCδ-cat-ER transduced cells display a strong estrogen receptor, ER, positive band at the same position as the PKCδ protein, indicating successful expression of the ER fusion protein.



B)



Figure 7–PKCδ-cat Induces G2/M Cell Cycle Arrest in Primary Keratinocytes and HaCaT Cells. A) Representative DNA content histograms of primary KCs and HaCaT cells transduced with either Linker (gray) or PKCδ-cat-ER (white) retrovirus are shown. Propidium iodide staining was performed 2-3 days following infection. Similar results were obtained in at least 3 independent experiments. B) Quantitation of the percentage of cells containing G2/M DNA content in KCs and HaCaT cells 2-3 days after infection with either Linker control or PKCδ-cat-ER retrovirus. Graphs represent experiments done in triplicate. * Student's t-test value of p<0.005.



B)



Figure 8–PKCδ-cat Induces a Decrease in Mitotic Index in HaCaT Cells A) HaCaT cells transduced with either Linker or PKCδ-cat-ER retrovirus were harvested and stained for P~H3(S10) and propidium iodide after 3 days, and analyzed by flow cytometry. B) Quantitation of mitotic indices from HaCaT cells treated as in A. ** Student's t-test value of p<0.001. Error bars denote the standard deviation.





B)



Figure 9 –PKCδ-cat-ER induces G2/M Cell Cycle Arrest in WT and PKCδ Null MEFs. A)Western Blot showing retrovirally transduced expression of PKCδ-cat-ER in wild type and PKCδ null MEFs. B) Wild type and PKCδ null MEFS were transduced with either Linker or PKCδ-cat-ER retrovirus, and after 3 days stained with PI and DNA content was measured using flow cytometry. The percentage of cells in the G2/M phase of the cell cycle is shown. * Student's t-test value of p<0.01

3.2 PKCδ-cat Expression Induces G2/M Checkpoint Signaling

Since many of the components that positively and negatively regulate G2/M cell cycle progression are localized to the nucleus, it is likely that PKCô-cat would need to have at least some nuclear localization to participate in the G2/M checkpoint. In addition, it has been reported by several groups that upon exposure to various apoptotic stimuli, PKCô translocates to the nucleus, and this nuclear translocation is critical for the apoptotic function of PKCô (Scheel-Toellner et al., 1999; Yoshida et al., 2003; Eitel et al., 2003).

To examine PKC8 sub-cellular localization, we performed nuclear/cytoplasmic fractionation on HaCaT cells before and 18 hours after exposure to 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation. Fractionation results revealed that both the full length PKC8 and PKC8-cat were present in the nucleus, with PKC8-cat detected only after UV exposure (Figure 8A). The decrease in levels of the full length PKC8 after UV exposure are likely a consequence of UV-induced cleavage of PKC8. UV radiation caused a significant fraction of histone H3 to be detected in the cytoplasmic extract, suggesting apoptotic degradation of the nuclear membrane occurred in the cells exposed to UV radiation. Confocal microscopy using a carboxyl-terminal GFP fusion of PKC8 (PKC8-GFP) and DAPI staining was used to confirm the sub-cellular fractionation data. PKC6-GFP was localized to both the cytoplasm and nucleus before and after UV irradiation (Figure 8B). This localization provides a means by which PKC8 may interact with important components of the G2/M cell cycle checkpoint pathway.

We next tested whether PKC δ -cat induced molecular changes consistent with G2/M checkpoint activation. One key aspect of this checkpoint involves the phosphorylation of Cdk1 on tyrosine 15 by Wee1 and Myt1 kinases, an event which has been shown to inhibit Cdk1 activity and prevent entry into mitosis (Parker et al., 1995; Parker and Piwnica-Worms, 1992; Piwnica-Worms et al., 1991; Mueller et al., 1995; Booher et al., 1997). We measured relative levels of P~Cdk1(Y15) in PKC δ -cat expressing KCs and found that PKC δ -cat expression induced elevated levels of P~Cdk1(Y15) compared to the control Linker-transduced cells. The PKC δ -cat kinase dead (K378A) mutant did not induce P~Cdk1(Y15) (Figure 9). As a positive control, UV radiation also induced P~Cdk1(Y15).

PKCδ signaling is known to promote the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS), and elevated intracellular levels of ROS can induce oxidative DNA damagne (Bossi et al., 2008b). The induction ROS following PKCδ-cat expression might then induce indirect checkpoint activation by causing oxidate damage to DNA. If this were true, and PKCδ-cat-induced G2/M checkpoint activation occured by stimulating DNA damage, then inhibition of ATM and ATR, two genes critical for recognizing DNA damage and activating cell cycle checkpoints, should block PKCδ-cat induced cell cycle arrest. To examine this, we treated primary human KCs and HaCaT cells ectopically expressing the PKCδ-cat-ER with 2 mM caffeine, a known inhibitor of ATM and ATR (Figure 10) (Sarkaria et al., 1999). Interestingly, we found that inhibition of ATM/ATR activity by caffeine treatment did not block PKCδ-cat induced G2/M arrest in primary KCs or

HaCaT cells. This finding provides substantial evidence that PKCδ-cat induced G2/M checkpoint activation occurs independently of ATM/ATR signaling.



Figure 10–PKCδ Protein Levels are Present in both Cytoplasm and Nucleus Before and After UV irradiation. A) Western blot showing levels of PKCδ protein in cytoplasmic and nuclear extracts of untreated or 30 mJ/cm² UV exposed KCs after 18 hrs. The full length (FL) and catalytic fragment (CF) of PKCδ are indicated by arrows. Vinculin and histone H3 are presented as cytoplasmic and nuclear markers, respectively. B) Confocal microscope images were taken showing cytoplasmic and nuclear staining of PKCδ-GFP fusion protein both before and 18 hrs after exposure to 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation. DAPI staining is displayed to demonstrate nuclear localization. Images were taken using 40x objective and 1 µm optical slice. Scale bar denotes 25µm.



Figure 11–UV and PKC δ -cat Expression Cdk1 Induce Tyrosine Phosphorylation. Western blot showing levels of P~Cdk1(Y15), total Cdk1, and PKC δ after retroviral transduction of either PKC δ cat-ER, PKC δ -cat, or the kinase dead PKC δ (K378A)-cat-ER. The PKC δ -cat-ER fusion proteins run to the same position in the gel as the full length PKC δ . KC lysate harvested 18 hrs after exposure to 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation is shown as a positive control for P~Cdk1(Y15) induction. Actin protein levels are displayed as a loading control. n.s. indicates the detection of a non-specific band on the Western Blot.





3.3 PKCô Controls Multiple Cell Cycle Checkpoints

To further investigate the role for PKC δ in controlling overall cell cycle progression, we utilized the cell cycle synchronizing agents nocodazole, and aphidicolin. The combination of these agents with our PKC δ -cat-ER tamoxifen-inducible constructs allowed us to specifically activate PKC δ -cat-ER activity at various cell cycle stages, and determine whether PKC δ -cat could influence cell cycle progression in cell cycle stages other than G2/M.

Nocodazole, a microtubule depolymerizing agent causes cells to arrest in mitosis by activating the spindle assembly checkpoint (Chou and Omary, 1994). The subsequent removal of nocodazole from the culture medium allows cells to form mitotic spindles and complete chromosomal segregation and mitosis. It has been reported by several groups that PKCδ is a negative regulator of cytokinesis (Watanabe et al., 1992; Takahashi et al., 2006). To investigate whether PKCδ-cat expression can induce late-stage mitotic arrest, we treated Linker and PKCδ-cat-ER expressing HaCaT cells with nocodazole overnight to arrest cells at metaphase. The next day, between 70-85% of cells had arrested within mitosis based on DNA content and observed cell morphology. Next, we simultaneously released the cells from metaphase arrest and treated with 4-hydroxytamoxifen to activate the PKCδ-cat-ER fusion protein. Cells were harvested at various time points post-release to measure the return of both cell populations to 2N DNA content, indicative of the successful completion of mitosis.

Strikingly, while Linker infected control HaCaT cells were able to largely recover from nocodazole arrest, complete mitosis, and return to G1 phase, PKCδ-cat-ER activation significantly prevented HaCaT cells from completing mitosis (Figure 11). This was evidenced by the maintenance of 4N DNA content in the PKCδ-cat-ER experimental group. This suggests that in addition to regulating the G2/M checkpoint, and in agreement with previously published work, PKCδ also plays a role in regulating progression through the late stages of mitosis.

In addition to nocodazole-mediated mitotic synchronization, we utilized the DNA polymerase inhibitor aphidicolin to arrest cells in the G1/S phase of the cell cycle (Berger et al., 1979; Pedrali-Noy et al., 1980). Upon overnight incubation of both Linker and PKCô-cat-ER infected HaCaT cells with 10 μ M aphidicolin, approximately 70-75% of cells were arrested in G1 or early S phase (Figure 12). The removal of aphidicolin from the culture medium allowed cells to resume DNA replication, progress through S phase and enter into G2 and mitosis. As in our nocodazole release experiments, we simultaneously removed aphidicolin and treated with 4-hydroxytamoxifen to activate PKCô-cat-ER. We then measured the progression of cells through S phase and into G2/M by collecting at various timepoints, and staining with propidium iodide.

Strikingly, while Linker cells successfully completed S phase, entered mitosis, and began to return to G1 over the time, PKCδ-cat-ER cells entered S phase, but never progressed through S phase into G2 (Figure 12). This can conclusion can be observed by the diminished increase in the percentage of PKCδ-cat-ER trancduced cells with G2/M DNA

content after aphidicolin release (Linker: 15% after arrest increased to 40% 9 hours after release; PKCδ-cat-ER: 10% after arrest increased to less than 20% after release). Similarly, following the initial entry into S-phase following aphidicolin release, PKCδ-cat-ER cells appear unable to accumulate, as only approximately 2-3% exit S-phase and enter G2/M phase based on DNA content analysis. These results indicate that PKCδ-cat can impede progression through S-phase, and are consistent with the recent finding that PKCδ could stimulate premature G1 phase cell cycle progression followed by S phase arrest and apoptosis (Santiago-Walker et al., 2005).



Figure 13–PKCδ-cat-ER Activation Delays Mitotic Exit After Release from Nocodazole Induced Metaphase Arrest. Linker (solid) and PKCδcat-ER (dashed) transduced HaCaT cells were incubated with 10 ng/mL nocodazole overnight to induce metaphase arrest. Cells were then washed and refed with nocodazole-free media + 10 μM 4hydroxytamoxifen to activate PKCδ-cat-ER. Cells were collected at indicated timepoints, fixed and stained with propidium iodide to measure DNA content.






Chapter 4

PKCδ is Required for UV-Induced G2/M Checkpoint Activation

4.1 UV-Induced G2/M Cell Cycle Arrest Requires PKCδ

Since expression of PKCδ-cat was capable of inducing a pronounced G2/M arrest and checkpoint activation in KCs and HaCaT cells, we next determined the requirement for PKCδ in DNA damage-induced cell cycle arrest. To address this issue, wild type and PKCδ null MEFs were exposed to UV radiation (Figure 13 and 14). We found that exposure of the wild type MEFs to 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation induced a pronounced G2/M arrest which persisted up to 24 hours after exposure (Figure Figure 14 and 15). Strikingly, UV exposure failed to induce G2/M arrest in PKCδ null MEFs although there was a slight increase in the percentage of cells in S phase. The slight increase in the percentage of cells in S phase. The slight increase in the percentage of cells of the cell cycle 12 hours following UV-irradiation may be a reflection of an initial PKCδ-independent G2/M arrest (Figure 15 and 17). Importantly, PKCδ null MEFs did undergo a G2/M arrest when transduced with PKCδ-cat-ER virus, indicating that they were competent to arrest in G2/M (Figure 7).

Mitotic indices were measured by staining for $P \sim H3(S10)$ levels (a known marker of mitosis) and DNA content. Measurement of mitotic indices revealed that UV caused a significant (p<0.05) decrease in mitotic wild type MEFs, but not PKC δ null MEFs, at 6 hours, indicating that the UV-induced arrest was in G2 (Figure 16). In contrast, when mitotic indices were gathered 1 hr after UV exposure, both WT and PKC δ null MEFs

displayed a comparable decrease in mitotic index (Figure 17). This suggests that PKCδ is not required for early UV-induced G2/M arrest, but that maintenance of the G2/M arrest over time requires PKCδ. G2/M checkpoint activation compared to maintenance in the response to DNA damage has been described for other proteins, including p53, and will be elaborated upon in the discussion.

Interestingly, G2/M checkpoint override by the ATM/ATR inhibitor caffeine drove UVirradiated wild type MEFs into apoptosis (as measured by sub-G1 DNA content), but did not induce apoptosis in PKC δ null MEFs (Figure 18). The lack of apoptosis after caffeine-mediated inhibition of checkpoint activation in PKC δ null MEFs is likely a reflection of the crucial pro-apoptotic functions of PKC δ . Interestingly, PKC δ null cells treated with UV plus caffeine accumulated in S-phase (p<10⁻⁴), indicating a possible Sphase checkpoint independent of PKC δ and ATM/ATR function.

We were also interested in the requirement of PKC δ in the cell cycle response to other forms of DNA damage. Ionizing radiation exposure induces both double and single stranded DNA breaks, and is well known to be a potent inducer of G2/M cell cycle arrest. We decided to use ionizing radiation as a source of DNA damage in our MEF system to determine the effect of PKC δ loss on G2/M checkpoint response. As occurred following exposure to UV radiation, WT MEFs underwent a pronounced G2/M cell cycle arrest following exposure to low (4 Gy) and high (20 Gy) doses of γ -radiation (Figure 19). Similar to the response to UV radiation, PKC δ null MEFs exposed to 4 Gy of γ -radiation had a dimished G2/M cell cycle arrest compared to WT MEFs. Strikingly, even after exposure to high doses of γ -radiation (20 Gy), PKC δ null MEFs demonstrated a diminished ability to undergo G2/M arrest. This finding suggests that PKC δ is important for the G2/M checkpoint response to both UV and ionizing radiation. It will be interesting to determine the universiality of PKC δ in the G2/M checkpoint response to other types of DNA damage (ie. ROS, inter-strand crosslinks, etc...).



Figure 15–PKCδ Protein Levels in WT and PKCδ Null MEFs. Western blot displaying PKCδ protein levels in wild type (WT) and PKCδ null MEF whole cell lysates. α-Tubulin levels are shown as a loading control.



Figure 16–WT, but not PKCδ Null MEFs Undergo a G2/M Cell Cycle Arrest Following Exposure to UV Radiation. A) Representative DNA content histograms of WT and PKCδ null MEFs before and 18 hrs after exposure to 30 mJ/cm². B) The percentage of WT and PKCδ null MEFs in the G2/M phase of the cell cycle before and after exposure to 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation is displayed. Error bars denote the standard deviation of the mean from experiments performed in triplicate. * Student's t-test value of p<0.005.



Figure 17–PKCδ Null MEFs Fail to Arrest in G2/M Over 24 Hours Following UV-Radiation Exposure. The percentage of WT and PKCδ null MEFs with G2/M DNA content at various times following exposure to 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation is displayed. Error bars denote the standard deviation of the mean from experiments performed in triplicate. # Student's t-test value of p<0.005.



Figure 18–UV Induces a Decrease in Mitotic Index in WT but not PKCδ Null MEFs A) WT and PKCδ null MEFs were exposed to 10 mJ/cm² UV and treated with 100 ng/mL nocodazole and stained for P~H3(S10) and propidium iodide 6 hrs after UV exposure. Flow cytometry analysis is shown, with the P~H3(S10) positive, G2/M DNA content cells circled as the mitotic cells. B) Quantitation of mitotic indices from HaCaT cells treated as in A. ** Student's t-test value of p<0.05.



Figure 19–UV Induced Decrease in Mitotic Index 1 Hour After UV-Irradiation Occurs in Both Wild Type and PKCδ Null MEFs. 1 hr after exposure to 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation, cells were collected, and mitotic index was determined by flow cytometry. Note the apparent decrease in mitotic index occurred in both WT and PKCδ Null MEFs, in contrast to what is observed at later timepoints.



Figure 20–Caffeine sensitizes WT but not PKC δ null MEFs to UV-induced apoptosis. WT and PKC δ null MEFs were exposed to 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation in the presence or absence of 2 mM caffeine. The Percentage of cells in each phase of the cell cycle is displayed. Error bars denote the standard deviation of the mean from experiments performed in triplicate. * Student's t-test value of p<0.05; # Student's t-test value of p<0.05; ** Student's t-test value of p<10⁻⁴.



$\gamma\textsc{-Irradiation}$ Induced G2/M Arrest in Wild Type and PKC8 Null MEFs

Figure 21– γ -Radiation Induces a G2/M Arrest in WT and PKCô Null MEFs WT and PKCô null MEFs were exposed to 4 or 20 Gy γ -radiation. Cells were collected 18 hrs after irradiation, and DNA content was analyzed. The percentage of cells in the G2/M phase is displayed. Error bars denote the standard deviation of the mean from experiments performed in triplicate. * Student's t-test value of p<10-4; ** Student's t-test value of p<0.0005, # Student's t-test value of p<0.001; @ Student's t-

4.2 UV-Induced G2/M Arrest Requires PKCS Cleavage and Kinase Activity

We next attempted to rescue G2/M checkpoint integrity in PKC δ null MEFs by retrovirally transducing them with the catalytically competent full-length PKCδ-GFP (Figure 20). To address whether PKC δ kinase activity or caspase cleavage are required to restore the G2/M checkpoint response, we also transduced a kinase dead mutant, $PKC\delta(K376R)$ -GFP, or a kinase competent mutant that possesses a mutated caspase cleavage site, PKC δ (D327A)-GFP. All PKC δ -GFP constructs were expressed at similar levels (Figure 20). Expression of PKCδ-GFP in PKCδ null MEFs had little effect on the cell cycle distribution of non-damaged cells (Figure 21). As expected, expression of PKCδ-GFP in PKCδ null MEFs restored the G2/M checkpoint response to UV radiation suggesting the altered cell cycle response of PKC^δ null MEFs was a direct consequence of PKC8 loss of function (Figure 21). In contrast, the kinase dead PKC8(K376R)-GFP mutant was not able to restore the G2/M checkpoint in the PKC δ null MEF background, indicating that kinase activity is necessary for this PKC^δ checkpoint function. Strikingly, expression of the cleavage site mutant PKC δ was also unable to restore UV-induced G2/M arrest in the PKC^δ null MEFs (Figure 21). This suggests that PKC^δ cleavage is a critically important event in the enforcement of the G2/M checkpoint after exposure to UV radiation. The dose of UV radiation (30 mJ/cm²) used in these experiments was sufficient to induce caspase 2 and 3 activity, both of which are capable of cleaving PKC δ (unpublished results from Dr. Leonid Sitailo).

4.3 UV-induced G2/M checkpoint activation requires PKCδ

We next examined components of the G2/M checkpoint pathway before and after UV exposure in wild type and PKCô null MEFs. In agreement with the cell cycle analysis in Figures 14-16, we found that UV exposure induced G2/M checkpoint activation as assessed by increased levels of P~Cdk1(Y15) in wild type but not PKCô null MEFs (Figure 22). In agreement with the cell cycle data presented in Figure 21, re-expression of PKCô-GFP, but not either the PKCô kinase dead or caspase cleavage mutant PKCô, restored phosphorylation of P~Cdk1(Y15) after UV exposure (Figure 22). This supports the idea that both kinase activity and caspases cleavage of PKCô are important events in the activation of the G2/M checkpoint after DNA damage.

Despite lacking an intact G2/M checkpoint response, PKC δ null MEFs exhibited UVinduced γ H2A.X and P~p53(S15), both of which are direct substrates of ATM and ATR kinases (Figures 22 and 23). This indicates that ATM/ATR are activated successfully in PKC δ null MEFs, but that there is a disruption in downstream signaling when PKC δ is lost. Successful activation of ATM/ATR in PKC δ null MEFs reinforces the findings in Figure 10, that PKC δ -cat affects the G2/M checkpoint downstream, or independently of ATM and ATR. Furthermore, the treatment of MEFs with caffeine partially repressed the UV-induced phosphorylation of p53(S15), supporting the direct role of ATM and ATR in this phosphorylation event (Figure 23). Please note that the slightly repressed levels of γ H2AX induction after UV in the PKC δ null MEFs were not reproducible between multiple experiments. In an attempt to identify a known cell cycle regulator that was misregulated in PKC\delta null MEFs, we performed immunofluorescent staining for Cdc25A in WT and PKC\delta null MEFs (Figure 24). Misregulation of Cdc25A after UV exposure could be one explanation for the inability of PKC\delta null MEFs to phosphorylate Cdk1(Y15) in response to DNA damage. However, despite the fact that PKC\delta null MEFs lack an intact G2/M DNA damage checkpoint they appeared to regulate Cdc25A in the same way as WT MEFs. In both WT and PKC\delta null MEFs, Cdc25A was sequestered in the cytoplasm after UV radiation exposure (Figure 24). The possibility remains that PKCδ may be responsible for regulating a different Cdc25 isoform, as the misregulation of one isoform would be sufficient to block elevated levels of P~Cdk1(Y15) (Varmeh and Manfredi, 2009).



Figure 22–Expression of PKCδ-GFP Fusion Proteins in PKCδ Null MEFs. WT and PKCδ null MEFs were untransduced, or transduced with either WT PKCδ-GFP, the cleavage resistant PKCδ(D327A)-GFP, or the kinase inactive PKCδ(K376R)-GFP and exposed to 30 mJ/cm² UV. Protein lysates were analyzed for expression of PKCδ and Actin.





B)

A)



Figure 24–WT PKC δ but not Caspase Resistant or Kinase Dead PKC δ Mutants restores Cdk1(Y15) Phosphorylation After UV. WT and PKC δ null MEFs expressing PKC δ -GFP, PKC δ (D327A)-GFP, or PKC δ (K376R)-GFP were exposed to 10 mJ/cm² UV radiation. Protein lysates were collected 18 hrs after irradiation and analyzed for levels of P~Cdk1(Y15), total Cdk1, γ H2A.X, and Actin. P~Cdk1(Y15)/Cdk1 densitometry ratios are displayed, and were similar in multiple experiments.



Figure 25–Phosphorylation of Checkpoint Proteins 6hrs after UV Irradiation in WT vs. PKCδ-/- MEFs. WT and PKCδ null MEFs were exposed to 10 mJ/cm² UV radiation and protein lysates were collected after 6 hours for detection of the phosphorylation status of p53, γH2AX, and Cdk1. Note the suppression of P~p53(S15) and γH2AX levels by caffeine, indicating successful inhibition of ATM/ATR activity.

A) Effect of UV Exposure on Cdc25A Levels in Wild Type MEFs



Effect of UV Exposure on Cdc25A Levels in PKCδ-/-MEFs



Figure 26 Both Wild Type and PKCδ Null MEFs. A)WT and B) PKCδ null MEFs were exposed to 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation. Cells were fixed and stained for Cdc25A protein 18 hours post UV exposure. Images are taken at 40x magnification using an epifluorescent microscope.

Chapter 5

The PKCδ Catalytic Fragment Induces Phosphorylation of Histone H3(S10)

5.1 PKCδ-cat Induces Histone H3(S10) Phosphorylation in Interphase Cells

While investigating PKCδ-cat-induced G2/M arrest within G2 and mitosis we discovered that while PKCδ-cat expression blocks mitotic entry by stimulating activation of the G2/M checkpoint, it also results in the induction of histone H3(S10) phosphorylation (Figure 25). Massive phosphorylation of Histone H3 Ser 10 and 28 occurs during prophase and is tightly linked with mitotic chromatin condensation, so an increase in $P\sim$ H3(S10) levels would seem to indicate a mitotic rather than G2 arrest. While this result at first seemed contradictory to our work showing PKCδ-cat induced G2 arrest, it became clear upon further investigation that PKCδ-cat-induced phosphorylation occurred in cells that lacked the characteristic morphological features of mitotic cells (Figure 26). That is, they did not present with mitotic chromatin, they lacked any semblance of a bipolar mitotic spindle apparatus, and they maintained intact nuclear lamina (Figures 26 and 27).

To confirm that PKCδ-cat induced histone H3 phosphorylation outside of mitosis, we utilized a pharmacologic approach to inhibit Aurora B, the kinase responsible for phosphorylating histone H3(S10) during the prophase of mitosis (Giet and Glover, 2001; Goto et al., 2002). Strikingly, while inhibition of Aurora B almost completely abrogated P~H3(S10) levels in the Linker control cells, it caused no significant change in the PKCδ-cat induced P~H3(S10) (Figure 28). To directly determine the cell cycle status of PKCδ-cat-induced P~H3(S10) positive cells, we simultaneously measured P~H3(S10) levels and DNA content using propidium iodide. While P~H3(S10) positive cells were almost completely restricted to the G2/M phase in Linker cells, we discovered that PKCδ-cat expression induced a significant percentage of P~H3(S10) positive cells with both interphase and mitotic DNA content (ie. 2N, 4N and intermittent content) (Figure 29). Together, these findings demonstrate that PKCδ-cat induces P~H3(S10) outside of mitosis, and independently of the mitotic H3 kinase, Aurora B.

In addition to mitotic H3 phosphorylation by Aurora B, several other kinases, including IKK α , MSK3 and 6, and Fyn have been implicated as Histone H3 kinases in interphase cells (Duncan et al., 2006; Yamamoto et al., 2003). To investigate whether PKC δ -cat may be directly phosphorylating Histone H3(S10) we decided to test the ability of recombinant PKC δ -cat to phosphorylate histone H3 on Ser10 *in vitro*. We utilized recombinant PKC δ and recombinant active caspase 3 to generate constitutively activated, recombinant PKC δ -cat. We next incubated this reaction with recombinant histone H3 and non-radiolabelled ATP and subsequently analyzed histone H3(S10) phosphorylation by Western blot. Strikingly, PKC δ -cat, and to a lesser extent, full length PKC δ were able to

phosphorylate histone H3 on Ser 10 *in vitro*, raising the possibility that PKC δ may be a histone H3 kinase in the cell (Figure 30). It remains possible that the PKC δ phosphorylation *in vitro* may be an artifact of the reaction conditions and further experiments are needed to verify that PKC δ is a true H3 kinase.



Figure 27– Expression of PKCδ-cat-ER induces phosphorylation of histone H3 on Ser10. Primary keratinocytes were retrovirally transduced with either Linker, PKCδ-cat-FLAG or the kinase dead PKCδ-catKD-FLAG. 1 day post-infection, all cells were treated with 10µM 4hydroxytamoxifen to induce activation of ER fusion proteins. Protein lysates were collected 3 days post-infection and subjected to Western blot analysis of protein levels with the indicated antibodies.



Figure 28– PKCδ-cat-Induced P~H3(S10) Positive Cells Lack Mitotic Morphology. Primary keratinocytes were retrovirally transduced with either Linker, or PKCδ-cat-ER. 1 day post-infection, all cells were treated with 10µM 4-OH tamoxifen to induce activation of ER fusion proteins. 3 days post-infection, cells were fixed and stained with the indicated antibodies. Arrows indicate P~H3(S10) positive cells. Pictures taken at 40x magnification. Inlayed images are displayed at 160x.



Figure 29– PKCδ-cat Induced P~H3(S10) Positive Cells Have Intact Nuclear Envelopes. Linker and PKCδ-cat-ER infected keratinocytes were treated with 10µM 4-hydroxytamoxifen. Cells were fixed 3 days after infection and stained with anti-P~H3(S10) and anti-Lamin B2. Arrows indicate P~H3(S10) positive nuclei. Note the intact nuclear envelope in PKCδ-cat-ER induced P~H3(S10) positive cells. * represents a P~H3(S10) positive Linker infected cell with an intact nuclear envelope that is likely in prophase, prior to nuclear envelope breakdown. Images were taken at 40x magnification.



Student's t-test value of p<0.01



Figure 31– PKCo-cat-Induced P~H3(S10) Positive Cells Have Variable DNA Content. Primary keratinocytes were retrovirally transduced with either Linker, or PKCo-cat-ER. Cells were treated with 10μ M 4hydroxytamoxifen on day 1 and collected for staining on day 3. Cells were stained with anti-P~H3(S10) and propidium iodide for flow cytometry analysis. A) representative histograms from 3 separate experiments. B) Error bars denote the standard deviation of the mean from experiments performed in triplicate. * Student's t-test value of p<0.005.



Figure 32– PKCδ-cat Phosphorylates Histone H3 (S10) *in vitro*. Recombinant PKCδ-cat was generated by incubation with recombinant activated caspase 3. Reactions were then incubated with recombinant histone H3 and ATP. Proteins from the reactions were subjected to Western blotting to measure the cleavage of PKCδ and phosphorylation of Histone H3 on Ser10 using anti-P~H3(S10) monoclonal antibody.

5.2 PKCδ is Required for UV Radiation-Induced Phosphorylation of Histone H3

Since we had determined that PKCδ-cat induced P~H3(S10) in interphase cells, and that PKCδ could directly phosphorylate histone H3 *in vitro*, we next addressed the question of whether PKCδ was required for the phosphorylation of histone H3. Since it has been previously reported that UV radiation can induce the phosphorylation of histone H3, and UV radiation is known to activate PKCδ, we decided on a model of UV-induced histone H3 phosphorylation to test the requirement for PKCδ (He et al., 2005b). As in our cell cycle studies described in Chapter 4, we utilized WT and PKCδ null MEFs for our PKCδ loss of function studies with regards to histone H3 phosphorylation.

As expected, UV-irradiation of WT MEFs resulted in elevated levels of P~H3(S10) as measured both by Western blot, and P~H3(S10) FACS analysis (Figure 31 and 32). Furthermore, the UV induced phosphorylation occurred in cells across the cell cycle. Strikingly, PKCδ null MEFs did not demonstrate an increase in phosphorylated histone H3 after exposure to UV radiation, suggesting that PKCδ is required for this event (Figure 31 and 32).

Similarly, treatment of HaCaT cells with PKCδ siRNA not only protected the cells from UV-induced apoptosis, but also resulted in decreased levels of P~H3(S10) before and after UV radiation, suggesting that the findings in the MEF system can be applied to human cells (Figure 33). Please note that in this experiment, the cells were not subjected to growth factor withdrawal, resulting in an elevated level of baseline P~H3(S10) prior to

UV due to the high percentage of cells within mitosis at the time of the assay. This results in an apparent decrease in P~H3(S10) levels after UV radiation exposure, and this decrease can likely be explained by a UV-induced decrease in mitotic index.

5.3 UV Radiation Exposure Induces Nuclear Foci Containing PKC8/P~H3(S10)

The discovery that, at least *in vitro*, PKCδ-cat was capable of directly phosphorylating histone H3(S10) led us to investigate whether any co-localization between PKCδ and phosphorylated H3 could be detected after exposure of HaCaT cells to UV radiation. To visualize PKCδ protein, we retrovirally transduced PKCδ-GFP into HaCaT cells. In control HaCaT cells, PKCδ-GFP was detected in both the cytoplasm and the nucleus, however, the localization pattern was diffuse in both compartments (Figure 34). Following exposure to UV, nuclear PKCδ-GFP localization shifted to a much more punctate pattern. Furthermore, the PKCδ-GFP foci that formed following UV exposure appeared to co-localize with regions of intense DAPI staining, suggesting that PKCδ-GFP was recruited to condensed chromatin following UV-irradiation.

We also investigated $P \sim H3(S10)$ staining patterns before and after cells were exposed to 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation. In control HaCaT cells, significant histone H3 phosphorylation was only detected in mitotic cell populations, and no noticeable co-localization between $P \sim H3(S10)$ and PKC δ -GFP was observed (Figure 35). In contrast, HaCaT cells exposed to UV radiation had an overall higher level of $P \sim H3(S10)$. Furthermore, the $P \sim H3(S10)$ staining indicated that the phosphorylation of histone H3 was occurring on distinct sub-nuclear foci, and these foci co-localized with regions that also had elevated levels of

PKC δ -GFP (Figure 35B). This finding demonstrates that following UV radiation exposure, PKC δ is in the proper location to phosphorylate histone H3(S10).

We considered the possibility that following UV-irradiation, PKC δ might co-localize with proteins that have more clearly defined roles in the DNA damage response. By establishing additional patterns of co-localization, we may be able to develop a better understanding for the role of histone H3 phosphorylation in the response to UV radiation. With this in mind, we decided to investigate two well characterized markers of the DNA repair, Rad9 and γ H2AX. Strikingly, both were induced by UV-radiation exposure, however, in contrast to the P~H3(S10) staining after UV, there appeared to be no obvious co-localization with PKC δ nuclear foci (Figures 36 and 37).

5.4 Are There Structural Changes to P~H3(S10) Associated Chromatin?

Histone H3 phosphorylation on Ser 10 and 28 is tightly linked to chromatin condensation during mitosis. It is also well known that many nuclear changes, including chromatin condensation, occur during mitosis, but the mechanism of apoptotic chromatin condensation is not well understood. Given the role of histone H3 phosphorylation during mitosis, we questioned whether there may be an analogous role for this phosphorylation event during apoptotic chromatin condensation. To study this hypothesis, we generated chromosome spreads from Linker and PKCδ-cat-ER expressing primary keratinocytes. We stained these spreads with DAPI and anti-P~H3(S10) to visualize the chromatin architecture of PKCδ-cat induced P~H3(S10) positive cells. However, despite the fact that PKC δ -cat induced P~H3(S10) positive cells lacked mitotic chromosomes, they could not be distinguished from normal interphase nuclei, suggesting that there were no detectable gross changes to chromatin structure in these cells (Figure 38). This finding does not rule out the possibility PKC δ induced P~H3(S10) causes structural changes to the chromatin, and may simply be a reflection of the limitations of this assay to detect changes to chromatin architecture.



Figure 33– PKCδ is Required for the UV-Induced Phosphorylation of Histone H3(S10). WT and PKCδ Null MEFs were treated with or without 30mJ/cm² UV radiation. Cells were collected 18hrs post-irradiation, fixed, and stained with anti-P~H3(S10) and propidium iodide. A) Representative histograms showing UV-induced P~H3(S10) in WT but not PKCδ null MEFs. B) Error bars denote the standard deviation of the mean from experiments performed in triplicate. * Student's t-test value of p<0.005.



Figure 34– PKCδ is Required for the UV-Induced Phosphorylation of Histone H3(S10). WT and PKCδ Null MEFs were grown in DMEM plus 0.1% FBS to induce G1 growth arrest for 48hrs. Cells were then treated with or without 30mJ/cm² UV radiation. Protein lysates were collected 18hrs post-irradiation and subjected to Western blot analysis to measure levels of P~H3(S10)



Figure 35–Knockdown of PKCδ Suppresses Apoptosis and UV-Induced Phosphorylation of Histone H3(S10) in HaCaT Cells. HaCaT cells were transfected with CTRL or PKCδ siRNA. 48 hrs post-transfection, cells were treated with or without UV. 18 hrs post-UV-irradiation A) cells were collected for FACS analysis of apoptosis, and B) protein lysates were gathered and subjected to Western blot analysis of PKCδ and P~H3(S10) levels.





Control

DAPI



Figure 36–UV Induces PKCδ Recruitment to Nuclear Foci. HaCaT cells were retrovirally transduced to express PKCδ-GFP. Following infection cells were treated with or without 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation. Cells were fixed 18hrs post irradiation, stained with DAPI to visualize chromatin, and photographed using a confocal microscope. Images were taken at 40x magnification.



PKC8-GFP Phospho~H3(S10) + UV

Figure 37–UV-Induced Co-localization of PKCδ with P~H3(S10). HaCaT cells were retrovirally transduced to express PKCδ-GFP. Following infection cells were treated with or without 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation. Cells were fixed 18hrs post irradiation, stained with anti-P~H3(S10) and DAPI and photographed using a confocal microscope. A) 40x magnification. B) 160x magnification.

Merge

~H3(S10)

PKCδ-GFP



Figure 38A–Control HaCaT-PKCδ-GFP cells display diffuse PKCδ-GFP nuclear localization, and weak Rad9 staining. HaCaT cells expressing PKCδ-GFP were plated on coverslips, fixed and stained for Rad9 and DAPI. Images are displayed at 80x magnification.


Figure 38B–UV-Induced Rad9 foci do not colocalize with PKCδ-GFP HaCaT cells expressing PKCδ-GFP were plated on coverslips, exposed to 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation, fixed 18 hrs post UV, and stained for Rad9 and DAPI. Images are displayed at 80x magnification.



Figure 39A–Control HaCaT-PKCδ-GFP cells display diffuse PKCδ-GFP nuclear localization, and weak γH2AX staining. HaCaT cells expressing PKCδ-GFP were plated on coverslips, fixed and stained for γH2AX and DAPI. Images are displayed at 80x magnification.



Figure 39B–UV-induced γH2AX foci do not colocalize with PKCδ-GFP. HaCaT cells expressing PKCδ-GFP were plated on coverslips, exposed to 30 mJ/cm² UV radiation, fixed 18 hrs post UV, and stained for γH2AX and DAPI. Images are displayed at 80x magnification.



Figure 40–PKCδ-cat-ER Induced P~H3(S10) Positive Nuclei do not show
Obvious Alterations to Chromatin Morphology. Primary
Keratinocytes expressing either Linker or PKCδ-cat-ER were treated
with 4-hydroxytamoxifen, fixed and chromosomal morphology was
analyzed using chromosome spreading technique.

Chapter 6

Other Findings of Note

6.1 PKCδ is Required for Efficient Repair of UV-Induced Thymine Dimers

It has been previously reported that PKC δ is important for the DNA damage-induced activation of the DNA repair/cell cycle checkpoint protein Rad9 (Yoshida et al., 2003). We postulated that if PKC δ is important for the activation of critical components of the DNA repair machinery, then PKC δ loss may impair the cells ability to repair damaged DNA. This would be particularly deleterious in the case of the epidermis, since the exposure to UV radiation from the sun is known to be highly mutagenic. To investigate the role, if any, of PKC δ in the repair of UV damaged DNA, we exposed WT and PKC δ null MEFs to 75 mJ/cm² UV radiation. We then used a Southwestern blotting technique to directly measure thymine dimer levels over time, since thymine dimer formation is a key step in the mutagenic effects of UV. The successful repair of UV damaged DNA should correlate with decreased thymine dimer levels. We found that compared to the WT MEFs, PKCδ null MEFs were impaired in their ability to remove thymine dimers following UV exposure (Figure 39). This suggests that PKCS has an important function in promoting the repair of UV damaged DNA, although whether this role is connected to the ability of PKC δ to promote cell cycle arrest remains to be determined.



Figure 41–Delayed Removal of Thymine Dimers in PKCδ Null MEFs. WT and PKCδ null MEFs were exposed to 75 mJ/cm² UV radiation and DNA was collected at the indicated timepoints and subjected to Southwestern blot analysis of thymine dimer levels. A) Thymine dimer southwestern blot showing thymine dimer levels at indicated time points post-UV irradiation. B) Densitometric analysis of bands in A shows delayed removal of thymine dimers in PKCδ null MEFs.

6.2 PKCS Suppresses Colony Formation and Anchorage Independent Growth

A common *in vitro* measure of tumorigenicity is the ability of cells to evade contact inhibition and form foci after growth to confluency, and the ability of cells to grow in an anchorage-independent manner (ie. in soft agar or methylcellulose). Since PKCδ can suppress proliferation by inducing cell cycle arrest, and apoptosis, we sought to determine whether the loss of PKCδ would enhance these characteristics in PKCδ null MEFs compared to their WT counterparts. Strikingly, while WT MEFs underwent a sustained confluency induced growth arrest, PKCδ null MEFs formed numerous foci that were clearly visible after crystal violet staining (Figure 40). This suggests that the loss of PKCδ allows MEFs to escape from contact inhibition, allowing them to continue to proliferate, even when grown under confluent conditions.

When grown in soft agar, WT MEFs formed no detectable colonies. In contrast, PKCδ null MEFs formed numerous colonies detectable by MTT staining, and the ability to grow in soft agar could be re-expressed by ectopically expressing PKCδ-GFP (Figure 41). The ability of PKCδ-GFP expression to suppress growth suggests that the ability to grow in soft agar was a direct consequence of PKCδ loss, and not an artifact of the MEF immortalization process.



Figure 42–PKCδ loss allows escape from contact inhibition. WT and PKCδ null MEFs were maintained under confluent culture conditions for 7 days, fixed, and stained with crystal violet to visualize confluency induced foci. Note that while WT MEFs appear to have arrested upon reaching confluency, PKCδ null MEFs have formed numerous colonies across the plates.



Figure 43–PKCδ-GFP Suppresses the Growth of PKCδ Null MEFs in Soft Agar. Control and PKCδ-GFP transduced PKCδ null MEFs were suspended in soft agar and cultured for 7 days prior to addition of DTT to label metabolically active cells. A) Representative image of DTT labeled colonies in Control and PKCδ-GFP transduced PKCδ null MEFs. B) Colonies in Control and PKCδ-GFP transduced PKCδ null MEFs per 35mm culture dish were counted.

Chapter 7

Discussion

7.1 The PKC₀ Catalytic Fragment is a Critical Regulator of the G2/M Checkpoint.

The majority of studies on PKCδ function have focused on the pro-apoptotic role that the kinase plays both in vivo and in vitro. We have now demonstrated that in addition to these pro-apoptotic effects, PKCδ also regulates cell cycle progression by participating in the G2/M DNA damage checkpoint. We have shown that retroviral expression of PKCδ-cat in primary KCs, immortalized KCs with mutant p53, and MEFs is sufficient to induce G2/M checkpoint activation and cell cycle arrest. PKCδ-cat induced G2/M checkpoint activation and cell cycle arrest. PKCδ-cat induced G2/M checkpoint activation to cell the G2/M checkpoint (Figure 21 and 22).

Based on our studies, PKC δ appears to also play an important role in the response to γ -radiation (Figure 19). Although PKC δ null MEFs underwent a significant G2/M arrest following high dose γ -radiation (20 Gy), the arrest was significantly diminished when compared to the arrest which occurred in the WT MEFs. Furthermore, no detectable G2/M arrest occurred in the PKC δ null MEFs following exposure to low dose γ -radiation (4 Gy).

It is well known that the type of DNA damage caused by the ultraviolet and ionizing radiation are very different, and as a result, different DNA repair pathways are activated

in response to each. Ionizing radiation induces both single and double stranded breaks in the DNA, and activates NHEJ or HR DNA repair responses (See Chapter 1.4.4-1.4.6). In contrast, UV radiation causes the formation of bulky DNA adducts (ie. pyrimidine dimers), and the nucleotide excision repair pathway is required for the proper removal of these adducts (1.4.3). Similarly, UV and ionizing radiation activate different upstream components of cell cycle checkpoint pathways, although many of the mediators of these pathways are shared. Ionizing radiation activates cell cycle checkpoints through ATM, and a lesser extent ATR activation. In contrast, UV radiation induces a checkpoint response primarily through ATR. The use of multiple upstream kinases to respond to different types of DNA damage likely allows the cell to respond to a wide variety of genotoxic stresses with the same outcome, that is cell cycle arrest, DNA repair, and if the damage is of a high enough severity, apoptosis.

The relative requirement for PKC δ to elicit proper checkpoint signaling in response to UV as compared to γ -radiation, indicates that PKC δ activation likely occurs downstream of both ATM and ATR mediated checkpoint responses. Interestingly, ATM has been reported to phosphorylate and activate PKC δ in response to 5-azacytidine treatment (Yoshida et al., 2003). Whether ATR can similarly activate PKC δ in response to UV exposure remains to be determined. Regardless of the activation of PKC δ downstream of ATM or ATR, the diminished G2/M cell cycle arrest after both UV and γ -radiation in PKC δ null MEFs suggests that PKC δ may be required for the response to a wide variety of DNA damaging agents, and may even be universally required for maintenance of the G2/M checkpoint over time. The role for PKC δ in checkpoint maintenance may be

critical for providing the cell with enough time to properly repair all DNA damage before resuming cell cycle progression, indicating that PKC δ is critical for preserving genomic integrity.

7.2 Caspase Cleavage is Critical for PKC₀ Induced Checkpoint Function

In addition to kinase activity, the cleavage of PKC δ appears to be critical to checkpoint integrity since the expression of a caspase-resistant PKCδ(D327A)-GFP mutant was unable to restore the G2/M checkpoint in PKC8 null MEFs (Figures 21 and 22). PKC8 is cleavable by numerous proteases including caspases 2 and 3, but the protease responsible for cleaving PKC δ in this circumstance remains unclear (Denning et al., 1998; Emoto et al., 1995; Panaretakis et al., 2005). It is possible that PKC δ may be a substrate for the caspase 2 containing DNA-PKcs-PIDDosome complex which was recently demonstrated to be integral to proper G2/M checkpoint maintenance after ionizing radiation exposure (Shi et al., 2009). Indeed, previous work in our lab has demonstrated that both caspase 2 and 3 can cleave PKCo in vitro (unpublished results from Dr. L. Sitailo). Caspase 2 appears to be unique among the caspases in that it is the only caspase with constitutive nuclear localization, and appears to play an important role not only in the apoptotic cascade, but also in regulating cell cycle progression (Shi et al., 2009; Zhivotovsky et al., 1999; Ho et al., 2009). Further studies will need to be done to verify whether caspase 2 mediates the cleavage of PKC δ in vivo, during UV-induced activation of the G2/M checkpoint.

Interestingly, PKC δ appears to be required for G2/M checkpoint maintenance rather than induction, since a decrease in mitotic index was observed in both wild type and PKC δ null MEFs 1 hour after UV exposure (Figure 17), but not after 6 hours (Figure 16). Proteins such as p53, p21 and even the DNA-PKcs-PIDDosome complex have been similarly implicated in G2/M checkpoint maintenance rather than initial checkpoint activation (Shi et al., 2009; Bunz et al., 1998). This discrepancy in early compared to late time points of checkpoint activation likely correlates with the appearance of the PKC δ catalytic fragment, which will only appear once caspases have become activated. The role for PKC δ in maintenance may reflect a bimodal activation of the G2/M checkpoint following UV radiation exposure. Initially, checkpoint activation likely occurs through PKCδ-independent activation of an ATR/Chk1 signaling axis which results in the phosphorylation and inhibition of Cdk1. This early PKC δ -independent arrest appears tobe transient, as the loss of PKCS allows cells to escape UV-induced G2/M arrest at later timepoints. Because caspase cleavage of PKCS is important for G2/M checkpoint function, it is likely that at these later timepoints, PKC δ is cleaved and can participate in checkpoint maintenance.

7.3 Potential Interactions of PKCδ with DNA Repair and Cell Cycle Machinery

Several PKC δ substrates involved in the DNA damage response have been identified. These include both p53 and the p53 family member, p73 β (Yoshida et al., 2006a; Liu et al., 2007; Ren et al., 2002). PKC δ has been demonstrated to phosphorylate and activate the DNA repair protein Rad9 after exposure to the DNA damaging agent 5-azacytidine in an ATM-dependent manner (Yoshida et al., 2003). It is possible ATR, a major kinase activated by UV radiation, is also capable of activating PKC δ in a similar fashion. Other components of the DNA damage response that have been identified as PKC δ substrates include DNA-PKcs and topoisomerase II α (Bharti et al., 1998; Yoshida et al., 2006b). Together, these studies reveal the importance of PKC δ in the DNA damage repair pathway and indicate it may be functioning at several levels. Nuclear localization of PKC δ is important for DNA damage-induced apoptosis, and may be required during multiple processes following DNA damage, including checkpoint activation (DeVries et al., 2002; DeVries-Seimon et al., 2007).

The novel cell cycle regulatory role for PKCδ described in Chapters 3 and 4 has important implications for the role of this protein as a tumor suppressor. Based on these results, the loss of PKCδ during tumor development would allow for the cell to progress through the cell cycle, even in the presence of DNA damage, while at the same time evading apoptosis. This is illustrated by wild type MEFs being driven into apoptosis by caffeine-induced G2/M checkpoint override after UV irradiation, while PKCδ null MEFs do not arrest, nor undergo apoptosis even after treatment with caffeine (Figure 18). Similar to wild type MEFs, KCs are highly sensitive to caffeine treatment after UV irradiation (Lu et al., 2008; Heffernan et al., 2009). Thus, KCs lacking PKCδ, such as in squamous papillomas and carcinomas, are also likely to have this dual defect in the response to DNA damage, resulting in both reduced cell cycle arrest and reduced apoptosis (D'Costa and Denning, 2005; Reddig et al., 1999; Aziz et al., 2006).

Furthermore, concomitant treatment of LZRS-PKCδ-cat-ER transduced cells with the ATM/ATR inhibitor caffeine was unable to prevent PKCδ-cat-ER induced G2/M arrest. This suggests that PKCδ-cat is inducing G2/M checkpoint activation independent of the ATM/ATR kinases, and may actually function internally to the G2/M checkpoint signal cascade (Figure 41). Consistent with this, UV induced γ H2A.X and P~p53(S15) in PKCδ null MEFs but did not induce P~Cdk1(Y15) (Figure 22).

It will be important in the future to identify substrates for PKC8 within the G2/M checkpoint signaling hierarchy. We demonstrated that the misregulation of UV-induced G2/M checkpoint activation that occurs in the absence of PKC8 cannot be explained by misregulation of Cdc25A (Figure 24). Possible alternatives to Cdc25A include, but are not limited to, the other Cdc25 phosphatases, the checkpoint kinases Chk1 and Chk2, and the Cdk1 kinase Wee1 (Russell and Nurse, 1987; Sancar et al., 2004). The importance of cell cycle checkpoint function to cancer cells has prompted intensive study of small molecule inhibitors targeted towards components of the G2/M checkpoint such as ATM/ATR, Chk1 and 2, as well as the Aurora family for potential use as cancer therapeutics (Schmidt and Bastians, 2007; Bucher and Britten, 2008; Hose et al., 2009). Better understanding of how PKC8 participates in this cell cycle checkpoint is important for developing better cancer treatments in the future.



Figure 44–PKCδ-cat is Important for G2/M Checkpoint Signaling Downstream or Independent of ATR Signaling. UV-induced activation of the G2/M DNA damage checkpoint requires PKCδ cleavage. The substrates of PKCδ within the checkpoint pathway remain unclear, but it is likely that they function downstream of ATR signaling since caffeine could not block PKCδ-cat induced G2/M arrest.

7.4 PKCδ-cat Induces Histone H3(S10) Phosphorylation Outside of Mitosis

The discovery that PKCδ-cat expression induced the phosphorylation of histone H3 on Ser10 outside of mitosis, and independently of Aurora B activity was very surprising (Figures 25-29). Our findings suggest that this phosphorylation event occurred on a global scale in an analogous manner to that which occurs during mitosis; however, we did not detect any obvious changes to the chromatin architecture after PKCδ-cat-ER induced H3 phosphoryation. In addition to its role in mitotic chromatin condensation, there is increasing evidence for histone H3 phosphorylation during interphase, where it is important for the transcription of certain genes (Paulson and Taylor, 1982).

Early evidence of histone H3 phosphorylation outside of mitosis came from the discovery that phosphorylation of the N-terminal tail of histone H3 rapidly occurred in response to a number of stimuli, including growth factors, phorbol esters, okadaic acid, and protein synthesis inhibitors (Mahadevan et al., 1991). Histone H3 phosphorylation was then identified at transcriptionally active heat shock-induced puffs on polytene chromosomes of *D. melanogaster* (Nowak and Corces, 2000). Now, specific H3 kinases have been identified within various pathways of transcriptional activation. For example, TNF α stimulation of NF- κ B target genes involved the phosphorylation of Ser 10 by IKK α (Yamamoto et al., 2003). Furthermore, EGFR induced gene transcription of c-jun and c-fos was accompanied by MSK1 and 2 dependent phosphorylation of histone H3(S10) at the promoters of these genes (Duncan et al., 2006; Cheung et al., 2000). Histone H3 phosphorylation has now been implicated in a host of additional transcriptional activation

pathways and at specific gene promoters, including some signaling pathways that are dependent upon PKC signaling (Lefebvre et al., 2002; DeManno et al., 1999; Huang et al., 2004; Karrasch et al., 2006).

It remains unclear whether H3 phosphorylation is directly important for transcriptional activation, or whether it functions as a precursor to other post-translational modifications. For example, there is a correlation between histone H3 phosphorylation and acetylation status on the promoters of some genes (Clayton et al., 2000). Indeed the phosphorylation of histone H3 has been implicated in the recruitment of the histone acetyltransferase GCN5 (Lo et al., 2000; Espinos et al., 1999; Clements et al., 2003). Other findings, however, implicate H3(S10) phosphorylation as preventing H3(K9) acetylation (Edmondson et al., 2002). It should be noted that this finding may be an artifact of the S10 phosphate shielding the lysine 9 acetylation mark from detection using the lysine 9 acetylated antibody.

How histone H3 phosphorylation can lead to opposing chromatin states, that is open during trans-activation, and condensed during mitosis, remains a matter of debate. It is possible that the mark itself does not confer a certain status upon chromatin, but recruits other proteins and co-factors that mediate the outcome. These mediators may be regulated in a cell cycle dependent manner, explaining why condensation is the outcome of H3 phosphorylation during mitosis. It is also possible that the difference arises from the pattern of phosphorylation. During mitosis, histone H3 is phosphorylated across entire chromosomes. In contrast, during gene activation, H3 phosphorylation is present on specific gene promoters.

UV exposure is known to induce the phosphorylation of histone H3 on Ser10, but the biological consequence of this phosphorylation event in the context of the response to UV is not well understood (Allison and Milner, 2003; Zhong et al., 2000). Of note, one group has described the phosphorylation of histone H3 on Ser 10 during gleotoxin induced apoptosis, and a correlation between P~H3(S10) and enhanced sensitivity to nuclease digestion of the chromatin was reported (Waring et al., 1997). Indeed, we found that UV induced the phosphorylation in WT but not PKCδ null MEFs, suggesting a requirement for PKCδ in this event (Figures 31-32). Furthermore, PKCδ co-localizes with P~H3(S10) in the nuclei of UV-irradiated HaCaT cells, raising the possibility that PKCδ may be the kinase responsible for H3 phosphorylation in response to UV radiation (Figure 35).

Other histone phosphorylation events have also been implicated in apoptosis. Apoptotic stimuli induce the phosphorylation of histone H2B on T14, and this phosphorylation has been implicated in apoptotic chromatin condensation and fragmentation (Ajiro, 2000; Ura et al., 2007). Since the phosphorylation of H2B and H3 occur during biologically similar circumstances, it is appealing to speculate that histone H3(S10) phosphorylation may also be involved in apoptotic chromatin condensation. The kinases implicated in H2B(T14) phosphorylation during mitosis include Mst1 and particularly interesting in light of these studies, PKCδ (Cheung et al., 2003; Hu et al., 2007). Interestingly, phosphorylated

histone H2B co-localizes with γ H2AX and components of the DNA damage machinery during death receptor induced apoptosis, putting it in the proper context to interact with components of the cell cycle and DNA repair apparatus (Solier and Pommier, 2009; Solier et al., 2009). PKC δ has also been implicated in the phosphorylation of histone H3 on Thr45 during differentiation induced apoptosis in neutrophils, although it was not formally proven that this phosphorylation event played a causative role in the cell death (Hurd et al., 2009).

Additional studies are clearly needed to better understand the biological context of UVinduced phosphorylation of histone H3. That is, when histone H3 becomes phosphorylated in the response to UV radiation, what is the status of the cell? We are currently undertaking studies using inhibitors of DNA repair (caffeine), and late stage apoptosis (z-VAD.fmk) to attempt to block the UV-induced phosphorylation of histone H3 in WT MEFs. In doing so, we hope to gain a better understanding of when histone H3 becomes phosphorylated in the UV response, as well as what role it may be playing in said response. Unfortunately, the abundant nature of histone proteins in the cell does not lend itself to genetic manipulation, and so we are limited to correlations at this point, barring the extension of these studies into budding yeast, which only have one histone H3 genetic locus.



Figure 45–UV-Induced Apoptosis Requires PKCo Cleavage. Apoptotic doses	
of UV radiation initiate a ca	scade of events that converge upon the
cleavage of PKCδ by caspa	ses. Cleaved PKC\delta then phosphorylates a
number of targets, which w	e now believe includes histone H3 to
promote apoptosis. The requirement and consequence of histone H3	
phosphorylation remains ur	iclear.

7.5 Tumor Suppressor Mechanisms of PKCô

Given the well characterized role of PKCδ in promoting apoptosis, it is not entirely surprising that most attention on PKCδ as a tumor suppressor has focused on its role in the apoptotic cascade (Reyland et al., 1999; Reyland et al., 2000; Matassa et al., 2001; Carpenter et al., 2002; Denning et al., 2002; Lasfer et al., 2006). While the ability to induce apoptosis is a common characteristic of tumor suppressors, many tumor suppressors also function by limiting cell cycle progression. PKCδ has been previously implicated in regulating the progression through multiple stages of the cell cycle, including G1/S, and mitosis (Lagory et al., 2009; Watanabe et al., 1992; Takahashi et al., 2006; Ashton et al., 1999; Afrasiabi et al., 2008; Nakagawa et al., 2005).

We believe that in addition to promoting apoptosis, the expanding role of PKCδ in promoting cell cycle arrest, particularly through the G2/M phase of the cell cycle, may represent an additional mechanism of PKCδ mediated tumor suppression. The dual function of PKCδ in both the promotion of apoptosis and cell cycle arrest implies that the loss of PKCδ expression during tumorigenesis would be especially deleterious. Many, if not all cancers demonstrate elevated levels of genomic instability. Despite the increased risk of cancer progression associated with genomic instability, it is inherently toxic to the cell and can promote both apoptosis and cell cycle arrest. A cell that has lost PKCδ expression, however, would be naturally resistant to both apoptosis and cell cycle arrest, allowing the cell to continue to proliferate, accumulating more mutations, and ultimately allowing the cancer to become more aggressive. The loss of PKCδ would also have

important implications early during tumorigenesis, as the inability to execute cell cycle arrest or apoptosis may increase the likelihood that initiating mutations to genes like p53 would be allowed to escape repair.

It will be critical to determine how PKC δ -cat influences G2/M checkpoint activation in the future, as a better understanding of this checkpoint may uncover novel targets for cancer therapy. By better understanding the downstream targets of PKC δ -cat, it may be possible to devise therapeutic strategies to activate important downstream components even in the absence of PKC δ , a possibility that may be particularly effective in those tumors which have lost PKC δ expression.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Adachi S, Cross AR, Babior BM, Gottlieb RA. (1997). Bcl-2 and the outer mitochondrial membrane in the inactivation of cytochrome c during Fas-mediated apoptosis. *J Biol Chem*, **272**, 21878-21882.
- Adhikary G, Chew YC, Reece EA, Eckert RL. (2010). PKC-delta and -eta, MEKK-1, MEK-6, MEK-3, and p38-delta Are Essential Mediators of the Response of Normal Human Epidermal Keratinocytes to Differentiating Agents. J Invest Dermatol.
- Afrasiabi E, Ahlgren J, Bergelin N, Tornquist K. (2008). Phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate inhibits FRO anaplastic human thyroid cancer cell proliferation by inducing cell cycle arrest in G1/S phase: evidence for an effect mediated by PKCdelta. *Mol Cell Endocrinol*, **292**, 26-35.
- Ahnesorg P, Smith P, Jackson SP. (2006). XLF interacts with the XRCC4-DNA ligase IV complex to promote DNA nonhomologous end-joining. *Cell*, **124**, 301-313.
- Ajiro K. (2000). Histone H2B phosphorylation in mammalian apoptotic cells. An association with DNA fragmentation. *J Biol Chem*, **275**, 439-443.
- Allison SJ, Milner J. (2003). Loss of p53 has site-specific effects on histone H3 modification, including serine 10 phosphorylation important for maintenance of ploidy. *Cancer Res*, **63**, 6674-6679.
- Altekruse SF, Kosary CL, Krapcho M, Neyman N, Aminou R, Waldron W, Ruhl J, Howlader N, Tatalovich Z, Cho H, Mariotto A, Eisner MP, Lewis DR, Cronin K, Chen HS, Feuer EJ, Stinchcomb DG, and Edwards BK. SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975-2007. 2009. Bethesda, MD, National Cancer Institute.
- An HX, Beckmann MW, Reifenberger G, Bender HG, Niederacher D. (1999). Gene amplification and overexpression of CDK4 in sporadic breast carcinomas is associated with high tumor cell proliferation. *Am J Pathol*, **154**, 113-118.

- Andreassen PR, Lohez OD, Lacroix FB, Margolis RL. (2001). Tetraploid state induces p53-dependent arrest of nontransformed mammalian cells in G1. *Mol Biol Cell*, 12, 1315-1328.
- Aris JP, Basta PV, Holmes WD, Ballas LM, Moomaw C, Rankl NB et al. (1993).
 Molecular and biochemical characterization of a recombinant human PKC-δ family member. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, **1174**, 171-181.
- Arita Y, Buffolino P, Coppock DL. (1998). Regulation of the cell cycle at the G2/M boundary in metastatic melanoma cells by 12-O-tetradecanoyl phorbol-13-acetate (TPA) by blocking p34^{cdc2} kinase activity. *Exp Cell Res*, **242**, 381-390.
- Ashton AW, Watanabe G, Albanese C, Harrington EO, Ware JA, Pestell RG. (1999). Protein kinase Cdelta inhibition of S-phase transition in capillary endothelial cells involves the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p27(Kip1). J Biol Chem, 274, 20805-20811.
- Aziz MH, Wheeler DL, Bhamb B, Verma AK. (2006). Protein kinase C δ overexpressing transgenic mice are resistant to chemically but not to UV radiation-induced development of squamous cell carcinomas: a possible link to specific cytokines and cyclooxygenase-2. *Cancer Res*, **66**, 713-722.
- Balendran A, Hare GR, Kieloch A, Williams MR, Alessi DR. (2000). Further evidence that 3-phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase-1 (PDK1) is required for the stability and phosphorylation of protein kinase C (PKC) isoforms. *FEBS Lett*, 484, 217-223.
- Bardin AJ, Amon A. (2001). Men and sin: what's the difference? Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol, 2, 815-826.
- Benes CH, Wu N, Elia AE, Dharia T, Cantley LC, Soltoff SP. (2005). The C2 domain of PKC8 is a phosphotyrosine binding domain. *Cell*, **121**, 271-280.
- Berg RJ, Rebel H, van der Horst GT, van Kranen HJ, Mullenders LH, van Vloten WA et al. (2000). Impact of global genome repair versus transcription-coupled repair on ultraviolet carcinogenesis in hairless mice. *Cancer Res*, **60**, 2858-2863.
- Berger NA, Kurohara KK, Petzold SJ, Sikorski GW. (1979). Aphidicolin inhibits eukaryotic DNA replication and repair --- implications for involvement of DNA polymerase alpha in both processes. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, **89**, 218-225.

- Berridge MJ, Irvine RF. (1984). Inositol trisphosphate, a novel second messenger in cellular signal transduction. *Nature*, **312**, 315-321.
- Bessho T, Mu D, Sancar A. (1997). Initiation of DNA interstrand cross-link repair in humans: the nucleotide excision repair system makes dual incisions 5' to the cross-linked base and removes a 22- to 28-nucleotide-long damage-free strand. *Mol Cell Biol*, 17, 6822-6830.
- Bharti A, Kraeft SK, Gounder M, Pandey P, Jin S, Yuan ZM et al. (1998). Inactivation of DNA-dependent protein kinase by protein kinase Cδ: Implications for apoptosis. *Mol Cell Biol*, **18**, 6719-6728.
- Blake RA, Garcia-Paramio P, Parker PJ, Courtneidge SA. (1999). Src promotes PKC δ degradation. *Cell Growth Differ*, **10**, 231-241.
- Blass M, Kronfeld I, Kazimirsky G, Blumberg PM, Brodie C. (2002). Tyrosine phosphorylation of protein kinase Cδ is essential for its apoptotic effect in response to etoposide. *Mol Cell Biol*, **22**, 182-195.
- Boise LH, Gonzalez-Garcia M, Postema CE, Ding L, Lindsten T, Turka LA et al. (1993). bcl-x, a bcl-2-related gene that functions as a dominant regulator of apoptotic cell death. *Cell*, **74**, 597-608.
- Booher RN, Holman PS, Fattaey A. (1997). Human Myt1 is a cell cycle-regulated kinase that inhibits Cdc2 but not Cdk2 activity. *J Biol Chem*, **272**, 22300-22306.
- Borgne A, Meijer L. (1996). Sequential dephosphorylation of p34(cdc2) on Thr-14 and Tyr-15 at the prophase/metaphase transition. *J Biol Chem*, **271**, 27847-27854.
- Bossi O, Gartsbein M, Leitges M, Kuroki T, Grossman S, Tennenbaum T. (2008a). UV irradiation increases ROS production via PKCdelta signaling in primary murine fibroblasts. J Cell Biochem, 105, 194-207.
- Bossi O, Gartsbein M, Leitges M, Kuroki T, Grossman S, Tennenbaum T. (2008b). UV irradiation increases ROS production via PKCδ signaling in primary murine fibroblasts. *J Cell Biochem*, **105**, 194-207.
- Bothos J, Tuttle RL, Ottey M, Luca FC, Halazonetis TD. (2005). Human LATS1 is a mitotic exit network kinase. *Cancer Res*, **65**, 6568-6575.

- Brash DE, Rudolph JA, Simon JA, Lin A, McKenna GJ, Baden HP et al. (1991). A role for sunlight in skin cancer: UV-induced p53 mutations in squamous cell carcinoma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **88**, 10124-10128.
- Brash DE, Seetharam S, Kraemer KH, Seidman MM, Bredberg A. (1987). Photoproduct frequency is not the major determinant of UV base substitution hot spots or cold spots in human cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **84**, 3782-3786.
- Bucher N, Britten CD. (2008). G2 checkpoint abrogation and checkpoint kinase-1 targeting in the treatment of cancer. *Br J Cancer*, **98**, 523-528.
- Buchkovich K, Duffy LA, Harlow E. (1989). The retinoblastoma protein is phosphorylated during specific phases of the cell cycle. *Cell*, **58**, 1097-1105.
- Bunz F, Dutriaux A, Lengauer C, Waldman T, Zhou S, Brown JP et al. (1998). Requirement for p53 and p21 to sustain G2 arrest after DNA damage. *Science*, 282, 1497-1501.
- Cabodi S, Calautti E, Talora C, Kuroki T, Stein PL, Dotto GP. (2000). A PKC-η/Fyndependent pathway leading to keratinocyte growth arrest and differentiation. *Mol Cell*, **6**, 1121-1129.
- Cacace AM, Ueffing M, Philipp A, Han EK, Kolch W, Weinstein IB. (1996). PKC epsilon functions as an oncogene by enhancing activation of the Raf kinase. *Oncogene*, **13**, 2517-2526.
- Cain K, Bratton SB, Langlais C, Walker G, Brown DG, Sun XM et al. (2000). Apaf-1 oligomerizes into biologically active approximately 700-kDa and inactive approximately 1.4-MDa apoptosome complexes. *J Biol Chem*, **275**, 6067-6070.
- Canman CE, Lim DS, Cimprich KA, Taya Y, Tamai K, Sakaguchi K et al. (1998). Activation of the ATM kinase by ionizing radiation and phosphorylation of p53. *Science*, **281**, 1677-1679.
- Carpenter L, Cordery D, Biden TJ. (2002). Inhibition of protein kinase C delta protects rat INS-1 cells against interleukin-1beta and streptozotocin-induced apoptosis. *Diabetes*, **51**, 317-324.

- Castedo M, Perfettini JL, Roumier T, Andreau K, Medema R, Kroemer G. (2004a). Cell death by mitotic catastrophe: a molecular definition. *Oncogene*, **23**, 2825-2837.
- Castedo M, Perfettini JL, Roumier T, Kroemer G. (2002). Cyclin-dependent kinase-1: linking apoptosis to cell cycle and mitotic catastrophe. *Cell Death Differ*, **9**, 1287-1293.
- Castedo M, Perfettini JL, Roumier T, Valent A, Raslova H, Yakushijin K et al. (2004b). Mitotic catastrophe constitutes a special case of apoptosis whose suppression entails aneuploidy. *Oncogene*, **23**, 4362-4370.
- Castedo M, Perfettini JL, Roumier T, Yakushijin K, Horne D, Medema R et al. (2004c). The cell cycle checkpoint kinase Chk2 is a negative regulator of mitotic catastrophe. *Oncogene*, **23**, 4353-4361.
- Castilla LH, Couch FJ, Erdos MR, Hoskins KF, Calzone K, Garber JE et al. (1994). Mutations in the BRCA1 gene in families with early-onset breast and ovarian cancer. *Nat Genet*, **8**, 387-391.
- Chan TA, Hermeking H, Lengauer C, Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B. (1999). 14-3-3Sigma is required to prevent mitotic catastrophe after DNA damage. *Nature*, **401**, 616-620.
- Chen JJ, Silver D, Cantor S, Livingston DM, Scully R. (1999a). BRCA1, BRCA2, and Rad51 operate in a common DNA damage response pathway. *Cancer Res*, **59**, 1752s-1756s.
- Chen MS, Hurov J, White LS, Woodford-Thomas T, Piwnica-Worms H. (2001). Absence of apparent phenotype in mice lacking Cdc25C protein phosphatase. *Mol Cell Biol*, **21**, 3853-3861.
- Chen P, Gatei M, O'Connell MJ, Khanna KK, Bugg SJ, Hogg A et al. (1999b). Chk1 complements the G2/M checkpoint defect and radiosensitivity of ataxia-telangiectasia cells. *Oncogene*, **18**, 249-256.
- Chen PL, Scully P, Shew JY, Wang JY, Lee WH. (1989). Phosphorylation of the retinoblastoma gene product is modulated during the cell cycle and cellular differentiation. *Cell*, **58**, 1193-1198.

- Chen RH, Waters JC, Salmon ED, Murray AW. (1996). Association of spindle assembly checkpoint component XMAD2 with unattached kinetochores. *Science*, **274**, 242-246.
- Cheung P, Tanner KG, Cheung WL, Sassone-Corsi P, Denu JM, Allis CD. (2000). Synergistic coupling of histone H3 phosphorylation and acetylation in response to epidermal growth factor stimulation. *Mol Cell*, **5**, 905-915.
- Cheung WL, Ajiro K, Samejima K, Kloc M, Cheung P, Mizzen CA et al. (2003). Apoptotic phosphorylation of histone H2B is mediated by mammalian sterile twenty kinase. *Cell*, **113**, 507-517.
- Chou CF, Omary MB. (1994). Mitotic arrest with anti-microtubule agents or okadaic acid is associated with increased glycoprotein terminal GlcNAc's. J Cell Sci, 107 (Pt 7), 1833-1843.
- Chow A, Hao Y, Yang X. (2010). Molecular characterization of human homologs of yeast MOB1. *Int J Cancer*, **126**, 2079-2089.
- Cimprich KA, Shin TB, Keith CT, Schreiber SL. (1996). cDNA cloning and gene mapping of a candidate human cell cycle checkpoint protein. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A, 93, 2850-2855.
- Clayton AL, Rose S, Barratt MJ, Mahadevan LC. (2000). Phosphoacetylation of histone H3 on c-fos- and c-jun-associated nucleosomes upon gene activation. *EMBO J*, **19**, 3714-3726.
- Cleaver JE, Crowley E. (2002). UV damage, DNA repair and skin carcinogenesis. *Front Biosci*, 7, d1024-d1043.
- Cleaver JE, Lam ET, Revet I. (2009). Disorders of nucleotide excision repair: the genetic and molecular basis of heterogeneity. *Nat Rev Genet*, **10**, 756-768.
- Clem RJ, Fechheimer M, Miller LK. (1991). Prevention of apoptosis by a baculovirus gene during infection of insect cells. *Science*, **254**, 1388-1390.
- Clements A, Poux AN, Lo WS, Pillus L, Berger SL, Marmorstein R. (2003). Structural basis for histone and phosphohistone binding by the GCN5 histone acetyltransferase. *Mol Cell*, **12**, 461-473.

- Conklin DS, Galaktionov K, Beach D. (1995). 14-3-3 proteins associate with cdc25 phosphatases. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **92**, 7892-7896.
- Conney AH, Kramata P, Lou YR, Lu YP. (2008). Effect of caffeine on UVB-induced carcinogenesis, apoptosis, and the elimination of UVB-induced patches of p53 mutant epidermal cells in SKH-1 mice. *Photochem Photobiol*, **84**, 330-338.
- Conney AH, Zhou S, Lee MJ, Xie JG, Yang CS, Lou YR et al. (2007). Stimulatory effect of oral administration of tea, coffee or caffeine on UVB-induced apoptosis in the epidermis of SKH-1 mice. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol*, **224**, 209-213.
- Cortez D, Guntuku S, Qin J, Elledge SJ. (2001). ATR and ATRIP: partners in checkpoint signaling. *Science*, **294**, 1713-1716.
- Courvalin JC, Segil N, Blobel G, Worman HJ. (1992). The lamin B receptor of the inner nuclear membrane undergoes mitosis-specific phosphorylation and is a substrate for p34cdc2-type protein kinase. *J Biol Chem*, **267**, 19035-19038.
- Craven PA, DeRubertis FR. (1994). Loss of protein kinase C delta isozyme immunoreactivity in human adenocarcinomas. *Dig Dis Sci*, **39**, 481-489.
- Cross T, Griffiths G, Deacon E, Sallis R, Gough M, Watters D et al. (2000). PKC-delta is an apoptotic lamin kinase. *Oncogene*, **19**, 2331-2337.
- D'Costa AM, Denning MF. (2005). A caspase-resistant mutant of PKC-δ protects keratinocytes from UV-induced apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ*, **12**, 224-232.
- D'Costa AM, Robinson JK, Maududi T, Chaturvedi V, Nickoloff BJ, Denning MF. (2006). The proapoptotic tumor suppressor protein kinase C-δ is lost in human squamous cell carcinomas. *Oncogene*, **25**, 378-386.
- Dalal SN, Schweitzer CM, Gan J, DeCaprio JA. (1999). Cytoplasmic localization of human cdc25C during interphase requires an intact 14-3-3 binding site. *Mol Cell Biol*, 19, 4465-4479.
- Dale BA, Holbrook KA. (1987). Developmental expression of human epidermal keratins and filaggrin. *Curr Top Dev Biol*, **22**, 127-151.

Danial NN, Korsmeyer SJ. (2004). Cell death: critical control points. Cell, 116, 205-219.

de Gruijl FR. (1999). Skin cancer and solar UV radiation. Eur J Cancer, 35, 2003-2009.

- de Gruijl FR, Rebel H. (2008). Early events in UV carcinogenesis--DNA damage, target cells and mutant p53 foci. *Photochem Photobiol*, **84**, 382-387.
- de Gruijl FR, Sterenborg HJ, Forbes PD, Davies RE, Cole C, Kelfkens G et al. (1993). Wavelength dependence of skin cancer induction by ultraviolet irradiation of albino hairless mice. *Cancer Res*, **53**, 53-60.
- de Jager M, Dronkert ML, Modesti M, Beerens CE, Kanaar R, van Gent DC. (2001a). DNA-binding and strand-annealing activities of human Mre11: implications for its roles in DNA double-strand break repair pathways. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 29, 1317-1325.
- de Jager M, van Noort J, van Gent DC, Dekker C, Kanaar R, Wyman C. (2001b). Human Rad50/Mre11 is a flexible complex that can tether DNA ends. *Mol Cell*, 8, 1129-1135.
- DeGregori J, Kowalik T, Nevins JR. (1995). Cellular targets for activation by the E2F1 transcription factor include DNA synthesis- and G1/S-regulatory genes. *Mol Cell Biol*, **15**, 4215-4224.
- DeManno DA, Cottom JE, Kline MP, Peters CA, Maizels ET, Hunzicker-Dunn M. (1999). Follicle-stimulating hormone promotes histone H3 phosphorylation on serine-10. *Mol Endocrinol*, **13**, 91-105.
- Denning MF. (2004). Epidermal keratinocytes: regulation of multiple cell phenotypes by multiple protein kinase C isoforms. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol*, **36**, 1141-1146.
- Denning MF, Dlugosz AA, Cheng C, Dempsey PJ, Coffey RJ, Threadgill DW et al. (2000). Cross-talk between epidermal growth factor receptor and protein kinase C during calcium-induced differentiation of keratinocytes. *Experimental Dermatology*, 9, 192-199.
- Denning MF, Dlugosz AA, Howett MK, Yuspa SH. (1993). Expression of an oncogenic rasHa gene in murine keratinocytes induces tyrosine phosphorylation and reduced activity of protein kinase C δ. *J Biol Chem*, **268**, 26079-26081.

- Denning MF, Dlugosz AA, Threadgill DW, Magnuson T, Yuspa SH. (1996). Activation of the epidermal growth factor receptor signal transduction pathway stimulates tyrosine phosphorylation of protein kinase C δ. *J Biol Chem*, **271**, 5325-5331.
- Denning MF, Wang Y, Nickoloff BJ, Wrone-Smith T. (1998). Protein kinase Cδ is activated by caspase-dependent proteolysis during ultraviolet radiation-induced apoptosis of human keratinocytes. *J Biol Chem*, **273**, 29995-30002.
- Denning MF, Wang Y, Tibudan S, Nickoloff BJ, Qin JZ. (2002). Caspase activation and disruption of mitochondrial membrane potential during UV radiation-induced apoptosis of human keratinocyte requires activation of protein kinase C. *Cell Death Diff*, 9, 40-52.
- Deucher A, Efimova T, Eckert RL. (2002). Calcium-dependent involucrin expression is inversely regulated by protein kinase C (PKC)α and PKCδ. *J Biol Chem*, **277**, 17032-17040.
- Deveraux QL, Takahashi R, Salvesen GS, Reed JC. (1997). X-linked IAP is a direct inhibitor of cell-death proteases. *Nature*, **388**, 300-304.
- DeVries TA, Neville MC, Reyland ME. (2002). Nuclear import of PKCδ is required for apoptosis: identification of a novel nuclear import sequence. *EMBO J*, **21**, 6050-6060.
- DeVries-Seimon TA, Ohm AM, Humphries MJ, Reyland ME. (2007). Induction of apoptosis is driven by nuclear retention of protein kinase C δ. *J Biol Chem*, **282**, 22307-22314.
- Donzelli M, Squatrito M, Ganoth D, Hershko A, Pagano M, Draetta GF. (2002). Dual mode of degradation of Cdc25 A phosphatase. *EMBO J*, **21**, 4875-4884.
- Draetta G, Beach D. (1989). The mammalian cdc2 protein kinase: mechanisms of regulation during the cell cycle. *J Cell Sci Suppl*, **12**, 21-27.
- Draetta G, Luca F, Westendorf J, Brizuela L, Ruderman J, Beach D. (1989). Cdc2 protein kinase is complexed with both cyclin A and B: evidence for proteolytic inactivation of MPF. *Cell*, **56**, 829-838.

- Drapkin R, Reardon JT, Ansari A, Huang JC, Zawel L, Ahn K et al. (1994). Dual role of TFIIH in DNA excision repair and in transcription by RNA polymerase II. *Nature*, **368**, 769-772.
- Du C, Fang M, Li Y, Li L, Wang X. (2000). Smac, a mitochondrial protein that promotes cytochrome c-dependent caspase activation by eliminating IAP inhibition. *Cell*, 102, 33-42.
- Duncan EA, Anest V, Cogswell P, Baldwin AS. (2006). The kinases MSK1 and MSK2 are required for epidermal growth factor-induced, but not tumor necrosis factor-induced, histone H3 Ser10 phosphorylation. *J Biol Chem*, **281**, 12521-12525.
- Dunphy WG, Brizuela L, Beach D, Newport J. (1988). The Xenopus cdc2 protein is a component of MPF, a cytoplasmic regulator of mitosis. *Cell*, **54**, 423-431.
- Dunphy WG, Kumagai A. (1991). The cdc25 protein contains an intrinsic phosphatase activity. *Cell*, 67, 189-196.

Earnshaw WC. (1995). Nuclear changes in apoptosis. Curr Opin Cell Biol, 7, 337-343.

- Eckhart L, Declercq W, Ban J, Rendl M, Lengauer B, Mayer C et al. (2000). Terminal differentiation of human keratinocytes and stratum corneum formation is associated with caspase-14 activation. *J Invest Dermatol*, **115**, 1148-1151.
- Edmondson DG, Davie JK, Zhou J, Mirnikjoo B, Tatchell K, Dent SY. (2002). Sitespecific loss of acetylation upon phosphorylation of histone H3. *J Biol Chem*, **277**, 29496-29502.
- Eitel K, Staiger H, Rieger J, Mischak H, Brandhorst H, Brendel MD et al. (2003). Protein kinase C delta activation and translocation to the nucleus are required for fatty acid-induced apoptosis of insulin-secreting cells. *Diabetes*, **52**, 991-997.
- El Deiry WS, Tokino T, Velculescu VE, Levy DB, Parsons R, Trent JM et al. (1993). WAF1, a potential mediator of p53 tumor suppression. *Cell*, **75**, 817-825.
- Elias PM, Nau P, Hanley K, Cullander C, Crumrine D, Bench G et al. (1998). Formation of the epidermal calcium gradient coincides with key milestones of barrier ontogenesis in the rodent. *J Invest Dermatol*, **110**, 399-404.

- Emoto Y, Manome Y, Meinhardt G, Kisaki H, Kharbanda S, Robertson M et al. (1995). Proteolytic activation of protein kinase C delta by an ICE-like protease in apoptotic cells. *EMBO J*, 14, 6148-6156.
- Enari M, Sakahira H, Yokoyama H, Okawa K, Iwamatsu A, Nagata S. (1998). A caspaseactivated DNase that degrades DNA during apoptosis, and its inhibitor ICAD. *Nature*, **391**, 43-50.
- Eom YW, Kim MA, Park SS, Goo MJ, Kwon HJ, Sohn S et al. (2005). Two distinct modes of cell death induced by doxorubicin: apoptosis and cell death through mitotic catastrophe accompanied by senescence-like phenotype. *Oncogene*, 24, 4765-4777.
- Epstein JH, Epstein WL. (1963). A study of tumor types produced by ultraviolet light in hairless and hairy mice. *J Invest Dermatol*, **41**, 463-473.
- Erenpreisa J, Kalejs M, Cragg MS. (2005). Mitotic catastrophe and endomitosis in tumour cells: an evolutionary key to a molecular solution. *Cell Biol Int*, **29**, 1012-1018.
- Espinos E, Le Van TA, Pomies C, Weber MJ. (1999). Cooperation between phosphorylation and acetylation processes in transcriptional control. *Mol Cell Biol*, **19**, 3474-3484.
- Evans T, Rosenthal ET, Youngblom J, Distel D, Hunt T. (1983). Cyclin: a protein specified by maternal mRNA in sea urchin eggs that is destroyed at each cleavage division. *Cell*, **33**, 389-396.
- Fang G, Yu H, Kirschner MW. (1998a). Direct binding of CDC20 protein family members activates the anaphase-promoting complex in mitosis and G1. *Mol Cell*, 2, 163-171.
- Fang G, Yu H, Kirschner MW. (1998b). The checkpoint protein MAD2 and the mitotic regulator CDC20 form a ternary complex with the anaphase-promoting complex to control anaphase initiation. *Genes Dev*, **12**, 1871-1883.
- Fesquet D, Labbe JC, Derancourt J, Capony JP, Galas S, Girard F et al. (1993). The MO15 gene encodes the catalytic subunit of a protein kinase that activates cdc2 and other cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs) through phosphorylation of Thr161 and its homologues. *EMBO J*, **12**, 3111-3121.

- Fisher MS, Kripke ML. (2002). Systemic alteration induced in mice by ultraviolet light irradiation and its relationship to ultraviolet carcinogenesis. 1977. *Bull World Health Organ*, **80**, 908-912.
- Fisher RP, Morgan DO. (1994). A novel cyclin associates with MO15/CDK7 to form the CDK-activating kinase. *Cell*, **78**, 713-724.
- Flynn P, Mellor H, Casamassima A, Parker PJ. (2000). Rho GTPase control of protein kinase C-related protein kinase activation by 3-phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase. J Biol Chem, 275, 11064-11070.
- Friedrich-Heineken E, Toueille M, Tannler B, Burki C, Ferrari E, Hottiger MO et al. (2005). The two DNA clamps Rad9/Rad1/Hus1 complex and proliferating cell nuclear antigen differentially regulate flap endonuclease 1 activity. *J Mol Biol*, **353**, 980-989.
- Fujii T, Garcia-Bermejo ML, Bernabo JL, Caamano J, Ohba M, Kuroki T et al. (2000). Involvement of protein kinase C delta (PKC8) in phorbol ester-induced apoptosis in LNCaP prostate cancer cells. Lack of proteolytic cleavage of PKC8. *J Biol Chem*, **275**, 7574-7582.
- Fukunaga M, Oka M, Ichihashi M, Yamamoto T, Matsuzaki H, Kikkawa U. (2001). UVinduced tyrosine phosphorylation of PKCδ and promotion of apoptosis in the HaCaT cell line. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, **289**, 573-579.
- Futreal PA, Barrett JC. (1991). Failure of senescent cells to phosphorylate the RB protein. *Oncogene*, **6**, 1109-1113.
- Galaktionov K, Lee AK, Eckstein J, Draetta G, Meckler J, Loda M et al. (1995). CDC25 phosphatases as potential human oncogenes. *Science*, **269**, 1575-1577.
- Gasco M, Shami S, Crook T. (2002). The p53 pathway in breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Res*, **4**, 70-76.
- Gasparotto D, Maestro R, Piccinin S, Vukosavljevic T, Barzan L, Sulfaro S et al. (1997). Overexpression of CDC25A and CDC25B in head and neck cancers. *Cancer Res*, 57, 2366-2368.

- Gautier J, Solomon MJ, Booher RN, Bazan JF, Kirschner MW. (1991). cdc25 is a specific tyrosine phosphatase that directly activates p34cdc2. *Cell*, **67**, 197-211.
- Gerace L, Blobel G. (1980). The nuclear envelope lamina is reversibly depolymerized during mitosis. *Cell*, **19**, 277-287.
- Ghayur T, Hugunin M, Talanian RV, Ratnofsky S, Quinlan C, Emoto Y et al. (1996). Proteolytic activation of protein kinase C delta by an ICE/CED 3- like protease induces characteristics of apoptosis. J Exp Med, 184, 2399-2404.
- Giet R, Glover DM. (2001). Drosophila aurora B kinase is required for histone H3 phosphorylation and condensin recruitment during chromosome condensation and to organize the central spindle during cytokinesis. *J Cell Biol*, **152**, 669-682.
- Gonzalez-Guerrico AM, Kazanietz MG. (2005). Phorbol ester-induced apoptosis in prostate cancer cells via autocrine activation of the extrinsic apoptotic cascade: A key role for protein kinase Cô. *J Biol Chem*, **280**, 38982-38991.
- Goodarzi AA, Yu Y, Riballo E, Douglas P, Walker SA, Ye R et al. (2006). DNA-PK autophosphorylation facilitates Artemis endonuclease activity. *EMBO J*, **25**, 3880-3889.
- Goto H, Yasui Y, Nigg EA, Inagaki M. (2002). Aurora-B phosphorylates Histone H3 at serine28 with regard to the mitotic chromosome condensation. *Genes Cells*, **7**, 11-17.
- Grallert B, Boye E. (2008). The multiple facets of the intra-S checkpoint. *Cell Cycle*, 7, 2315-2320.
- Gschwendt M, Kielbassa K, Kittstein W, Marks F. (1994). Tyrosine phosphorylation and stimulation of protein kinase C delta from porcine spleen by src in vitro.
 Dependence on the activated state of protein kinase C delta. *FEBS Letters*, 347, 85-89.
- Hall-Jackson CA, Cross DA, Morrice N, Smythe C. (1999). ATR is a caffeine-sensitive, DNA-activated protein kinase with a substrate specificity distinct from DNA-PK. *Oncogene*, **18**, 6707-6713.
- Harbour JW, Luo RX, Dei SA, Postigo AA, Dean DC. (1999). Cdk phosphorylation triggers sequential intramolecular interactions that progressively block Rb functions as cells move through G1. *Cell*, **98**, 859-869.
- Harper JW, Adami GR, Wei N, Keyomarsi K, Elledge SJ. (1993). The p21 Cdkinteracting protein Cip1 is a potent inhibitor of G1 cyclin-dependent kinases. *Cell*, **75**, 805-816.
- Harper JW, Elledge SJ. (1998). The role of Cdk7 in CAK function, a retro-retrospective. *Genes Dev*, **12**, 285-289.
- He G, Siddik ZH, Huang Z, Wang R, Koomen J, Kobayashi R et al. (2005a). Induction of p21 by p53 following DNA damage inhibits both Cdk4 and Cdk2 activities. *Oncogene*, **24**, 2929-2943.
- He Z, Cho YY, Ma WY, Choi HS, Bode AM, Dong Z. (2005b). Regulation of ultraviolet B-induced phosphorylation of histone H3 at serine 10 by Fyn kinase. *J Biol Chem*, **280**, 2446-2454.
- Heffernan TP, Kawasumi M, Blasina A, Anderes K, Conney AH, Nghiem P. (2009). ATR-Chk1 pathway inhibition promotes apoptosis after UV treatment in primary human keratinocytes: potential basis for the UV protective effects of caffeine. J Invest Dermatol, 129, 1805-1815.
- Helfrich I, Schmitz A, Zigrino P, Michels C, Haase I, le Bivic A et al. (2007). Role of aPKC isoforms and their binding partners Par3 and Par6 in epidermal barrier formation. *J Invest Dermatol*, **127**, 782-791.
- Helt CE, Cliby WA, Keng PC, Bambara RA, O'Reilly MA. (2005). Ataxia telangiectasia mutated (ATM) and ATM and Rad3-related protein exhibit selective target specificities in response to different forms of DNA damage. *J Biol Chem*, **280**, 1186-1192.
- Hemminki K. (1993). DNA adducts, mutations and cancer. *Carcinogenesis*, **14**, 2007-2012.
- Hennings H, Michael D, Cheng C, Steinert P, Holbrook K, Yuspa SH. (1980). Calcium regulation of growth and differentiation of mouse epidermal cells in culture. *Cell*, 19, 245-254.

- Hentges P, Ahnesorg P, Pitcher RS, Bruce CK, Kysela B, Green AJ et al. (2006). Evolutionary and functional conservation of the DNA non-homologous endjoining protein, XLF/Cernunnos. J Biol Chem, 281, 37517-37526.
- Hirao A, Kong YY, Matsuoka S, Wakeham A, Ruland J, Yoshida H et al. (2000). DNA damage-induced activation of p53 by the checkpoint kinase Chk2. *Science*, **287**, 1824-1827.
- Ho LH, Taylor R, Dorstyn L, Cakouros D, Bouillet P, Kumar S. (2009). A tumor suppressor function for caspase-2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **106**, 5336-5341.
- Hopkins KM, Auerbach W, Wang XY, Hande MP, Hang H, Wolgemuth DJ et al. (2004). Deletion of mouse rad9 causes abnormal cellular responses to DNA damage, genomic instability, and embryonic lethality. *Mol Cell Biol*, **24**, 7235-7248.
- Hose D, Reme T, Meissner T, Moreaux J, Seckinger A, Lewis J et al. (2009). Inhibition of aurora kinases for tailored risk-adapted treatment of multiple myeloma. *Blood*, 113, 4331-4340.
- House C, Kemp BE. (1987). Protein kinase C contains a pseudosubstrate prototope in its regulatory domain. *Science*, **238**, 1726-1728.
- Hsu JY, Sun ZW, Li X, Reuben M, Tatchell K, Bishop DK et al. (2000). Mitotic phosphorylation of histone H3 is governed by Ipl1/aurora kinase and Glc7/PP1 phosphatase in budding yeast and nematodes. *Cell*, **102**, 279-291.
- Hu Y, Liu Z, Yang SJ, Ye K. (2007). Acinus-provoked protein kinase C δ isoform activation is essential for apoptotic chromatin condensation. *Cell Death Differ*, **14**, 2035-2046.
- Hu Y, Yao J, Liu Z, Liu X, Fu H, Ye K. (2005). Akt phosphorylates acinus and inhibits its proteolytic cleavage, preventing chromatin condensation. *EMBO J*, **24**, 3543-3554.
- Huang W, Mishra V, Batra S, Dillon I, Mehta KD. (2004). Phorbol ester promotes histone H3-Ser10 phosphorylation at the LDL receptor promoter in a protein kinase C-dependent manner. *J Lipid Res*, **45**, 1519-1527.

- Humphries A, Wright NA. (2008). Colonic crypt organization and tumorigenesis. *Nat Rev Cancer*, **8**, 415-424.
- Humphries MJ, Limesand KH, Schneider JC, Nakayama KI, Anderson SM, Reyland ME. (2006). Suppression of apoptosis in the protein kinase C δ null mouse *in vivo*. *J Biol Chem*, **281**, 9728-9737.
- Hunn M, Quest AF. (1997). Cysteine-rich regions of protein kinase Cdelta are functionally non-equivalent. Differences between cysteine-rich regions of noncalcium-dependent protein kinase Cdelta and calcium-dependent protein kinase Cgamma. *FEBS Lett*, **400**, 226-232.
- Hurd PJ, Bannister AJ, Halls K, Dawson MA, Vermeulen M, Olsen JV et al. (2009). Phosphorylation of histone H3 Thr-45 is linked to apoptosis. *J Biol Chem*, **284**, 16575-16583.
- Inoue M, Kishimoto A, Takai Y, Nishizuka Y. (1977). Studies on a cyclic nucleotideindependent protein kinase and its proenzyme in mammalian tissues. II. Proenzyme and its activation by calcium-dependent protease from rat brain. *J Biol Chem*, 252, 7610-7616.
- Izumi Y, Hirose T, Tamai Y, Hirai S, Nagashima Y, Fujimoto T et al. (1998). An atypical PKC directly associates and colocalizes at the epithelial tight junction with ASIP, a mammalian homologue of Caenorhabditis elegans polarity protein PAR-3. J Cell Biol, 143, 95-106.
- Jaken S, Yuspa SH. (1988). Early signals for keratinocyte differentiation: role of Ca²⁺mediated inositol lipid metabolism in normal and neoplastic epidermal cells. *Carcinogenesis*, **9**, 1033-1038.
- Jansen AP, Verwiebe EG, Dreckschmidt NE, Wheeler DL, Oberley TD, Verma AK. (2001). Protein kinase C-epsilon transgenic mice: a unique model for metastatic squamous cell carcinoma. *Cancer Res*, 61, 808-812.
- Jeffrey PD, Russo AA, Polyak K, Gibbs E, Hurwitz J, Massague J et al. (1995). Mechanism of CDK activation revealed by the structure of a cyclinA-CDK2 complex. *Nature*, **376**, 313-320.
- Jerome-Morais A, Rahn HR, Tibudan SS, Denning MF. (2009). Role for Protein Kinase C-α in Keratinocyte Growth Arrest. *J Invest Dermatol*, doi:10.1038/jid.2009.74.

- Jiang K, Apostolatos AH, Ghansah T, Watson JE, Vickers T, Cooper DR et al. (2008). Identification of a Novel Antiapoptotic Human Protein Kinase C δ Isoform, PKCδVIII in NT2 Cells. *Biochemistry*, **47**, 787-797.
- Kahl-Rainer P, Karner-Hanusch J, Weiss W, Marian B. (1994). Five of six protein kinase C isoenzymes present in normal mucosa show reduced protein levels during tumor development in the human colon. *Carcinogenesis*, **15**, 779-782.
- Kamijo T, Zindy F, Roussel MF, Quelle DE, Downing JR, Ashmun RA et al. (1997). Tumor suppression at the mouse INK4a locus mediated by the alternative reading frame product p19ARF. *Cell*, **91**, 649-659.
- Kamioka N, Akahane T, Kohno Y, Kuroki T, Iijima M, Honma I et al. (2010). Protein kinase C delta and eta differently regulate the expression of loricrin and Jun family proteins in human keratinocytes. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, **394**, 106-111.
- Karrasch T, Steinbrecher KA, Allard B, Baldwin AS, Jobin C. (2006). Wound-induced p38MAPK-dependent histone H3 phosphorylation correlates with increased COX-2 expression in enterocytes. J Cell Physiol, 207, 809-815.
- Kerr JF, Wyllie AH, Currie AR. (1972). Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wide-ranging implications in tissue kinetics. *Br J Cancer*, **26**, 239-257.
- Kiley SC, Clark KJ, Duddy SK, Welch DR, Jaken S. (1999a). Increased protein kinase C delta in mammary tumor cells: relationship to transformation and metastatic progression. *Oncogene*, **18**, 6748-6757.
- Kiley SC, Clark KJ, Goodnough M, Welch DR, Jaken S. (1999b). Protein kinase C delta involvement in mammary tumor cell metastasis. *Cancer Res*, **59**, 3230-3238.
- Kim JK, Diehl JA. (2009). Nuclear cyclin D1: an oncogenic driver in human cancer. J *Cell Physiol*, **220**, 292-296.
- King RW, Peters JM, Tugendreich S, Rolfe M, Hieter P, Kirschner MW. (1995). A 20S complex containing CDC27 and CDC16 catalyzes the mitosis-specific conjugation of ubiquitin to cyclin B. *Cell*, **81**, 279-288.

- Kischkel FC, Hellbardt S, Behrmann I, Germer M, Pawlita M, Krammer PH et al. (1995). Cytotoxicity-dependent APO-1 (Fas/CD95)-associated proteins form a deathinducing signaling complex (DISC) with the receptor. *EMBO J*, **14**, 5579-5588.
- Knudson AG, Jr. (1971). Mutation and cancer: statistical study of retinoblastoma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **68**, 820-823.
- Koizumi H, Kohno Y, Osada S, Ohno S, Ohkawara A, Kuroki T. (1993). Differentiationassociated localization of nPKC eta, a Ca(++)-independent protein kinase C, in normal human skin and skin diseases. *J Invest Dermatol*, **101**, 858-863.
- Kouranti I, Sachse M, Arouche N, Goud B, Echard A. (2006). Rab35 regulates an endocytic recycling pathway essential for the terminal steps of cytokinesis. *Curr Biol*, **16**, 1719-1725.
- Kozopas KM, Yang T, Buchan HL, Zhou P, Craig RW. (1993). MCL1, a gene expressed in programmed myeloid cell differentiation, has sequence similarity to BCL2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **90**, 3516-3520.
- Kristjansdottir K, Rudolph J. (2004). Cdc25 phosphatases and cancer. *Chem Biol*, **11**, 1043-1051.
- Kudo Y, Yasui W, Ue T, Yamamoto S, Yokozaki H, Nikai H et al. (1997).
 Overexpression of cyclin-dependent kinase-activating CDC25B phosphatase in human gastric carcinomas. *Jpn J Cancer Res*, 88, 947-952.
- Lagory EL, Sitailo LA, Denning MF. (2009). The protein kinase C δ catalytic fragment is critical for maintenance of the G2/M DNA damage checkpoint. *J Biol Chem*, **285**, 1879-1887.
- Lasfer M, Davenne L, Vadrot N, Alexia C, Sadji-Ouatas Z, Bringuier AF et al. (2006). Protein kinase PKC delta and c-Abl are required for mitochondrial apoptosis induction by genotoxic stress in the absence of p53, p73 and Fas receptor. *FEBS Lett*, **580**, 2547-2552.
- Lazebnik YA, Kaufmann SH, Desnoyers S, Poirier GG, Earnshaw WC. (1994). Cleavage of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase by a proteinase with properties like ICE. *Nature*, **371**, 346-347.

- Le Good JA, Ziegler WH, Parekh DB, Alessi DR, Cohen P, Parker PJ. (1998). Protein kinase C isotypes controlled by phosphoinositide 3-kinase through the protein kinase PDK1. *Science*, **281**, 2042-2045.
- Lechler T, Fuchs E. (2005). Asymmetric cell divisions promote stratification and differentiation of mammalian skin. *Nature*, **437**, 275-280.
- Lee G, White LS, Hurov KE, Stappenbeck TS, Piwnica-Worms H. (2009). Response of small intestinal epithelial cells to acute disruption of cell division through CDC25 deletion. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **106**, 4701-4706.
- Lee MS, Ogg S, Xu M, Parker LL, Donoghue DJ, Maller JL et al. (1992). cdc25+ encodes a protein phosphatase that dephosphorylates p34cdc2. *Mol Biol Cell*, **3**, 73-84.
- Lee SJ, Kim DC, Choi BH, Ha H, Kim KT. (2006). Regulation of p53 by activated protein kinase C-δ during nitric oxide-induced dopaminergic cell death. *J Biol Chem*, **281**, 2215-2224.
- Lefebvre B, Ozato K, Lefebvre P. (2002). Phosphorylation of histone H3 is functionally linked to retinoic acid receptor beta promoter activation. *EMBO Rep*, **3**, 335-340.
- Lehman TA, Modali R, Boukamp P, Stanek J, Bennett WP, Welsh JA et al. (1993). p53 mutations in human immortalized epithelial cell lines. *Carcinogenesis*, **14**, 833-839.
- Leibersperger H, Gschwendt M, Gernold M, Marks F. (1991). Immunological demonstration of a calcium-unresponsive protein kinase C of the delta-type in different species and murine tissues. Predominance in epidermis. *J Biol Chem*, 266, 14778-14784.
- Leismann O, Lehner CF. (2003). Drosophila securin destruction involves a D-box and a KEN-box and promotes anaphase in parallel with Cyclin A degradation. *J Cell Sci*, **116**, 2453-2460.
- Li FP, Fraumeni JF, Jr. (1969). Soft-tissue sarcomas, breast cancer, and other neoplasms. A familial syndrome? *Ann Intern Med*, **71**, 747-752.

- Li H, Zhu H, Xu CJ, Yuan J. (1998). Cleavage of BID by caspase 8 mediates the mitochondrial damage in the Fas pathway of apoptosis. *Cell*, **94**, 491-501.
- Li LY, Luo X, Wang X. (2001). Endonuclease G is an apoptotic DNase when released from mitochondria. *Nature*, **412**, 95-99.
- Li P, Nijhawan D, Budihardjo I, Srinivasula SM, Ahmad M, Alnemri ES et al. (1997a). Cytochrome c and dATP-dependent formation of Apaf-1/caspase-9 complex initiates an apoptotic protease cascade. *Cell*, **91**, 479-489.
- Li W, Chen XH, Kelley CA, Alimandi M, Zhang J, Chen Q et al. (1996). Identification of tyrosine 187 as a protein kinase C-δ phosphorylation site. *J Biol Chem*, **271**, 26404-26409.
- Li W, Mischak H, Yu JC, Wang LM, Mushinski JF, Heidaran MA et al. (1994). Tyrosine phosphorylation of protein kinase C-δ in response to its activation. *J Biol Chem*, **269**, 2349-2352.
- Li W, Zhang J, Bottaro DP, Pierce JH. (1997b). Identification of serine 643 of protein kinase C-delta as an important autophosphorylation site for its enzymatic activity. *J Biol Chem*, **272**, 24550-24555.
- Liu H, Lu ZG, Miki Y, Yoshida K. (2007). Protein kinase C δ induces transcription of the TP53 tumor suppressor gene by controlling death-promoting factor Btf in the apoptotic response to DNA damage. *Mol Cell Biol*, **27**, 8480-8491.
- Liu Q, Guntuku S, Cui XS, Matsuoka S, Cortez D, Tamai K et al. (2000). Chk1 is an essential kinase that is regulated by Atr and required for the G(2)/M DNA damage checkpoint. *Genes Dev*, **14**, 1448-1459.
- Lo WS, Trievel RC, Rojas JR, Duggan L, Hsu JY, Allis CD et al. (2000). Phosphorylation of serine 10 in histone H3 is functionally linked in vitro and in vivo to Gcn5-mediated acetylation at lysine 14. *Mol Cell*, **5**, 917-926.
- Lopez-Lluch G, Bird MM, Canas B, Godovac-Zimmerman J, Ridley A, Segal AW et al. (2001). Protein kinase C-delta C2-like domain is a binding site for actin and enables actin redistribution in neutrophils. *Biochem J*, **357**, 39-47.

- Lorca T, Labbe JC, Devault A, Fesquet D, Capony JP, Cavadore JC et al. (1992). Dephosphorylation of cdc2 on threonine 161 is required for cdc2 kinase inactivation and normal anaphase. *EMBO J*, **11**, 2381-2390.
- Lu W, Finnis S, Xiang C, Lee HK, Markowitz Y, Okhrimenko H et al. (2007a). Tyrosine 311 is phosphorylated by c-Abl and promotes the apoptotic effect of PKCδ in glioma cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, **352**, 431-436.
- Lu W, Lee HK, Xiang C, Finniss S, Brodie C. (2007b). The phosphorylation of tyrosine 332 is necessary for the caspase 3-dependent cleavage of PKCδ and the regulation of cell apoptosis. *Cell Signal*, **19**, 2165-2173.
- Lu YP, Lou YR, Li XH, Xie JG, Lin Y, Shih WJ et al. (2002). Stimulatory effect of topical application of caffeine on UVB-induced apoptosis in mouse skin. *Oncol Res*, **13**, 61-70.
- Lu YP, Lou YR, Peng QY, Xie JG, Conney AH. (2004). Stimulatory effect of topical application of caffeine on UVB-induced apoptosis in the epidermis of p53 and Bax knockout mice. *Cancer Res*, **64**, 5020-5027.
- Lu YP, Lou YR, Peng QY, Xie JG, Nghiem P, Conney AH. (2008). Effect of caffeine on the ATR/Chk1 pathway in the epidermis of UVB-irradiated mice. *Cancer Res*, **68**, 2523-2529.
- Mahadevan LC, Willis AC, Barratt MJ. (1991). Rapid histone H3 phosphorylation in response to growth factors, phorbol esters, okadaic acid, and protein synthesis inhibitors. *Cell*, **65**, 775-783.
- Mailand N, Falck J, Lukas C, Syljuasen RG, Welcker M, Bartek J et al. (2000). Rapid destruction of human Cdc25A in response to DNA damage. *Science*, **288**, 1425-1429.
- Makowske M, Rosen OM. (1989). Complete activation of protein kinase C by an antipeptide antibody directed against the pseudosubstrate prototope. *J Biol Chem*, **264**, 16155-16159.
- Masutani C, Sugasawa K, Yanagisawa J, Sonoyama T, Ui M, Enomoto T et al. (1994). Purification and cloning of a nucleotide excision repair complex involving the xeroderma pigmentosum group C protein and a human homologue of yeast RAD23. *EMBO J*, **13**, 1831-1843.

- Matassa AA, Carpenter L, Biden TJ, Humphries MJ, Reyland ME. (2001). PKCδ is required for mitochondrial-dependent apoptosis in salivary epithelial cells. *J Biol Chem*, **276**, 29719-29728.
- Matsuoka M, Kato JY, Fisher RP, Morgan DO, Sherr CJ. (1994). Activation of cyclindependent kinase 4 (cdk4) by mouse MO15-associated kinase. *Mol Cell Biol*, **14**, 7265-7275.
- Matsuoka S, Huang M, Elledge SJ. (1998). Linkage of ATM to cell cycle regulation by the Chk2 protein kinase. *Science*, **282**, 1893-1897.
- Matsuoka S, Rotman G, Ogawa A, Shiloh Y, Tamai K, Elledge SJ. (2000). Ataxia telangiectasia-mutated phosphorylates Chk2 in vivo and in vitro. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **97**, 10389-10394.
- McCracken MA, Miraglia LJ, McKay RA, Strobl JS. (2003). Protein kinase C δ is a prosurvival factor in human breast tumor cell lines. *Mol Cancer Ther*, **2**, 273-281.
- McKiernan E, O'Brien K, Grebenchtchikov N, Geurts-Moespot A, Sieuwerts AM, Martens JW et al. (2008). Protein kinase Cdelta expression in breast cancer as measured by real-time PCR, western blotting and ELISA. *Br J Cancer*, 99, 1644-1650.
- Meek K, Douglas P, Cui X, Ding Q, Lees-Miller SP. (2007). trans Autophosphorylation at DNA-dependent protein kinase's two major autophosphorylation site clusters facilitates end processing but not end joining. *Mol Cell Biol*, **27**, 3881-3890.
- Menon GK, Grayson S, Elias PM. (1985). Ionic calcium reservoirs in mammalian epidermis: ultrastructural localization by ion-capture cytochemistry. *J Invest Dermatol*, **84**, 508-512.
- Michaelis C, Ciosk R, Nasmyth K. (1997). Cohesins: chromosomal proteins that prevent premature separation of sister chromatids. *Cell*, **91**, 35-45.
- Miller BE, Krasney PA, Gauvin DM, Holbrook KB, Koonz DJ, Abruzzese RV et al. (1995). Inhibition of mature IL-1 beta production in murine macrophages and a murine model of inflammation by WIN 67694, an inhibitor of IL-1 beta converting enzyme. *J Immunol*, **154**, 1331-1338.

Miller JH. (1985). Mutagenic specificity of ultraviolet light. J Mol Biol, 182, 45-65.

- Mitra R, Nickoloff B: Cultivation of human epidermal keratinocytes in serum-free growth medium, Leigh I, Watt F (eds): Keratinocyte Methods, pp 17-19 (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge; New York 1994).
- Miura M, Zhu H, Rotello R, Hartwieg EA, Yuan J. (1993). Induction of apoptosis in fibroblasts by IL-1 beta-converting enzyme, a mammalian homolog of the C. elegans cell death gene ced-3. *Cell*, **75**, 653-660.
- Molinari M. (2000). Cell cycle checkpoints and their inactivation in human cancer. *Cell Prolif*, **33**, 261-274.
- Molz L, Booher R, Young P, Beach D. (1989). cdc2 and the regulation of mitosis: six interacting mcs genes. *Genetics*, **122**, 773-782.
- Moynahan ME, Cui TY, Jasin M. (2001a). Homology-directed dna repair, mitomycin-c resistance, and chromosome stability is restored with correction of a Brca1 mutation. *Cancer Res*, **61**, 4842-4850.
- Moynahan ME, Pierce AJ, Jasin M. (2001b). BRCA2 is required for homology-directed repair of chromosomal breaks. *Mol Cell*, **7**, 263-272.
- Mu D, Sancar A. (1997). Model for XPC-independent transcription-coupled repair of pyrimidine dimers in humans. J Biol Chem, 272, 7570-7573.
- Muchmore SW, Sattler M, Liang H, Meadows RP, Harlan JE, Yoon HS et al. (1996). Xray and NMR structure of human Bcl-xL, an inhibitor of programmed cell death. *Nature*, **381**, 335-341.
- Mueller PR, Coleman TR, Kumagai A, Dunphy WG. (1995). Myt1: a membraneassociated inhibitory kinase that phosphorylates Cdc2 on both threonine-14 and tyrosine-15. *Science*, **270**, 86-90.
- Nakagawa M, Oliva JL, Kothapalli D, Fournier A, Assoian RK, Kazanietz MG. (2005). Phorbol ester-induced G1 phase arrest selectively mediated by protein kinase Cδdependent induction of p21. *J Biol Chem*, **280**, 33926-33934.

- Nakano K, Vousden KH. (2001). PUMA, a novel proapoptotic gene, is induced by p53. *Mol Cell*, 7, 683-694.
- Neamati N, Fernandez A, Wright S, Kiefer J, McConkey DJ. (1995). Degradation of lamin B1 precedes oligonucleosomal DNA fragmentation in apoptotic thymocytes and isolated thymocyte nuclei. *J Immunol*, **154**, 3788-3795.

Nevins JR. (2001). The Rb/E2F pathway and cancer. Hum Mol Genet, 10, 699-703.

- Newton AC. (1997). Regulation of protein kinase C. Curr Opin Cell Biol, 9, 161-167.
- Nielsen SJ, Schneider R, Bauer UM, Bannister AJ, Morrison A, O'Carroll D et al. (2001). Rb targets histone H3 methylation and HP1 to promoters. *Nature*, **412**, 561-565.
- Niessen CM, Hogervorst F, Jaspars LH, de Melker AA, Delwel GO, Hulsman EH et al. (1994). The alpha 6 beta 4 integrin is a receptor for both laminin and kalinin. *Exp Cell Res*, **211**, 360-367.
- Nowak SJ, Corces VG. (2000). Phosphorylation of histone H3 correlates with transcriptionally active loci. *Genes Dev*, **14**, 3003-3013.
- Nurse P, Thuriaux P. (1980). Regulatory genes controlling mitosis in the fission yeast Schizosaccharomyces pombe. *Genetics*, **96**, 627-637.
- Oda E, Ohki R, Murasawa H, Nemoto J, Shibue T, Yamashita T et al. (2000). Noxa, a BH3-only member of the Bcl-2 family and candidate mediator of p53-induced apoptosis. *Science*, **288**, 1053-1058.
- Olivier AR, Parker PJ. (1991). Expression and characterization of protein kinase C-delta. *Eur J Biochem*, **200**, 805-810.
- Oltvai ZN, Milliman CL, Korsmeyer SJ. (1993). Bcl-2 heterodimerizes in vivo with a conserved homolog, Bax, that accelerates programmed cell death. *Cell*, **74**, 609-619.
- Ono Y, Fujii T, Ogita K, Kikkawa U, Igarashi K, Nishizuka Y. (1987). Identification of three additional members of rat protein kinase C family: δ-, ε- and ζ-subspecies. *FEBS Lett*, **226**, 125-128.

- Ono Y, Fujii T, Ogita K, Kikkawa U, Igarashi K, Nishizuka Y. (1989). Protein kinase C zeta subspecies from rat brain: its structure, expression, and properties. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **86**, 3099-3103.
- Orth K, Chinnaiyan AM, Garg M, Froelich CJ, Dixit VM. (1996). The CED-3/ICE-like protease Mch2 is activated during apoptosis and cleaves the death substrate lamin A. *J Biol Chem*, **271**, 16443-16446.
- Osada S, Hashimoto Y, Nomura S, Kohno Y, Chida K, Tajima O et al. (1993). Predominant expression of the nPKC η , a Ca^{2+-independent isoform of protein kinase C in epithelial tissues, in association with epithelial differentiation}. *Cell Growth Differ*, **4**, 167-175.
- Panaretakis T, Laane E, Pokrovskaja K, Bjorklund AC, Moustakas A, Zhivotovsky B et al. (2005). Doxorubicin requires the sequential activation of caspase-2, protein kinase Cdelta, and c-Jun NH2-terminal kinase to induce apoptosis. *Mol Biol Cell*, 16, 3821-3831.
- Pappa H, Murray-Rust J, Dekker LV, Parker PJ, McDonald NQ. (1998). Crystal structure of the C2 domain from protein kinase C-δ. *Structure*, **6**, 885-894.
- Pardee AB. (1974). A restriction point for control of normal animal cell proliferation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **71**, 1286-1290.
- Park SS, Eom YW, Choi KS. (2005). Cdc2 and Cdk2 play critical roles in low dose doxorubicin-induced cell death through mitotic catastrophe but not in high dose doxorubicin-induced apoptosis. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, **334**, 1014-1021.
- Parker LL, Piwnica-Worms H. (1992). Inactivation of the p34cdc2-cyclin B complex by the human WEE1 tyrosine kinase. *Science*, **257**, 1955-1957.
- Parker LL, Sylvestre PJ, Byrnes MJ, III, Liu F, Piwnica-Worms H. (1995). Identification of a 95-kDa WEE1-like tyrosine kinase in HeLa cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 92, 9638-9642.
- Paulson JR, Taylor SS. (1982). Phosphorylation of histones 1 and 3 and nonhistone high mobility group 14 by an endogenous kinase in HeLa metaphase chromosomes. J Biol Chem, 257, 6064-6072.

- Pears CJ, Kour G, House C, Kemp BE, Parker PJ. (1990). Mutagenesis of the pseudosubstrate site of protein kinase C leads to activation. *Eur J Biochem*, **194**, 89-94.
- Pedrali-Noy G, Spadari S, Miller-Faures A, Miller AO, Kruppa J, Koch G. (1980). Synchronization of HeLa cell cultures by inhibition of DNA polymerase alpha with aphidicolin. *Nucleic Acids Res*, **8**, 377-387.
- Pegoraro L, Palumbo A, Erikson J, Falda M, Giovanazzo B, Emanuel BS et al. (1984). A 14;18 and an 8;14 chromosome translocation in a cell line derived from an acute B-cell leukemia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 81, 7166-7170.
- Peng CY, Graves PR, Thoma RS, Wu Z, Shaw AS, Piwnica-Worms H. (1997). Mitotic and G2 checkpoint control: regulation of 14-3-3 protein binding by phosphorylation of Cdc25C on serine-216. *Science*, 277, 1501-1505.
- Peter M, Nakagawa J, Doree M, Labbe JC, Nigg EA. (1990). In vitro disassembly of the nuclear lamina and M phase-specific phosphorylation of lamins by cdc2 kinase. *Cell*, **61**, 591-602.
- Petrie K, Guidez F, Zhu J, Howell L, Owen G, Chew YP et al. (2008). Retinoblastoma protein and the leukemia-associated PLZF transcription factor interact to repress target gene promoters. *Oncogene*, **27**, 5260-5266.
- Piwnica-Worms H, Atherton-Fessler S, Lee MS, Ogg S, Swenson KI, Parker LL. (1991). p107wee1 is a serine/threonine and tyrosine kinase that promotes the tyrosine phosphorylation of the cyclin/p34cdc2 complex. *Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol*, 56, 567-576.
- Polyak K, Lee MH, Erdjument-Bromage H, Koff A, Roberts JM, Tempst P et al. (1994). Cloning of p27Kip1, a cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor and a potential mediator of extracellular antimitogenic signals. *Cell*, **78**, 59-66.
- Pomerantz J, Schreiber-Agus N, Liegeois NJ, Silverman A, Alland L, Chin L et al. (1998). The Ink4a tumor suppressor gene product, p19Arf, interacts with MDM2 and neutralizes MDM2's inhibition of p53. *Cell*, **92**, 713-723.
- Presland RB, Dale BA. (2000). Epithelial structural proteins of the skin and oral cavity: function in health and disease. *Crit Rev Oral Biol Med*, **11**, 383-408.

- Prigent C, Dimitrov S. (2003). Phosphorylation of serine 10 in histone H3, what for? J Cell Sci, 116, 3677-3685.
- Quelle DE, Cheng M, Ashmun RA, Sherr CJ. (1997). Cancer-associated mutations at the INK4a locus cancel cell cycle arrest by p16INK4a but not by the alternative reading frame protein p19ARF. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **94**, 669-673.
- Raleigh JM, O'Connell MJ. (2000). The G(2) DNA damage checkpoint targets both Wee1 and Cdc25. *J Cell Sci*, **113** (**Pt 10**), 1727-1736.
- Ravi D, Muniyappa H, Das KC. (2007). Caffeine inhibits UV-mediated NF-κB activation in A2058 melanoma cells: an ATM-PKCδ-p38 MAPK-dependent mechanism. *Mol Cell Biochem*.
- Reddig PJ, Dreckschimdt NE, Ahrens H, Simsiman R, Tseng CP, Zou J et al. (1999).
 Transgenic mice overexpressing protein kinase C δ in the epidermis are resistant to skin tumor promotion by 12-O-tetradecanoylphorbol-13-acetate. *Cancer Res*, 59, 5710-5718.
- Reddig PJ, Dreckschmidt NE, Zou J, Bourguignon SE, Oberley TD, Verma AK. (2000). Transgenic mice overexpressing protein kinase C epsilon in their epidermis exhibit reduced papilloma burden but enhanced carcinoma formation after tumor promotion. *Cancer Res*, **60**, 595-602.
- Regnier M, Vaigot P, Darmon M, Prunieras M. (1986). Onset of epidermal differentiation in rapidly proliferating basal keratinocytes. *J Invest Dermatol*, **87**, 472-476.
- Ren J, Datta R, Shioya H, Li Y, Oki E, Biedermann V et al. (2002). p73β is regulated by protein kinase Cδ catalytic fragment generated in the apoptotic response to DNA damage. J Biol Chem, 277, 33758-33765.
- Reno EM, Haughian JM, Dimitrova IK, Jackson TA, Shroyer KR, Bradford AP. (2008). Analysis of protein kinase C delta (PKC δ) expression in endometrial tumors. *Hum Pathol*, **39**, 21-29.
- Reyland ME, Anderson SM, Matassa AA, Barzen KA, Quissell DO. (1999). Protein kinase C delta is essential for etoposide-induced apoptosis in salivary gland acinar cells. *J Biol Chem*, 274, 19115-19123.

- Reyland ME, Barzen KA, Anderson SM, Quissell DO, Matassa AA. (2000). Activation of PKC is sufficient to induce an apoptotic program in salivary gland acinar cells. *Cell Death Differ*, **7**, 1200-1209.
- Rhind N, Furnari B, Russell P. (1997). Cdc2 tyrosine phosphorylation is required for the DNA damage checkpoint in fission yeast. *Genes Dev*, **11**, 504-511.
- Rowley JD. (1973). Letter: A new consistent chromosomal abnormality in chronic myelogenous leukaemia identified by quinacrine fluorescence and Giemsa staining. *Nature*, **243**, 290-293.
- Russell P, Nurse P. (1987). Negative regulation of mitosis by wee1+, a gene encoding a protein kinase homolog. *Cell*, **49**, 559-567.
- Sahara S, Aoto M, Eguchi Y, Imamoto N, Yoneda Y, Tsujimoto Y. (1999). Acinus is a caspase-3-activated protein required for apoptotic chromatin condensation. *Nature*, **401**, 168-173.
- Sakurai Y, Onishi Y, Tanimoto Y, Kizaki H. (2001). Novel protein kinase C delta isoform insensitive to caspase-3. *Biol Pharm Bull*, **24**, 973-977.
- Sancar A, Lindsey-Boltz LA, Unsal-Kacmaz K, Linn S. (2004). Molecular mechanisms of mammalian DNA repair and the DNA damage checkpoints. *Annu Rev Biochem*, 73, 39-85.
- Sanger JW. (1975). Changing patterns of actin localization during cell division. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **72**, 1913-1916.
- Santiago-Walker AE, Fikaris AJ, Kao GG, Brown EJ, Kazanietz MG, Meinkoth JL. (2005). Protein kinase C δ stimulates apoptosis by initiating G1 phase cell cycle progression and S phase arrest. *J Biol Chem*.
- Sarkaria JN, Busby EC, Tibbetts RS, Roos P, Taya Y, Karnitz LM et al. (1999). Inhibition of ATM and ATR kinase activities by the radiosensitizing agent, caffeine. *Cancer Res*, **59**, 4375-4382.
- Savitsky K, Bar-Shira A, Gilad S, Rotman G, Ziv Y, Vanagaite L et al. (1995a). A single ataxia telangiectasia gene with a product similar to PI-3 kinase. *Science*, **268**, 1749-1753.

- Savitsky K, Sfez S, Tagle DA, Ziv Y, Sartiel A, Collins FS et al. (1995b). The complete sequence of the coding region of the ATM gene reveals similarity to cell cycle regulators in different species. *Hum Mol Genet*, **4**, 2025-2032.
- Scheel-Toellner D, Pilling D, Akbar AN, Hardie D, Lombardi G, Salmon M et al. (1999). Inhibition of T cell apoptosis by IFN-beta rapidly reverses nuclear translocation of protein kinase C-delta. *Eur J Immunol*, **29**, 2603-2612.
- Schiff PB, Horwitz SB. (1980). Taxol stabilizes microtubules in mouse fibroblast cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **77**, 1561-1565.
- Schmickel RD, Chu EH, Trosko JE, Chang CC. (1977). Cockayne syndrome: a cellular sensitivity to ultraviolet light. *Pediatrics*, **60**, 135-139.
- Schmidt M, Bastians H. (2007). Mitotic drug targets and the development of novel antimitotic anticancer drugs. *Drug Resist Updat*, **10**, 162-181.
- Schmiesing JA, Gregson HC, Zhou S, Yokomori K. (2000). A human condensin complex containing hCAP-C-hCAP-E and CNAP1, a homolog of Xenopus XCAP-D2, colocalizes with phosphorylated histone H3 during the early stage of mitotic chromosome condensation. *Mol Cell Biol*, **20**, 6996-7006.
- Selbie LA, Schmitz-Peiffer C, Sheng Y, Biden TJ. (1993). Molecular cloning and characterization of PKC iota, an atypical isoform of protein kinase C derived from insulin-secreting cells. *J Biol Chem*, **268**, 24296-24302.
- Sen GL, Reuter JA, Webster DE, Zhu L, Khavari PA. (2010). DNMT1 maintains progenitor function in self-renewing somatic tissue. *Nature*, 463, 563-567.
- Sen GL, Webster DE, Barragan DI, Chang HY, Khavari PA. (2008). Control of differentiation in a self-renewing mammalian tissue by the histone demethylase JMJD3. *Genes Dev*, 22, 1865-1870.
- Serrano M, Hannon GJ, Beach D. (1993). A new regulatory motif in cell-cycle control causing specific inhibition of cyclin D/CDK4. *Nature*, **366**, 704-707.
- Serrano M, Lee H, Chin L, Cordon-Cardo C, Beach D, DePinho RA. (1996). Role of the INK4a locus in tumor suppression and cell mortality. *Cell*, **85**, 27-37.

- Serrano M, Lin AW, McCurrach ME, Beach D, Lowe SW. (1997). Oncogenic ras provokes premature cell senescence associated with accumulation of p53 and p16INK4a. *Cell*, 88, 593-602.
- Shi M, Vivian CJ, Lee KJ, Ge C, Morotomi-Yano K, Manzl C et al. (2009). DNA-PKcs-PIDDosome: a nuclear caspase-2-activating complex with role in G2/M checkpoint maintenance. *Cell*, **136**, 508-520.
- Sinha RP, Hader DP. (2002). UV-induced DNA damage and repair: a review. *Photochem Photobiol Sci*, **1**, 225-236.
- Sitailo LA, Tibudan SS, Denning MF. (2002). Activation of caspase-9 is required for UV-induced apoptosis of human keratinocytes. *J Biol Chem*, **277**, 19346-19352.
- Sitailo LA, Tibudan SS, Denning MF. (2004). Bax activation and induction of apoptosis in human keratinocytes by the protein kinase C δ catalytic domain. *J Invest Dermatol*, **123**, 434-443.
- Sitailo LA, Tibudan SS, Denning MF. (2006). The protein kinase Cδ catalytic fragment targets Mcl-1 for degradation to trigger apoptosis. *J Biol Chem*, **281**, 29703-29710.
- Smith JA, Martin L. (1973). Do cells cycle? Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 70, 1263-1267.
- Solier S, Pommier Y. (2009). The apoptotic ring: A novel entity with phosphorylated histones H2AX and H2B and activated DNA damage response kinases. *Cell Cycle*, **8**, 1853-1859.
- Solier S, Sordet O, Kohn KW, Pommier Y. (2009). Death receptor-induced activation of the Chk2- and histone H2AX-associated DNA damage response pathways. *Mol Cell Biol*, 29, 68-82.
- Spagnolo L, Rivera-Calzada A, Pearl LH, Llorca O. (2006). Three-dimensional structure of the human DNA-PKcs/Ku70/Ku80 complex assembled on DNA and its implications for DNA DSB repair. *Mol Cell*, **22**, 511-519.
- Sphyris N, Harrison DJ. (2005). p53 deficiency exacerbates pleiotropic mitotic defects, changes in nuclearity and polyploidy in transdifferentiating pancreatic acinar cells. *Oncogene*, **24**, 2184-2194.

- Srinivasula SM, Hegde R, Saleh A, Datta P, Shiozaki E, Chai J et al. (2001). A conserved XIAP-interaction motif in caspase-9 and Smac/DIABLO regulates caspase activity and apoptosis. *Nature*, **410**, 112-116.
- St Onge RP, Udell CM, Casselman R, Davey S. (1999). The human G2 checkpoint control protein hRAD9 is a nuclear phosphoprotein that forms complexes with hRAD1 and hHUS1. *Mol Biol Cell*, **10**, 1985-1995.
- Steinberg SF. (2004). Distinctive activation mechanisms and functions for protein kinase Cδ. *Biochem J*, 384, 449-459.
- Stempka L, Schnolzer M, Radke S, Rincke G, Marks F, Gschwendt M. (1999). Requirements of protein kinase cdelta for catalytic function. Role of glutamic acid 500 and autophosphorylation on serine 643. *J Biol Chem*, 274, 8886-8892.
- Strathdee CA, Gavish H, Shannon WR, Buchwald M. (1992). Cloning of cDNAs for Fanconi's anaemia by functional complementation. *Nature*, **356**, 763-767.
- Susin SA, Lorenzo HK, Zamzami N, Marzo I, Snow BE, Brothers GM et al. (1999). Molecular characterization of mitochondrial apoptosis-inducing factor. *Nature*, 397, 441-446.
- Swenson KI, Farrell KM, Ruderman JV. (1986). The clam embryo protein cyclin A induces entry into M phase and the resumption of meiosis in Xenopus oocytes. *Cell*, 47, 861-870.
- Szallasi Z, Denning MF, Chang EY, Rivera J, Yuspa SH, Lehel C et al. (1995).
 Development of a rapid approach to identification of tyrosine phosphorylation sites: application to PKC δ phosphorylated upon activation of the high affinity receptor for IgE in rat basophilic leukemia cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 214, 888-894.
- Szegedi A, Payer E, Czifra G, Toth BI, Schmidt E, Kovacs L et al. (2009). Protein kinase C isoenzymes differentially regulate the differentiation-dependent expression of adhesion molecules in human epidermal keratinocytes. *Exp Dermatol*, 18, 122-129.
- Takahashi A, Ohtani N, Yamakoshi K, Iida S, Tahara H, Nakayama K et al. (2006). Mitogenic signalling and the p16INK4a-Rb pathway cooperate to enforce irreversible cellular senescence. *Nat Cell Biol*, **8**, 1291-1297.

- Takemasa I, Yamamoto H, Sekimoto M, Ohue M, Noura S, Miyake Y et al. (2000). Overexpression of CDC25B phosphatase as a novel marker of poor prognosis of human colorectal carcinoma. *Cancer Res*, **60**, 3043-3050.
- Tanaka Y, Gavrielides MV, Mitsuuchi Y, Fujii T, Kazanietz MG. (2003). Protein kinase C promotes apoptosis in LNCaP prostate cancer cells through activation of p38 MAPK and inhibition of the Akt survival pathway. *J Biol Chem*, **278**, 33753-33762.
- Tauchi H, Matsuura S, Isomura M, Kinjo T, Nakamura A, Sakamoto S et al. (1999). Sequence analysis of an 800-kb genomic DNA region on chromosome 8q21 that contains the Nijmegen breakage syndrome gene, NBS1. *Genomics*, 55, 242-247.
- Tercero JA, Diffley JF. (2001). Regulation of DNA replication fork progression through damaged DNA by the Mec1/Rad53 checkpoint. *Nature*, **412**, 553-557.
- Thorlacius S, Struewing JP, Hartge P, Olafsdottir GH, Sigvaldason H, Tryggvadottir L et al. (1998). Population-based study of risk of breast cancer in carriers of BRCA2 mutation. *Lancet*, **352**, 1337-1339.
- Tibbetts RS, Brumbaugh KM, Williams JM, Sarkaria JN, Cliby WA, Shieh SY et al. (1999). A role for ATR in the DNA damage-induced phosphorylation of p53. *Genes Dev*, **13**, 152-157.
- Tibudan SS, Wang Y, Denning MF. (2002). Activation of protein kinase C triggers irreversible cell cycle withdrawal in human keratinocytes. *J Invest Dermatol*, **119**, 1282-1289.
- Toueille M, El Andaloussi N, Frouin I, Freire R, Funk D, Shevelev I et al. (2004). The human Rad9/Rad1/Hus1 damage sensor clamp interacts with DNA polymerase beta and increases its DNA substrate utilisation efficiency: implications for DNA repair. *Nucleic Acids Res*, **32**, 3316-3324.
- Trujillo KM, Sung P. (2001). DNA structure-specific nuclease activities in the Saccharomyces cerevisiae Rad50*Mre11 complex. *J Biol Chem*, **276**, 35458-35464.
- Uetake Y, Sluder G. (2004). Cell cycle progression after cleavage failure: mammalian somatic cells do not possess a "tetraploidy checkpoint". *J Cell Biol*, **165**, 609-615.

- Ura S, Nishina H, Gotoh Y, Katada T. (2007). Activation of the c-Jun N-terminal kinase pathway by MST1 is essential and sufficient for the induction of chromatin condensation during apoptosis. *Mol Cell Biol*, **27**, 5514-5522.
- van Vugt MA, Bras A, Medema RH. (2004). Polo-like kinase-1 controls recovery from a G2 DNA damage-induced arrest in mammalian cells. *Mol Cell*, **15**, 799-811.
- Varmeh S, Manfredi JJ. (2009). Inappropriate activation of cyclin-dependent kinases by the phosphatase Cdc25b results in premature mitotic entry and triggers a p53dependent checkpoint. *J Biol Chem*, 284, 9475-9488.
- Vaux DL, Cory S, Adams JM. (1988). Bcl-2 gene promotes haemopoietic cell survival and cooperates with c-myc to immortalize pre-B cells. *Nature*, **335**, 440-442.
- Venclovas C, Thelen MP. (2000). Structure-based predictions of Rad1, Rad9, Hus1 and Rad17 participation in sliding clamp and clamp-loading complexes. *Nucleic Acids Res*, **28**, 2481-2493.
- Venema J, Mullenders LH, Natarajan AT, van Zeeland AA, Mayne LV. (1990). The genetic defect in Cockayne syndrome is associated with a defect in repair of UVinduced DNA damage in transcriptionally active DNA. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 87, 4707-4711.
- Verhagen AM, Ekert PG, Pakusch M, Silke J, Connolly LM, Reid GE et al. (2000). Identification of DIABLO, a mammalian protein that promotes apoptosis by binding to and antagonizing IAP proteins. *Cell*, **102**, 43-53.
- Vitale I, Galluzzi L, Vivet S, Nanty L, Dessen P, Senovilla L et al. (2007). Inhibition of Chk1 kills tetraploid tumor cells through a p53-dependent pathway. *PLoS ONE*, **2**, e1337.
- Waizenegger I, Gimenez-Abian JF, Wernic D, Peters JM. (2002). Regulation of human separase by securin binding and autocleavage. *Curr Biol*, **12**, 1368-1378.
- Walker JR, Corpina RA, Goldberg J. (2001). Structure of the Ku heterodimer bound to DNA and its implications for double-strand break repair. *Nature*, **412**, 607-614.
- Wang K, Yin XM, Chao DT, Milliman CL, Korsmeyer SJ. (1996). BID: a novel BH3 domain-only death agonist. *Genes Dev*, 10, 2859-2869.

- Wang QJ, Lu G, Schlapkohl WA, Goerke A, Larsson C, Mischak H et al. (2004). The V5 domain of protein kinase C plays a critical role in determining the isoformspecific localization, translocation, and biological function of protein kinase Cdelta and -epsilon. *Mol Cancer Res*, 2, 129-140.
- Wang S, Fusaro G, Padmanabhan J, Chellappan SP. (2002). Prohibitin co-localizes with Rb in the nucleus and recruits N-CoR and HDAC1 for transcriptional repression. *Oncogene*, **21**, 8388-8396.
- Waring P, Khan T, Sjaarda A. (1997). Apoptosis induced by gliotoxin is preceded by phosphorylation of histone H3 and enhanced sensitivity of chromatin to nuclease digestion. *J Biol Chem*, **272**, 17929-17936.
- Watanabe N, Broome M, Hunter T. (1995). Regulation of the human WEE1Hu CDK tyrosine 15-kinase during the cell cycle. *EMBO J*, **14**, 1878-1891.
- Watanabe T, Ono Y, Taniyama Y, Hazama K, Igarashi K, Ogita K et al. (1992). Cell division arrest induced by phorbol ester in CHO cells overexpressing protein kinase C-δ subspecies. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **89**, 10159-10163.
- Weeda G, van Ham RC, Vermeulen W, Bootsma D, van der Eb AJ, Hoeijmakers JH. (1990). A presumed DNA helicase encoded by ERCC-3 is involved in the human repair disorders xeroderma pigmentosum and Cockayne's syndrome. *Cell*, 62, 777-791.
- Weemaes CM, Hustinx TW, Scheres JM, van Munster PJ, Bakkeren JA, Taalman RD. (1981). A new chromosomal instability disorder: the Nijmegen breakage syndrome. Acta Paediatr Scand, 70, 557-564.
- Wells WA. (1996). The spindle-assembly checkpoint: aiming for a perfect mitosis, every time. *Trends Cell Biol*, **6**, 228-234.
- Wells WA, Murray AW. (1996). Aberrantly segregating centromeres activate the spindle assembly checkpoint in budding yeast. *J Cell Biol*, **133**, 75-84.
- Wong C, Stearns T. (2005). Mammalian cells lack checkpoints for tetraploidy, aberrant centrosome number, and cytokinesis failure. *BMC Cell Biol*, **6**, 6.

- Wu W, Fan YH, Kemp BL, Walsh G, Mao L. (1998). Overexpression of cdc25A and cdc25B is frequent in primary non-small cell lung cancer but is not associated with overexpression of c-myc. *Cancer Res*, **58**, 4082-4085.
- Xiao Y, Weaver DT. (1997). Conditional gene targeted deletion by Cre recombinase demonstrates the requirement for the double-strand break repair Mre11 protein in murine embryonic stem cells. *Nucleic Acids Res*, **25**, 2985-2991.
- Yadav V, Yanez NC, Fenton SE, Denning MF. (2010). Loss of protein kinase C δ gene expression in human squamous cell carcinomas: A laser capture microdissection study. *Am J Pathol*, **176**, 1091-1096.
- Yamamoto Y, Verma UN, Prajapati S, Kwak YT, Gaynor RB. (2003). Histone H3 phosphorylation by IKK-α is critical for cytokine-induced gene expression. *Nature*, **423**, 655-659.
- Yoshida K, Liu H, Miki Y. (2006a). Protein Kinase C δ regulates Ser46 phosphorylation of p53 tumor suppressor in the apoptotic response to DNA damage. *J Biol Chem*, **281**, 5734-5740.
- Yoshida K, Wang HG, Miki Y, Kufe D. (2003). Protein kinase C δ is responsible for constitutive and DNA damage-induced phosphorylation of Rad9. *EMBO J*, **22**, 1431-1441.
- Yoshida K, Yamaguchi T, Shinagawa H, Taira N, Nakayama KI, Miki Y. (2006b). Protein kinase C δ activates topoisomerase IIα to induce apoptotic cell death in response to DNA damage. *Mol Cell Biol*, **26**, 3414-3431.
- Yuan J, Shaham S, Ledoux S, Ellis HM, Horvitz HR. (1993). The C. elegans cell death gene ced-3 encodes a protein similar to mammalian interleukin-1 beta-converting enzyme. *Cell*, **75**, 641-652.
- Zang Q, Lu Z, Curto M, Barile N, Shalloway D, Foster DA. (1997). Association between v-Src and protein kinase C δ in v-Src- transformed fibroblasts. *J Biol Chem*, **272**, 13275-13280.
- Zhao H, Piwnica-Worms H. (2001). ATR-mediated checkpoint pathways regulate phosphorylation and activation of human Chk1. *Mol Cell Biol*, **21**, 4129-4139.

- Zhivotovsky B, Gahm A, Orrenius S. (1997). Two different proteases are involved in the proteolysis of lamin during apoptosis. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, **233**, 96-101.
- Zhivotovsky B, Samali A, Gahm A, Orrenius S. (1999). Caspases: their intracellular localization and translocation during apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ*, **6**, 644-651.
- Zhong SP, Ma WY, Dong Z. (2000). ERKs and p38 kinases mediate ultraviolet Binduced phosphorylation of histone H3 at serine 10. *J Biol Chem*, **275**, 20980-20984.
- Zou H, Henzel WJ, Liu X, Lutschg A, Wang X. (1997). Apaf-1, a human protein homologous to C. elegans CED-4, participates in cytochrome c-dependent activation of caspase-3. *Cell*, **90**, 405-413.